

Basildon Borough Local Plan Integrated Impact Assessment Issues and Options IIA Report

Basildon Borough Council

Final report Prepared by LUC June 2023

Version	Status	Prepared	Checked	Approved	Date
1	Working Draft Report	K Williamson R Finnigan	J Allen	J Allen	12/05/2023
2	Final draft	K Williamson	J Allen	J Pearson	12/06/2023

Note that this report has been formatted to meet the requirements of the Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG 2.1) to Level AA, following the Public Sector Bodies (Websites and Mobile Applications) Accessibility Regulations (2018).



Land Use Consultants Limited

Registered in England. Registered number 2549296. Registered office: 250 Waterloo Road, London SE1 8RD. 100% recycled paper

Basildon Borough Local Plan Integrated Impact Assessment

Contents

Chapter 1 Introduction

Basildon Borough	8
Outline of the Local Plan and its objectives	9
Relationship of Basildon Local Plan with other relevant plans and progra	ammes
	11
Sustainability Appraisal and Strategic Environmental Assessment	13
Health Impact Assessment	15
Equalities Impact Assessment	18
Habitats Regulations Assessment	18
Approach to Integrated Impact Assessment	19
Where the SEA Regulations are addressed in this IIA Report	20
Structure of the IIA report	25

Chapter 2

Methodology

Main Stages of plan-making, SA and SEA (IIA)	26
Stage A: Scoping	28
Stage B: Developing and refining options and assessing effects.	31
Stage C: Preparing the IIA report	33
Stage D: Consultation on the Local Plan and this IIA report	34
Stage E: Monitoring and implementation of the Local Plan	34
Appraisal methodology	34

Chapter 3

Policy Context

39

26

7

Implications of Brexit	40
International plans, policies and programmes	40
National plans, policies and programmes	42
Sub-national plans, policies and programmes	49

Chapter 4 Baseline information for development in Basildon

Climate change adaptation and mitigation	51
Transport	67
Population, health and wellbeing	75
Economy	101
Historic environment	107
Landscape	110
Biodiversity	114
Air, land and water quality	119

Chapter 5

Framework for assessing significant effects

IIA framework for the Basildon Local Plan	138
Predicting and evaluating effects	152
Health Impact Assessment	158
Equality Impact Assessment	158

Chapter 6

Initial options and IIA findings

Identifying reasonable and appraisable options within the Basildon Issues and Options Consultation Document 161

50

137

160

Chapter 7 Conclusions and next steps Appendix A

Review of relevant plans, policies and programmes

Appendix B

Consultation comments

Table of Tables

Table 2.1: Key to IIA effects symbols	36
Table 4.1: CO ₂ emissions estimates in Basildon 2005-2019	55
Table 4.2: Energy consumption in Basildon by type 2005-2020	56
Table 4.3: Method of travel to work 2021	69
Table 4.4: Estimated populations by ward in Basildon	76
Table 4.5: Average journey times to key services	85
Table 5.1: Effect symbols and colours used in IIA	157
Table 6.1: Relationship between Vision themes	167
Table 6.2: Vision and Strategic Objectives effects	169
Table 6.3: Spatial Options effects	180

Table of Figures

Figure 1.1: Relationship of Local Plan to other documents	13
Figure 4.1: Flows of commuters in and out of the Borough (total)	71
Figure 4.2: Flows of commuters in and out of the Borough (by car or van)	71
Figure 4.3: Flood risk	130
Figure 4.4: Transport network	131

195

198

251

Chapter 1 Introduction

32
33
34
35
36

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Basildon Borough Council (the Council) commissioned LUC in January 2023 to undertake an Integrated Impact Assessment, comprising Sustainability Appraisal (SA) incorporating Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA), Health Impact Assessment (HIA), Equalities Impact Assessment (EqIA) and Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) for a new Local Plan. For the purposes of this report, we refer to the IIA of the Basildon Local Plan which should be taken as incorporating SA, SEA, HIA and EqIA. The Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) of the new Local Plan will be dealt with separately from the IIA later in the plan-making process, as a more distinct assessment process.

1.2 This IIA report appraises the Issues and Options Consultation Document for the Basildon Local Plan and will be subject to public consultation in the summer of 2023. A Scoping Report was prepared and consulted on in February 2023. Comments received from the statutory consultation bodies have been incorporated into this initial IIA report, alongside relevant information from the Scoping Report.

1.3 It should be noted that this report is in an 'Accessible format', which means it has been formatted to meet the requirements of the Public Sector Bodies (Websites and Mobile Applications) Accessibility Regulations (2018), as set out in the Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG 2.1). This means it must have larger font, larger spacing between lines and headings, less information presented in tables, 'alt text' provided for all figures and it is able to be read by screen-reading software.

Basildon Borough

1.4 Basildon Borough is in South Essex, 30 miles east of the City of London. It covers an area of 87km² and has a population of approximately 187,600 [See reference 1]. The main settlement is Basildon, a Mark 1 New Town designated in 1948 and built in several phases over 50 years. The New Town area, to the south of the Borough includes the neighbourhoods of Basildon, Laindon, Vange, Pitsea, Steeple View and Noak Bridge. Basildon has the largest population in the Borough. Two smaller independent towns are situated to the north of the Borough: Billericay (including Great Burstead and South Green and Break Egg Hill) is the second largest settlement followed closely by Wickford (incorporating Shotgate). The urban areas are enveloped by rural countryside containing two serviced villages and thirteen smaller plotland settlements set within the Green Belt [See reference 2].

1.5 The Borough's landscape comprises urban development, arable farmland, permanent grazing with hedgerows, woodland and a large area of Thames Estuary marshland. It also contains significant areas of plotland landscape, characterised by a mosaic of scrub, grassland and relict woodland habitats with small-scale communities of a rural nature.

1.6 Basildon Borough is served by two railway services running through the north and south of the Borough, both terminating in the City of London. National Express East Anglia provides services out of London Liverpool Street, which serves Billericay and Wickford with connections to Chelmsford, via Shenfield to the west. Rail services from Billericay/Wickford already connect with Stratford, connecting the Borough to Eurostar services at Stratford International and the Queen Elizabeth Olympic Park. In the south of the Borough, the rail franchise 'c2c', operates out of Fenchurch Street London and serves Grays, Chafford Hundred (for Lakeside Shopping Centre), Stanford le Hope and Corringham, via Upminster. London Underground services on the District line depart from Upminster, with connections to the Jubilee line available from West Ham.

1.7 Basildon Borough is well connected to the regional and national road network with two major road routes, the A127 and A13, linking South Essex with

the M25. Both these 'A' roads continue eastwards to Southend on Sea. The A130 in the east of the Borough together with the recent £63m investment in the new Sadlers Farm Junction provides dual carriageway access to Chelmsford, north Essex and Canvey Island. To the south west, preliminary planning work is under way to construct a new tunnel under the Thames to the east of Tilbury and Gravesend, called the 'Lower Thames Crossing' providing better connections to the southern bank of the river to the south and the M25 to the west.

1.8 Current conditions, trends and key issues for Basildon Borough in relation to social (including health and equalities), economic and environmental topics of relevance to the Local Plan and IIA are described in more detail in **Chapter 4** of this IIA Report.

Outline of the Local Plan and its objectives

1.9 The Basildon Borough Local Plan is intended to shape how the borough changes over the years to 2042 and possibly beyond. It will provide a positive vision for the future of Basildon Borough, help guide future investment, and identify future land use by allocating development sites. It will also set out the planning policies that will help guide local decision making on planning applications to ensure that they contribute towards its vision and objectives.

1.10 The vision for the new Local Plan sets out the council's aspirations for growth, change and sustainable development up to the proposed plan period in 2042. The council's Corporate Plan 2022-2026 sets out three key strategic themes which cover the full range of the council's responsibilities and priorities. The vision for the Local Plan will build on these themes.

People: Basildon to be home to healthy and active local communities able to support themselves and each other.

- Place: Basildon to offer a high quality of life for all residents through attractive, liveable, accessible and safe neighbourhoods and towns along with the provision of enduring facilities, green spaces and town centres that meet the needs of the community.
- Prosperity: Basildon to have a thriving, dynamic and diverse economy where all our communities benefit from increased opportunity and our workforce has the right skills for our local economy and beyond.

1.11 Setting strategic objectives are a way of ensuring the vision becomes a reality. These key priorities form the basis of the Local Plan and shape how it will be delivered. These objectives will set the overall policy direction for all the strategic policies, site allocations and development management policies in the Local Plan.

- Protecting and enhancing the quality of the local environment.
- Improving the quality and value of the Green Belt.
- Minimising our impact on the environment.
- Creating vibrant and thriving town centres.
- Strengthening the competitiveness of the local economy.
- Delivering new homes.
- Capitalising on local tourism opportunities.
- Helping local people maintain healthier lifestyles.
- Enhancing the quality of life for all.
- Securing the delivery of supporting infrastructure.

1.12 Building on the vision and strategic objectives set out above, the Council has prepared an Issues and Options Consultation Document for consultation. The document asks questions about the key issues and options for the Basildon Local Plan focussing on:

- The length of the plan period.
- Ranking of Green Belt purposes.

- Allocating land.
- Climate change ambitions.
- Biodiversity ambitions.
- Six green and blue infrastructure priorities.
- Five health priorities.
- 10 design priorities.
- Access to housing.
- Six delivering homes considerations.
- Housing type priorities.
- Gypsy, traveller and travelling showpeople site access.
- Spatial focus for employment growth.
- Eight employment type priorities.
- Four economic growth catalysts.
- Six town centre use priorities.
- Six ways to reduce reliance on private vehicle use.
- Six infrastructure priorities.

1.13 Following the consultation on the Issues and Options Consultation Document, the Council will consult on a range of policies and proposals and a draft Local Plan, before publishing a final version for submission and public examination.

Relationship of Basildon Local Plan with other relevant plans and programmes

1.14 Schedule 2 of the SEA Regulations requires the IIA Report to provide:

a) "an outline of the contents and main objectives of the Plan and its relationship with other relevant plans or programmes"

1.15 The Basildon Borough Local Plan is being prepared in accordance with the approved Local Development Scheme (2022-2027) [See reference 3]. The Local Plan is a Borough wide plan to coordinate the development and growth requirements of the Borough over a period of 15 to 20 years.

1.16 The Council are at an early stage in the development of the new Local Plan preparing an initial Issues and Options Consultation document for consultation under Regulation 18 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) (England) Regulations 2012 in the summer of 2023. This document is intended to start a conversation as to the type of place everyone wants Basildon Borough to become. It represents the beginning of the formal process of consultation on the new Local Plan. Future stages of the Basildon Local Plan will include detailed policies on delivering new homes, jobs, services and infrastructure and manage detailed planning issues such as the allocation of specific sites for new development.

1.17 Notwithstanding the further work to be done for the new Local Plan, it is relevant to consider some of the council's existing evidence base to understand the need for development and growth in the borough. The council is reviewing its evidence base to ensure the new Local Plan is supported by relevant and up-to-date evidence.

1.18 Once adopted, the new Local Plan will replace the existing Basildon District Local Plan Saved Policies 2007**[See reference 4]**. Future plan-making will also need to take full account of the adopted Essex Minerals and Essex and Southend-on-Sea Waste Local Plans and the emerging non-statutory, strategic framework for South Essex which the Association of South Essex Local Authorities (ASELA) is currently preparing. Work has commenced on several neighbourhood development plans within Basildon Borough, and these will become part of the statutory development plan once they are 'made'. **1.19** The relationship of the Local Plan to other relevant planning policy and supporting documents is shown in **Figure 1.1**. The wider policy context within which the Local Plan and IIA must operate is described in **Chapter 3**.





Sustainability Appraisal and Strategic Environmental Assessment

1.20 The Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 **[See reference 5]** requires Local Plans to be subject to SA. SA is designed to ensure that the plan preparation process maximises the contribution that a plan makes to sustainable development and minimises any potential adverse impacts. The SA process involves appraising the likely social, environmental and economic

effects of the policies and proposals within a plan from the outset of its development.

1.21 SEA is also a statutory assessment process, originally required under the European SEA Directive [See reference 6], transposed in the UK by the SEA Regulations [See reference 7] and amended by the Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 (SI 2018/1232). As set out in the explanatory Memorandum accompanying the Brexit amendments [See reference 8], they are necessary to ensure that the law functions correctly following the UK's exit from the EU. No substantive changes were made by this instrument to the way the SEA regime currently operates. Therefore, the SEA Regulations remain in force, and it is a legal requirement for the Basildon Local Plan to be subject to SA and SEA throughout its preparation. The SEA Regulations require the formal assessment of plans and programmes which are likely to have significant effects on the environment and which set the framework for future consent of projects requiring Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) [See reference 9]. The purpose of SEA, as originally defined in Article 1 of the SEA Directive, is:

"To provide for a high level of protection of the environment and to contribute to the integration of environmental considerations into the preparation and adoption of plans...with a view to promoting sustainable development."

1.22 SEA and SA are separate processes but have similar aims and objectives. Simply put, SEA focuses on the likely environmental effects of a plan whilst SA includes a wider range of considerations, extending to social and economic impacts. The Government's planning practice guidance [See reference 10] shows how it is possible to satisfy both requirements by undertaking a joint SA and SEA process, and to present an SA Report that incorporates the requirements of the SEA Regulations. The SA and SEA of the Local Plan is being undertaken using this integrated approach and throughout this report the abbreviation 'IIA' should therefore be taken to refer to 'SA incorporating the requirements of SEA'. **1.23** The IIA process comprises several stages, as set out below:

Stage A: Setting the context and objectives, establishing the baseline and deciding on the scope.

Stage B: Developing and refining options and assessing effects.

Stage C: Preparing the Sustainability Appraisal Report.

Stage D: Consulting on the Local Plan and the IIA Report.

Stage E: Monitoring the significant effects of implementing the Local Plan.

1.24 On 11th May 2022 the Government published the Levelling-up and Regeneration Bill **[See reference 11]**, which sets out in detail the Government's proposals for reforming the planning system. Amongst other things, the Bill proposes the replacement of the current SEA regime with a new requirement for an Environmental Outcomes Report. The specific requirements will be set out in forthcoming legislation, along with information about transition arrangements but for now, the requirement for SEA remains, as set out in existing legislation. Any changes to the legal framework for carrying out IIA will be addressed as appropriate as the Local Plan is prepared.

Health Impact Assessment

1.25 HIA is a non-statutory process that identifies the health and wellbeing impacts (both positive and negative) of a plan or development proposal. It ensures that the effect of development on both health and health inequalities is considered and responded to during the planning process. Public Health England's 2020 guidance on 'Health Impact Assessment in spatial planning' outlines that, as the SEA Regulations require consideration of 'human health' as a topic, it is possible to integrate an HIA within an IIA, although it is for the local authority to judge whether a standalone HIA is needed or whether an integrated assessment is a more appropriate approach [See reference 12]. For the assessment of the Local Plan, it is considered that an integrated assessment is appropriate to consider the social (including health), economic and

environmental effects of the framework. Therefore, throughout this report, the term 'IIA' should be taken to refer to 'SA incorporating the requirements of SEA and HIA'.

1.26 Different health effects will arise among different groups of people and individuals exposed to the same risk or hazard. This is because of differences in their exposure to the hazard, their sensitivity and their capacity to respond to events (i.e., their resilience) or to adapt in the long term.

1.27 The HIA will follow the Essex Planning Officers' Association (EPOA) Health Impact Assessment methodology **[See reference 13]** which sets out ten key topics relating to health and wellbeing which will be considered when identifying relevant environmental and socio-economic health determinants to inform the IIA Framework:

- 1. Access to education:
 - Promote access to educational infrastructure.
- 2. Access to skills and employment:
 - Promote access to education, skills, training and employment opportunities.
- 3. Access to healthcare services:
 - Provide appropriate access to NHS healthcare services and opportunities for self-care.
- 4. Access to open, green and blue spaces:
 - Provide access to interesting and stimulating open spaces and natural environments to encourage people to be physically active.
- 5. Active environments:

- Ensure developments embody the principles of lifetime neighbourhoods and promote independent living.
- 6. Encourage active travel:
 - Encourage active travel through the promotion of walking, wheeling, cycling and other measures to reduce reliance on motorised transport.
- 7. Design of homes and housing:
 - Design of homes and spaces including the promotion and application of Sport England Active Design Principles.
- 8. Access to healthy food:
 - Promote better access to healthy and locally sourced food.
- 9. Support communities:
 - Create safe and accessible built environments with well-designed public spaces that encourage community participation and designed-out crime measures.

10. Environmental sustainability:

Address environmental sustainability including future-proofing measures.

1.28 The way in which these health determinants have been integrated into the framework of objectives against which the likely effects of the Local Plan will be appraised is set out in **Chapter 5**. The IIA process will seek to understand how health is affected by the Local Plan so that, in assessing it, major relevant health issues are covered, maximising positive effects and preventing, offsetting or minimising negative ones, and promoting healthier planning.

Equalities Impact Assessment

1.29 The requirement to undertake formal Equalities Impact Assessment (EqIA) of development plans was introduced in the Equality Act 2010 but was abolished in 2012. Despite this, authorities are still required to have regard to the provisions of the Equality Act, namely the Public Sector Duty which requires public authorities to have due regard for equalities considerations when exercising their functions. Equality impacts will therefore be carefully considered and integrated into the IIA Framework.

Habitats Regulations Assessment

1.30 The requirement to undertake Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) of land-use plans was confirmed by the amendments to The Conservation (Natural Habitats, &c.) (Amendment) Regulations 2007 [See reference 14]. The currently applicable version is The Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations 2017, as amended by The Conservation of Habitats and Species (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019 [See reference 15] (hereafter referred to as the "Habitats Regulations"). When preparing a land-use plan, the competent authority is therefore required by law to carry out an HRA. The competent authority can commission consultants to undertake HRA work on its behalf which is then reported to and considered by the competent authority.

1.31 HRA refers to the assessment of the likely significant effects of a land-use plan on 'European sites' of nature conservation importance. European sites comprise Special Protection Areas (SPAs), Special Areas of Conservation (SAC), potential SPAs (pSPAs), candidate SACs (cSACs), Sites of Community Importance (SCIs) and Ramsar sites although these are designated at an international level.

1.32 The purpose of HRA is to assess the impacts of a land-use plan against the conservation objectives of a European site and to ascertain whether it would adversely affect the integrity of that site. The competent authority will consider

the HRA and may only progress the land-use plan if it considers that it will not adversely affect the integrity of any European site or have a significant effect on qualifying habitats or species for which the European sites are designated, or if Imperative Reasons of Overriding Public Interest (IROPI) are identified.

1.33 The HRA will be undertaken separately but the findings, once available, will be considered in the IIA where relevant, for example to inform judgements about the likely effects of potential development locations on biodiversity.

Approach to Integrated Impact Assessment

1.34 The methodology for this IIA report is set out in **Chapter 2.** The framework for the appraisal process is set out in **Chapter 5.** In accordance with the Government's Planning Practice Guidance on SEA/SA, the IIA Report is proportionate and relevant to the Local Plan, focussing on what is needed to assess likely significant effects **[See reference 16]**. It also takes account of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and the emphasis it places on achieving sustainable development.

1.35 This IIA Report follows key legislation, policy and guidance including:

- Directive 2001/42/EC on the assessment of the effects of certain plans, and programmes on the environment i.e., the SEA Directive [See reference 17];
- The Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/1633) [See reference 18], as amended by the Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 (SI 2018/1232) [See reference 19];
- Strategic Environmental Assessment and Sustainability Appraisal National Planning Practice Guidance [See reference 20];

- A Practical Guide to the Strategic Environmental Assessment Directive [See reference 21];
- Guidance on Integrating Climate Change and Biodiversity into Strategic Environmental Assessment [See reference 22];
- Guidance on Strategic Environmental Assessment / Sustainability Appraisal and the Historic Environment [See reference 23];
- Strategic Environmental Assessment: Improving the effectiveness and efficiency of Strategic Environmental Assessment / Sustainability Appraisal for land use plans [See reference 24];
- Draft Guidance on Assessing Health Impacts in Strategic Environmental Assessment [See reference 25]; and
- Health Impact Assessment in spatial planning: A guide for local authority public health and planning teams [See reference 26].

Where the SEA Regulations are addressed in this IIA Report

1.36 The text in this section signposts the relevant sections of the IIA Report that are considered to meet the SEA Regulations requirements (the remainder will be met during subsequent stages of the IIA of the Local Plan). This section will be updated and included in the full IIA Report at each stage of the IIA to show how the requirements of the SEA Regulations have been met through the IIA process.

Regulation 12 and Schedule 2

1.37 The SEA Regulations require the responsible authority to prepare, or secure the preparation of, an 'environmental report', which in this case will comprise the IIA report. The environmental report must identify, describe and evaluate the likely significant effects on the environment of implementing the

plan or programme and reasonable alternatives, taking into account the objectives and geographical scope of the plan or programme (Regulation 12). The information required by Schedule 2 of the SEA Regulations is set out below, indicating which part(s) of the IIA Report provide that information:

- An outline of the contents and main objectives of the plan or programme, and of its relationship with other relevant plans and programmes.
 - Covered in **Chapter 1** and Chapter 3 of this IIA Report.
- The relevant aspects of the current state of the environment and the likely evolution thereof without implementation of the plan or programme.
 - Covered in **Chapter 4** of this IIA Report.
- The environmental characteristics of areas likely to be significantly affected.
 - Covered in **Chapter 4** of this IIA Report.
- Any existing environmental problems which are relevant to the plan or programme including those relating to any areas of a particular environmental importance, such as areas designated pursuant to Directives 79/409/EEC and 92/43/EEC.
 - Covered in **Chapter 4** of this IIA Report.
- The environmental protection objectives established at international, community or national level that are relevant to the plan or programme and the way those objectives and any environmental considerations have been considered during its preparation.
 - Covered in Chapter 3 and Appendix A of this IIA Report. Chapter 5 describes the IIA Framework, which shows how the objectives have been considered.
- The likely significant effects on the environment, including short, medium and long-term effects, permanent and temporary effects, positive and negative effects, and secondary, cumulative and synergistic effects, on issues such as biodiversity, population, human health, fauna, flora, soil, water, air, climatic factors, material assets, cultural heritage including

architectural and archaeological heritage, landscape, and the interrelationship between these issues.

- This requirement will be met throughout the IIA process, and in more detail as the local plan is developed. An initial appraisal of the Issues and Options is set out in **Chapter 6** of this IIA report. **Chapter 5** describes the method by which significant effects have and will continue to will be identified.
- The measures envisaged to prevent, reduce and as fully as possible offset any significant adverse effects on the environment of implementing the plan or programme.
 - This requirement will be met at a later stage in the IIA process.
- An outline of the reasons for selecting the alternatives dealt with and a description of how the assessment was undertaken, including any difficulties (such as technical deficiencies or lack of know-how) encountered in compiling the required information.
 - This requirement will be met throughout the IIA process, and in more detail as the Local Plan is developed. An initial appraisal of the Issues and Options is set out in Chapter 6 of this IIA report.
- A description of measures envisaged concerning monitoring in accordance with Regulation 17.
 - This requirement will be met at a later stage in the IIA process.
- A non-technical summary of the information provided under the above headings.
 - This requirement will be met at a later stage in the IIA process.

1.38 The report shall include the information that may reasonably be required considering current knowledge and methods of assessment, the contents and level of detail in the plan or programme, its stage in the decision-making process, and the extent to which certain matters are more appropriately assessed at different levels in that process to avoid duplication of the assessment (Reg. 12(3)).

This is addressed throughout the IIA Report.

1.39 When deciding on the scope and level of detail of the information that must be included in the environmental report, the responsible authority shall consult the consultation bodies (Reg. 12(5)).

Consultation was undertaken on the IIA Scoping Report from February to March 2023 with the three consultation bodies (Environment Agency, Historic England and Natural England). Consultation on this IIA report will take place in Summer 2023.

Regulation 13

1.40 Authorities with environmental responsibility and the public shall be given an effective opportunity within appropriate time frames to express their opinion on the draft plan or programme and the accompanying environmental report before the adoption of the plan or programme (Regulation 13).

Public consultation on the Local Plan and accompanying IIA Reports will take place as the local Plan develops in accordance with the Council's Local Development Scheme (the timetable for preparing the Local Plan).

Regulation 14

1.41 EU Member States must be consulted where the implementation of the plan or programme is likely to have significant effects on the environment of that country (Regulation 14).

The Basildon Local Plan is not expected to have significant effects on EU Member States.

Regulation 16

1.42 Provision of information on the decision: When the plan or programme is adopted, the public and any countries consulted under Reg. 14 must be informed and the following made available to those so informed:

- The plan or programme as adopted;
- A statement summarising how environmental considerations have been integrated into the plan or programme and how the environmental report, the opinions expressed, and the results of consultations entered have been considered, and the reasons for choosing the plan or programme as adopted, in the light of the other reasonable alternatives dealt with; and
- The measures to be taken to monitor the likely significant effects of the plan or programme.
 - To be addressed after the Basildon Local Plan is adopted.

Regulation 17

1.43 Monitoring of the significant environmental effects of the plan's or programme's implementation.

To be addressed after the Basildon Local Plan is adopted.

Quality assurance

1.44 Environmental reports should be of a sufficient standard to meet the requirements of the SEA Regulations.

This IIA Report has been produced in line with current guidance and good practice for SEA/SA and this section has demonstrated where the requirements of the SEA Regulations have been met.

Structure of the IIA report

1.45 This chapter describes the background to the production of the Basildon Local Plan and the requirement to undertake IIA and other assessment processes. The remainder of this IIA Report is structured into the following sections:

- Chapter 2 sets out the methodology for the IIIA.
- **Chapter 3** presents the policy context for the Local Plan and the IIA.
- Chapter 4 presents the baseline and key sustainability issues in the borough.
- Chapter 5 presents the IIA framework against which the effects of the Local Plan will be assessed and explains how this has been developed.
- Chapter 6 appraises the appraisable Issues and Options contained within the Basildon Local Plan Issues and Options Consultation Document.
- Chapter 7 describes the next steps to be undertaken in the IIA of the Basildon Local Plan.
- Appendix A provides a more comprehensive review of relevant policy documents.
- Appendix B sets out the comments received by statutory consultees in response to the consultation on the Scoping Report, held in February 2023.

Chapter 2 Methodology

2.1 In addition to complying with legal requirements, the approach being taken to the IIA of the Basildon Local Plan is based on current good practice and the guidance on SA/SEA set out in the Government's Planning Practice Guidance. This calls for the SA/SEA (in this case IIA) to be carried out as an integral part of the plan-making process. The section below sets out the main stages of the plan-making process and shows how these correspond to the SA/SEA (in this case IIA) process.

Main Stages of plan-making, SA and SEA (IIA)

Local Plan Evidence Gathering and

Engagement

- SA/SEA/IIA Stage A Setting the context and objectives, establishing the baseline and deciding on the scope:
 - Identifying other relevant policies, plans and programmes, and sustainability objectives.
 - Collecting baseline information.
 - Identifying sustainability issues and problems.
 - Developing the SA/IIA Framework.
 - Consulting on the scope of the SA/IIA.

Local Plan Production

- SA/SEA/IIA Stage B Developing and refining options and assessing effects:
 - Testing the Local Plan objectives against the SA/IIA Framework.
 - Developing the Local Plan options.
 - Evaluating the effects of the Local Plan.
 - Considering ways of mitigating adverse effects and maximising beneficial effects.
 - Proposing measures to monitor the significant effects of implementing the Local Plan.
- SA/SEA/IIA Stage C Preparing the Sustainability Appraisal (or IIA) Report.
- SA/SEA/IIA Stage D Seek representations on the Local Plan and the Sustainability Appraisal (or IIA) Report:
 - Public participation on Local Plan and the SA/IIA Report.
 - Appraising significant changes.

Local Plan Examination

- SA/SEA/IIA Stage D (cont.):
 - Appraising significant changes resulting from representations.

Local Plan Adoption and Monitoring

- SA/SEA/IIA Stage D (cont.):
 - Making decisions and providing information.
- SA/SEA/IIA Stage E: Monitoring the significant effects of implementing the Local Plan:

- Finalising aims and methods for monitoring.
- Responding to adverse effects.

Stage A: Scoping

2.2 The IIA process began with the production of an IIA Scoping Report for the Local Plan, prepared by LUC in February 2023. The Scoping stage of the IIA involves understanding the social, economic and environmental baseline for the Plan area, as well as the sustainability policy context and key sustainability issues.

Review other relevant policies, plans and programmes to establish policy context

2.3 The Local Plan is not prepared in isolation; rather it is prepared within the context of other policies, plans and programmes. The SEA Regulations require the Environmental Report to describe the relationship of the plan with other relevant plans and programmes. It should also be consistent with environmental protection legislation and support attainment of sustainability objectives that have been established at the international, national and regional/sub-regional levels.

2.4 The IIA Scoping Report contained a review of relevant policies, plans and programmes at the national, regional and local levels that were considered to be relevant to the scope of the Local Plan. A summary of the relevant international and national level policies, plans and programmes is provided in **Chapter 3** of this IIA report and a more detailed record can be found in **Appendix A**.

Collect baseline information to establish sustainability context

2.5 Information on existing environmental, social and economic conditions in the plan area provides the baseline against which the plan's effects can be assessed in the IIA and monitored during the plan's implementation. Baseline information can also be combined with an understanding of drivers of change that are likely to persist regardless of the local plan to understand the likely future sustainability conditions in the absence of the local plan.

2.6 The SEA Regulations require the Environmental Report (in this case the IIA report) to describe relevant aspects of the current state of the environment and how they are likely to evolve without the plan. An understanding of this likely future, together with the assessed effects of the plan itself, additionally allows the IIA to report on cumulative effects, another requirement of the SEA Regulations.

2.7 The SEA Regulations require assessment of effects in relation to the following 'SEA topics': biodiversity, population, fauna, flora, soil, water, air, climatic factors, material assets, cultural heritage (including architectural and archaeological heritage), landscape, and the inter-relationship between these. Baseline information was therefore collected in relation to the SEA topics and additional sustainability topics were also addressed, covering broader socio-economic issues such as housing, access to services, crime and safety, education and employment. This reflects the integrated approach that is being taken to the SA, SEA and other impact assessment processes. Baseline information for the Borough was presented in the IIA Scoping Report produced by LUC in February 2023. Any updates since the publication of the Scoping Report have been reflected in **Chapter 3** and **Chapter 4** of this IIA Report.

Identify sustainability issues

2.8 The baseline information also allows the identification of existing sustainability issues, including problems as required by the SEA Regulations. The sustainability issues and their likely evolution without the Local Plan were initially presented in the IIA Scoping Report and are set out in **Chapter 3** and **Chapter 4** of this IIA report.

Develop the IIA framework

2.9 The relevant sustainability objectives identified by the review of other policies, plans and programmes together with the key sustainability issues facing the Borough, identified by the collection and review of baseline information in the IIA Scoping Report, informed the development of a set of sustainability objectives (the 'IIA framework') against which the effects of the Plan would be assessed. These objectives also take into account the types of issues that are capable of being affected by the land use planning system.

2.10 Development of an assessment framework is not a requirement of the SEA Regulations but is a recognised way in which the likely sustainability effects of a plan can be transparently and consistently described, analysed and compared. The IIA framework comprises a series of sustainability objectives and supporting criteria that are used to guide the appraisal of the policies and proposals within a plan. An explanation of the development of the IIA framework for the Basildon Local Plan is set out in **Chapter 5**.

Consult on the scope and level of detail of the IIA

2.11 Public and stakeholder participation is an important part of the IIA and wider plan-making processes. It helps to ensure that the IIA report is robust and

has due regard for all appropriate information that will support the Plan in making a contribution to sustainable development.

2.12 The SEA Regulations require the statutory consultation bodies (the Environment Agency, Historic England and Natural England) to be consulted "when deciding on the scope and level of detail of the information that must be included" in the IIA Report. The scope and level of detail of the IIA is governed by the IIA framework and the statutory consultees have therefore been consulted on this when it was developed as part of the scoping process for the IIA Report. The Council undertook consultation with the statutory consultees for the IIA Scoping Report in early 2023.

2.13 Appendix B contains the comments that were received during this period of consultation.

Stage B: Developing and refining options and assessing effects.

2.14 Developing options for a plan is an iterative process, usually involving a number of consultations with the public and stakeholders. Consultation responses and the IIA help to identify where there may be 'reasonable alternatives' to the options being considered for a plan.

2.15 In relation to the IIA report that needs to be prepared for the Basildon Local Plan, Part 3 of the SEA Regulations 12 (2) requires that:

"The (environmental or SA/IIA) report must identify, describe and evaluate the likely significant effects on the environment of—

implementing the plan or programme; and

reasonable alternatives, taking into account the objectives and the geographical scope of the plan or programme."

2.16 Schedule 2 (h) of the SEA Regulations requires that the Environmental (or SA/IIA) Report includes a description of:

"(h) an outline of the reasons for selecting the alternatives dealt with"

2.17 The SEA Regulations therefore require that when considering the policies and site allocations for inclusion in a plan, any alternative policy approaches or site options that are 'reasonable' must be subject to appraisal. Therefore, alternatives that are not reasonable do not need to be subject to appraisal. Examples of unreasonable alternatives could include policy options that do not meet the objectives of the plan or national policy (e.g. the NPPF) or site allocation options that are unavailable or undeliverable.

2.18 The IIA findings are not the only factors taken into account when planmakers are determining a preferred option to take forward in a plan. Indeed, there will often be an equal number of positive or negative effects identified by the IIA for each option, such that it is not possible to rank them based on sustainability performance in order to select a preferred option. Factors such as public opinion, deliverability and conformity with national policy will also be taken into account by plan-makers when selecting preferred options for the plan.

2.19 The consideration of reasonable alternatives has been a key focus of attention within the IIA process. This section provides an overview of how options have been identified by Basildon Council to date, which ones are 'reasonable alternatives and therefore been subject to IIA, and how this appraisal work has fed into the development of Basildon's Local Plan.

Issues and Options of the Basildon Local Plan (Regulation 18)

2.20 This IIA report considers the Issues and Options for the Basildon Local Plan which will be subject to consultation in the summer of 2023.

2.21 Not all of the issues and options contained within the Issues and Options Consultation Document represent clear, distinct and appraisable options and so only certain options have been subject to IIA at this stage. The results of LUC's appraisal of the appraisable is set out in **Chapter 6**, along with justification for why each option was appraised or not appraised. As the Local Plan develops, its contents and all reasonable alternatives will be subject to IIA.

Stage C: Preparing the IIA report

2.22 This IIA report describes the process that has been undertaken to date in carrying out the IIA of the Issues and Options of the Basildon Local Plan. It contains an appraisal of the vision and objectives for the plan, and six broad spatial options. The focus of the appraisal has been the identification of significant effects, whether positive or negative, in accordance with the SEA Regulations.

2.23 This IIA report is intended to meet all the reporting requirements of Schedule 1 of the SEA Regulations.

Stage D: Consultation on the Local Plan and this IIA report

2.24 Basildon Council is inviting comments on the Issues and Options for the Basildon Local Plan (2023) and this IIA report. These documents are being published on the Council's website for consultation in the summer of 2023.

Stage E: Monitoring and implementation of the Local Plan

2.25 This will be prepared at a later stage of the plan making process, once the Council has prepared a full draft of the Local Plan and it is possible to determine what the likely significant effects of the Local Plan are as a whole and in combination with other Plans, Programmes and Projects.

Appraisal methodology

2.26 The SEA Regulations, Schedule 2(8) require the Environmental Report to include:

"...a description of how the assessment was undertaken including any difficulties (such as technical deficiencies or lack of know-how) encountered in compiling the required information."

IIA framework

2.27 The development of a set of IIA objectives (known as the IIA framework) is a recognised way in which the likely environmental and sustainability effects of a plan and reasonable alternatives can be described, analysed and compared. The IIA framework for the IIA of the Basildon Local Plan is presented in Chapter 5 and was developed by LUC from the analysis of national, regional and local policy objectives, baseline information, and key sustainability issues identified in the Plan area.

2.28 The IIA framework comprises a series of IIA objectives, each accompanied by a set of guide questions that are used to appraise the performance of the Local Plan against the IIA objectives, including overall alternative spatial strategies for growth being considered by the Council for inclusion in the Local Plan. The relationship between the key sustainability issues, the IIA objectives and the SEA Topics, Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics and Essex Planning Officers' Association Health Impact Assessment topics is set out within **Chapter 5.**

Key to IIA effects symbols

2.29 The findings of the IIA are presented as colour coded symbols showing an effect for each option against each one of the IIA objectives along with a concise justification for the effect given, where appropriate. The colour coding is shown in **Table 2.2** below.

Symbol and Colour Coding Used	Description of Effect
++	Significant positive effect likely.
++/-	Mixed significant positive and minor negative effects likely.
+	Minor positive effect likely.
+/-	Mixed minor effects likely.
++/	Mixed significant effects likely.
-	Minor negative effect likely.
/+	Mixed significant negative and minor positive effects likely.
	Significant negative effect likely.
0	No or negligible effect likely.
?	Likely effect uncertain.
N/A	Assessment criterion not applicable.

2.30 Where a potential positive or negative effect is uncertain, a question mark was added to the relevant symbol (e.g. +? or -?) and the symbol has been colour coded as per the potential positive, negligible or negative effect (e.g. green, white, yellow, pink, etc.). Negligible effects are recorded where a policy or site allocation is considered to have no effect in contributing to achievement of the IIA objective. This is usually the case when an objective or policy is focused on a very narrow topic and would only affect two or three IIA objectives.

2.31 The likely effects of options and policies need to be determined and their significance assessed, which inevitably requires a series of judgments to be made. The appraisal has attempted to differentiate between the most significant effects and other more minor effects through the use of the symbols shown
above. The dividing line in making a decision about the significance of an effect is often quite small. Where either (++) or (--) has been used to distinguish significant effects from more minor effects (+ or -) this is because the effect of an option or policy on the IIA objective in question is considered to be of such magnitude that it will have a noticeable and measurable effect taking into account other factors that may influence the achievement of that objective. However, effects are relative to the scale of proposals under consideration.

2.32 Mixed effects have only been presented where directly opposing effects (i.e. positive and negative) have been identified through the appraisal (e.g. +/-, ++/-, --/+ and ++/--). For some IIA objectives, it is possible that a policy might have a minor positive effect in relation to one aspect of the policy and a significant positive effect in relation to another aspect (giving a score of +/++). However, in these instances, only the significant score is shown in the appraisal tables. Similarly, if a policy could have a minor and significant negative effect (-/--) for the same IIA objective, only the significant negative score is shown in the appraisal tables. The justification text relating to the appraisal describes where the various elements of the policy or site being appraised might have potential to result in effects of differing magnitude.

2.33 The likely sustainability effects of the appraisable Issues and Options for the Basildon Local Plan are summarised in **Chapter 6**. Potential cumulative impacts will be considered in later IIA process, when the Basildon Local policies and site allocations and their reasonable alternatives are at a more developed stage.

Difficulties encountered

2.34 To date, the main difficulties encountered or limitations of the IIA process include:

The high-level nature of the policy options meant that at this stage it was difficult to assess in detail the likely effects of the options on each IIA objective. Once policies have been worked up in more detail, it should be possible to draw more certain conclusions about their likely effects and make recommendations on how policy options might be worded to improve their sustainability performance.

- Because many effects of development are dependent on the exact location, layout and design of development, it may be possible to mitigate some of the effects highlighted in this IIA. However, given the inherent uncertainties about these details at this strategic stage of planning and assessment, the IIA focuses on identifying potential significant effects of the options considered, without making assumptions about detailed design or mitigation measures that might be implemented.
- The number of strategies, plans, programmes, policy documents, advice and guidance produced by a range of statutory and non-statutory bodies means that it has not been possible within the resources available to consider every potentially relevant document in detail (see Chapter 3 and Appendix A). Strategies, plans and programmes will be newly prepared or updated throughout the preparation of the local plan and each iteration of the IIA will take account of those changes, where it is appropriate.
- The IIA of future iterations of the Local Plan and associated new reasonable alternatives will continue to benefit from the more recent, accurate and consistent evidence available.

Chapter 3 Policy Context

3.1 Schedule 2 of the SEA Regulations requires the SA Report to describe:

(e) "the environmental protection objectives established at International, Community or Member State level, which are relevant to the plan and the way those objectives and any environmental considerations have been taken into account during its preparation"

3.2 To establish a clear scope for the IIA it is necessary to review and develop an understanding of the environmental, social and economic policy objectives that the Basildon Local Plan should seek to conform with. This chapter summarises the international and national policy objectives that should be taken into consideration during preparation of the plan. These objectives have been considered when drafting the IIA Framework in **Chapter 5**.

There is an extensive range of policy documents that are of potential relevance to the Local Plan preparation and IIA process. A pragmatic and proportionate approach has been taken to the review of the policy context, seeking to identify key sustainability (i.e. environmental, social or economic) objectives that have the potential to be influenced by a local plan. A summary of the relevant objectives of key policy documents is provided in this chapter with a wider and more detailed review provided in **Appendix A**.

Implications of Brexit

3.3 As of the end of January 2020 the UK has left the EU. Principally, the UK's environmental law is derived from EU law or was directly effective EU law. As a result of Brexit, the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 converts existing EU law which applied directly in the UK's legal system (such as EU Regulations and EU Decisions) into UK law and preserves laws made in the UK to implement EU obligations (e.g., the laws which implement EU Directive). This body of law is known as retained EU law and is could be subject to future, post-Brexit amendments.

3.4 As set out in the Explanatory Memorandum accompanying the Brexit amendments to the SEA Regulations [See reference 27], the purpose of the Brexit amendments is to ensure that the law functions correctly after the UK has left the EU.

3.5 No substantive changes have been made the UK regulations to date; however, the Government does intend to reform the planning system, including replacing SEA and SA with a new requirement for an Environmental Outcomes Report. No further information is known at the time of writing. Any changes to the legal framework for carrying out SA/SEA will be addressed as appropriate as the Local Plan is prepared.

International plans, policies and programmes

3.6 At the international level, there is a wide range of plans and programmes which act to inform and shape national level legislation. Planning policy in England at a national and local level (i.e., the NPPF and the Local Plan) should be aware of, and in conformity with, the relevant legislation.

3.7 In addition to the EU Directives temporarily transposed into UK legislation, the **2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development** (2015) **[See reference 28]**, adopted by all United Nations Member States, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet and includes 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), designed to achieve a better and more sustainable future for all. Relevant to the Local Plan and this IIA are the following SDGs:

- SDG 1: No Poverty
- SDG 2: Zero Hunger
- SDG 3: Good Health and Well-being
- SDG 4: Quality Education
- SDG 5: Gender Equality
- SDG 6: Clean Water and Sanitation
- SGD 7: Affordable and Clean Energy
- SDG 8: Decent Work and Economic Growth
- SDG 9: Industry, Innovation and Infrastructure
- SDG 10: Reduced Inequalities
- SDG 11: Sustainable Cities and Communities
- SDG 12: Responsible Consumption and Production
- SDG 13: Climate Action
- SDG 14: Life Below Water
- SDG 15: Life on Land

3.8 The sustainability objectives of other international plans and programmes of relevance to the Local Plan and IIA are provided in **Appendix A**.

National plans, policies and programmes

3.9 The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) **[See reference 29]** is the overarching planning framework that provides national planning policy and principles for the planning system in England. The Basildon Local Plan must be consistent with the requirements of the NPPF, which states:

"Succinct and up-to-date plans should provide a positive vision for the future of each area; a framework for addressing housing needs and other economic, social and environmental priorities; and a platform for local people to shape their surroundings."

3.10 The NPPF sets out information about the purposes of local plan-making, stating that plans should:

- "Be prepared with the objective of contributing to the achievement of sustainable development;
- Be prepared positively, in a way that is aspirational but deliverable;
- Be shaped by early, proportionate and effective engagement between plan-makers and communities, local organisations, businesses, infrastructure providers and operators and statutory consultees;
- Contain policies that are clearly written and unambiguous, so it is evident how a decision maker should react to development proposals;
- Be accessible using digital tools to assist public involvement and policy presentation; and
- Serve a clear purpose, avoiding unnecessary duplication of policies that apply to a particular area."

3.11 The NPPF also states that:

"Local plans and spatial development strategies should be informed throughout their preparation by a Sustainability Appraisal that meets the relevant legal requirements. This should demonstrate how the plan has addressed relevant economic, social and environmental objectives (including opportunities for net gains). Significant adverse impacts on these objectives should be avoided and, wherever possible, alternative options which reduce or eliminate such impacts should be pursued. Where significant adverse impacts are unavoidable, suitable mitigation measures should be proposed (or, where this is not possible, compensatory measures should be considered)."

3.12 The NPPF is supported by the national **Planning Practice Guidance** (PPG) **[See reference** 30], which provides guidance on how the Government's planning policies for England are expected to be applied. The relevant PPG for each topic is detailed in **Appendix A**.

3.13 At the time of writing the government is consulting on further revisions to the NPPF. The consultation is due to close at the beginning of March 2023 and the finalised changes to the NPPF will not be known until later in the spring 2023. Until such time as these revisions to the NPPF are finalised, the following paragraphs summarise the sustainability objectives detailed in the currently adopted NPPF relevant to the IIA topics.

3.14 Climate change adaptation and mitigation: The NPPF contains as part of its environmental objective a requirement to mitigate and adapt to climate change, "including moving to a low carbon economy". The document also states that the "planning system should support the transition to a low carbon future in a changing climate, taking full account of flood risk and coastal change". To achieve these aims new development should be planned to ensure appropriate adaptation measures are included (including green infrastructure) and should be designed, located and orientated as to help to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

3.15 The revised framework also requires that development is directed away from areas which are at highest existing or future risk of flooding. Where development is required in such areas, the "development should be made safe for its lifetime without increasing flood risk elsewhere".

3.16 In relation to coastal change in England planning policies and decisions should take account of the UK Marine Policy Statement and marine plans. Furthermore, plans should "reduce risk from coastal change by avoiding inappropriate development in vulnerable areas and not exacerbating the impacts of physical changes to the coast".

3.17 Transport: The NPPF requires that "transport issues should be considered from the earliest stages of plan-making". The scale, location and density of development should reflect "opportunities from existing or proposed transport infrastructure". To help reduce congestion and emissions and improve air quality and public health the planning system should focus significant development "on locations which are or can be made sustainable, through limiting the need to travel and offering a genuine choice of transport modes". The revised framework also requires that planning policies support an appropriate mix of uses across an area to further help reduce the need to travel as well as the provision of a high-quality walking and cycling network.

3.18 While the framework promotes the use and development of sustainable transport networks it also requires that "where there is robust evidence, sites and routes which could be critical in developing infrastructure to widen transport choice and realise opportunities for large scale development" should be identified and protected.

3.19 Population, health and wellbeing: The NPPF includes, as part of its social objective, the promotion of "strong, vibrant and healthy communities" by:

"ensuring that a sufficient number and range of homes can be provided to meet the needs of present and future generations; and by fostering well-designed, beautiful and safe places, with accessible services and open spaces that reflect current and future needs and support communities' health, social and cultural wellbeing."

3.20 Ultimately, planning policies and planning decision making should "aim to achieve healthy, inclusive and safe places".

3.21 The document states that strategic policies should set out the pattern, scale and quality of development and make sufficient provision for "housing (including affordable housing) ... [as well as] community facilities (such as health, education and cultural infrastructure)". Policies should reflect "the size, type and tenure of housing needed". This policy approach is to include but should not be limited to housing requirements relating to affordable homes, families with children, older people, students, people with disabilities, service families, travellers, those who rent their homes and people wishing to commission the construction of their own homes. Major developments that involve the provision of new housing planning policies and decisions should expect at least 10% of the total number of homes to be delivered for affordable home ownership subject to conditions and exemptions.

3.22 To help to diversify opportunities for builders, promote a better mix of site sizes and increase the number of schemes that can be built quickly to meet housing need, the NPPF states that at least 10% of the sites allocated for housing through a local authority's plan should be on sites no larger than one hectare, unless there are strong reasons why this target cannot be reached.

3.23 Where there is an identified need, development of sites in suitable locations, not already allocated for housing to provide entry-level homes suitable for first-time buyers is to be supported by local planning authorities, unless such need is already to be met at other locations within the authority area. These sites should comprise of entry-level homes that offer one or more types of affordable housing.

3.24 The document also promotes a theme of enhancing healthy and safe communities which is to be achieved by creating places which "promote social interaction (and) enable and support healthy lifestyles".

3.25 As part of this approach social, recreational and cultural facilities and services that the community needs should be provided guided by planning policies which:

- "plan positively for the provision and use of shared spaces, community facilities (such as local shops, meeting places, sports venues, open space, cultural buildings, public houses and places of worship) and other local services;
- support the delivery of local strategies to improve health, social and cultural wellbeing for all sections of the community; and
- help prevent unnecessary loss of valued facilities and services."

3.26 Plan making through the guidance of the NPPF recognises the important role of access to open spaces and other facilities which provide opportunities for sport and physical activity has in terms of health and wellbeing of communities. The importance of delivering a sufficient choice of school places to meet the needs of existing and new communities is also recognised in the document and local planning authorities should take a "proactive, positive and collaborative approach to meeting this requirement".

3.27 The NPPF also sets out that the standard method provided in national planning guidance should be used to undertake a local housing need assessment identifying the minimum number of homes needed. The **Housing Delivery Test Measurement Rule Book** (2018) [See reference 31] provides this standard method allowing for calculation of objectively assessed housing need using government household forecasts adjusted for local house prices and local earnings. Unmet need from neighbouring areas that form part of the adopted housing requirement is included in the calculation.

3.28 Economy: The NPPF contains an economic objective to "help build a strong, responsive and competitive economy, by ensuring that sufficient land of

Chapter 3 Policy Context

the right types is available in the right places and at the right time to support growth, innovation and improved productivity". It also requires that planning seeks to "create the conditions in which businesses can invest, expand and adapt" with policies required to "set out a clear economic vision and strategy which positively and proactively encourages sustainable economic growth". There is also a requirement for the planning system to identify and coordinate the provision of infrastructure. Furthermore, planning policies should address the specific locational requirements of different sectors. Planning policies are also required specifically to address support for the rural economy.

3.29 The NPPF also supports the role of town centres as functioning at the heart of local communities. This support is required to provide for a "positive approach to [town centres'] growth, management and adaptation". Included within this support is a requirement to "allocate a range of suitable sites in town centres to meet the scale and type of development needed, looking at least ten years ahead".

3.30 Historic environment: Of relevance to the approach of the planning system to the historic environment the NPPF contains an environmental objective to contribute to the protection and enhancement of the built and historic environment. The document also sets out a strategy to seek "the conservation and enjoyment of the historic environment, including heritage assets most at risk through neglect, decay and other threats". Such a strategy is required to take into consideration the desirability of sustaining and enhancing the significance of heritage assets and bringing them into viable use.

3.31 It should also be considerate of the wider benefits of conserving the historic environment, the contribution new development can make in terms of character and distinctiveness and the opportunity for the historic environment to contribute to this character and distinctiveness.

3.32 Landscape: The NPPF includes as part of its approach to protecting the natural environment, recognition for the intrinsic character and beauty of the countryside, and the wider benefits to be secured from natural capital. Importantly, great weight is to be given to conserving landscape and scenic

beauty in National Parks, the Broads and Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB).

3.33 As part of the approach to achieving well-designed places the NPPF states that planning policies and decisions should ensure that developments "are sympathetic to local character and history, including the surrounding built environment and landscape setting".

3.34 Biodiversity: A requirement of the NPPF's environmental objective is that the planning system should contribute to protecting and enhancing the natural environment including helping to improve biodiversity and using natural resources prudently. In support of this aim the framework states that Local Plans should "identify, map and safeguard components of local wildlife-rich habitats and wider ecological networks" and should also "promote the conservation, restoration and re-creation of priority habitats, ecological networks and the protection and recovery of priority species; and identify and pursue opportunities for securing measurable net gains for biodiversity".

3.35 The framework requires that plans should take a strategic approach in terms of "maintaining and enhancing networks of habitats and green infrastructure; and plan for the enhancement of natural capital at a catchment or landscape scale across local authority boundaries".

3.36 Air, land and water quality: The NPPF states that planning policies and decisions should contribute to and enhance the natural and local environment by protecting and enhancing valued soil and the economic and other benefits of the best and most versatile agricultural land. Policies should also prevent new and existing development from "contributing to, being put at unacceptable risk from, or being adversely affected by unacceptable levels of soil, air, water or noise pollution".

3.37 The document also requires that strategic policies should seek to make the most effective use of land in meeting local requirements making as much use as possible of previously developed or 'brownfield' land. Furthermore, policies

should "support appropriate opportunities to remediate despoiled, degraded, derelict, contaminated or unstable land".

Sub-national plans, policies and programmes

3.38 The **South Essex Framework [See reference** 32] is being produced by Basildon Borough Council, Brentwood Borough Council, Castle Point Borough Council, Rochford District Council, Southend-on-Sea Borough Council, Thurrock Council and Essex County Council (the Association of South Essex Local Authorities). The South Essex Framework will be non-statutory and set out principles and good practice examples, rather than policies. It will provide the strategic framework for development in South Essex up to 2040, focusing on housing and economic development needs within the context of quality place making. Sitting within the context of the South Essex Strategic Vision 2050 it will lay the foundations for further sustainable growth and investment to 2050.

3.39 Other relevant sub-national plans, Policies and programmes are referenced in **Appendix A**.

Chapter 4 Baseline information for development in Basildon

4.1 Baseline information provides the basis for predicting and monitoring the likely sustainability effects of a plan and helps to identify key sustainability issues.

4.2 Schedule 2 of the SEA Regulations requires information to be provided on:

- The relevant aspects of the current state of the environment and the likely evolution thereof without implementation of the plan or programme.
- 2. The environmental characteristics of areas likely to be significantly affected.
- 3. Any existing environmental problems which are relevant to the plan or programme including, in particular, those relating to any areas of a particular environmental importance, such as areas designated pursuant to Council Directive 79/409/EEC on the conservation of wild birds and the Habitats Directive [92/43/EEC].

Climate change adaptation and mitigation

Climate change predictions

Current baseline information

4.3 Climate change presents a global risk, with a range of different social, economic and environmental impacts that are likely to be felt within Basildon across numerous receptors. A key challenge in protecting the environment will be to tackle the causes and consequences of climate change: warmer, drier summers and wetter winters with more severe weather events all year, higher sea levels and increased river flooding. A strong reaction is required from planning to ensure appropriate action can be taken to help species and habitats adapt and to enable the agricultural sector to continue to deliver diverse, affordable and good quality produce.

4.4 There has been a general trend towards warmer average temperatures in recent years with the most recent decade (2012–2021) being on average 0.2°C warmer than the 1991–2020 average and 1.0°C warmer than 1961–1990. All the top ten warmest years for the UK in the series from 1884 have occurred this century **[See reference** 33].

4.5 Heavy rainfall and flooding events have been demonstrated to have increased potential to occur in the UK as the climate has generally become wetter. For example, for the most recent decade (2012–2021) UK summers have been on average 6% wetter than 1991–2020 and 15% wetter than 1961–1990 **[See reference** 34**]**.

4.6 The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) special report on global warming outlines that, under emissions in line with current pledges under

the Paris Agreement, global warming is expected to surpass 1.5°C, even if these pledges are supplemented with very challenging increases in the scale and ambition of mitigation after 2030. This increased action would need to achieve net zero CO₂ emissions in less than 15 years [See reference 35].

4.7 Basildon Borough has yet to declare a climate change emergency in the Borough; however, in 2021 the Council committed to working towards two carbon reduction targets. The first is to produce net-zero emissions in the borough by 2050, in line with national legislation, but the Council aim to achieve the target sooner if possible. The second is a more ambitious target to achieve net-zero emissions across the Council's buildings and services by 2030. The high-level steps that must be taken by the Council are outlined in their Climate Strategy and Action Plan **[See reference 36]**. These include facilitating a move towards a greener local economy, greener buildings and energy, transport and improvements to the green infrastructure network.

Projected baseline information

4.8 UK Climate Projections 18 (UKCP18) for the East of England identify the following main changes (relative to 1981-2000) to the climate by the end of the plan period (2038) [See reference 37]:

- Increase in mean winter temperature by 1.0°C;
- Increase in mean summer temperature by 1.2°C;
- Increase in mean winter precipitation by 5.0%; and
- Decrease in mean summer precipitation by 10.0%.

4.9 The UK Climate Risk Independent Assessment (CCEA3) identifies likely trends from climate change and sets out 61 specific risks and opportunities to the UK from climate change, including the following **[See reference** 38]:

Risks

- The number of incidents of food poisoning, heat stress and heat related deaths may increase in summer.
- Domestic energy use may increase during summer months as refrigeration and air conditioning demand increases.
- Wetter winters and more intense rainfall events throughout the year may result in a higher risk of flooding from rivers.
- More intense rainstorms may in some locations result in the amount of surface water runoff exceeding the capacity of drainage systems, consequently leading to more frequent and severe localised flash flooding.
- More frequent storms and floods may cause increased damage to property and infrastructure, resulting in significant economic costs.
- Periods of drought in summer could lead to soil shrinking and subsidence, causing damage to buildings and transport networks. Drought may also impact negatively on agriculture, industry and biodiversity.
- Warmer and drier summers are likely to affect the quantity and quality of water supply, which will need careful management.
- The changing climate will impact on the behaviour and distribution of species and may encourage the spread of invasive species.

Opportunities

- Milder winters should reduce the costs of heating homes and other buildings, helping to alleviate fuel poverty and reducing the number of winter deaths from cold.
- Domestic energy use may decrease in winter due to higher temperatures.

Warmer and drier summers may benefit the recreation and tourism economy.

Emissions and energy

Current baseline information

4.10 Carbon Dioxide (CO₂) is the main greenhouse gas, accounting for about 80% of the UK greenhouse gas emissions. Emissions are produced when fossil fuels such as coal or gas are burnt or processed. In recent years, increasing emphasis has been placed on the role of regional bodies and local government in contributing to energy efficiency improvements, and hence reductions in carbon dioxide emissions. In line with the wider UK, the East of England has seen a decrease in CO₂ emissions in recent years. One of the main drivers for reduced levels of emissions has been a decrease in the use of coal for electricity generation, accounting for a decrease in emissions for domestic electricity.

4.11 The Government regularly publishes Local Authority and regional carbon dioxide emissions national statistics **[See reference** 39]. The statistics are largely consistent with the UK national Greenhouse Gas Inventory and with the Devolved Administration Greenhouse Gas Inventories. In the East of England, carbon dioxide emissions have fallen from 7.4 tonnes (t) per capita to 4.4t per capita (equivalent to a 51% reduction) from 2005 to 2019. Emissions from Basildon are like those of East of England, falling steadily from 6.7t per capita to 3.9t per capita over the same period (equivalent to a 53% reduction) as demonstrated in **Table 3.1**. It should be noted the figures in **Table 3.1** do not account for Land Use, Land Use Change and Forestry (LULUCF) figures in Basildon. In 2020, LULUCF accounted for -3.1 kilotons (Kt) carbon dioxide emissions in Basildon **[See reference 40]**.

Table 4.1: CO₂ emissions estimates in Basildon 2005-2019 [See reference 41]

Year	Total Emissions (kt)	Per Capita Emissions (t)
2005	1,135.6	6.7
2006	1,132.6	6.7
2007	1,141.9	6.7
2008	1,092.9	6.3
2009	976.9	5.6
2010	1,031.9	5.9
2011	924.7	5.3
2012	995.5	5.6
2013	947.9	5.3
2014	853.8	4.7
2015	821.5	4.5
2016	785.9	4.3
2017	756.2	4.1
2018	743.4	4.0
2019	726.0	3.9

4.12 The Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy produced the following consumption figures for Basildon in 2020 **[See reference** 42]

- Coal a total of 2.0 kilo tonnes of oil equivalent (ktoe) predominantly through industrial use;
- Manufactured Fuels a total of 1.0ktoe predominantly through domestic use;
- **Petroleum** a total of 93.4ktoe predominantly through road transport;

- **Gas** a total of 112.5ktoe predominantly through domestic use;
- Electricity a total of 68.8ktoe predominantly through industrial and commercial use; and,
- Bioenergy and wastes a total of 13.6ktoe, predominantly through industrial and commercial use.

4.13 Between 2005 and 2020 the total reported energy consumption for the Borough fell from 338.7 to 291.3ktoe. The changes in consumption by energy type are shown in **Table 3.2**.

Table 4.2: Energy consumption in Basildon by type 2005-2020

Energy type	Energy consumption in ktoe (2005)	Energy consumption in ktoe (2020)
Coal	2.4	2.0
Manufactured fuels	1.6	1.0
Petroleum	110.9	93.4
Gas	145.3	112.5
Electricity	77.1	68.8
Bioenergy and wastes	1.4	13.6
Total	338.7	291.3

Projected baseline information

4.14 The Tyndall Centre for Climate Change Research has undertaken work to calculate the 'fair' contribution of local authorities towards the Paris Climate Change Agreement. Based on the analysis undertaken the following recommendations have been made for Basildon **[See reference** 43]:

- Stay within a maximum cumulative carbon dioxide emissions budget of 4.8 million tonnes (MtCO₂) for the period of 2020 to 2100. At 2017 CO₂ emission levels, Basildon would use this entire budget within 7 years from 2020.
- Initiate an immediate programme of CO₂ mitigation to deliver cuts in emissions averaging a minimum of -13.1% per year to deliver a Paris aligned carbon budget. These annual reductions in emissions require national and local action and could be part of a wider collaboration with other local authorities.
- Reach zero or near zero carbon no later than 2042. This report provides an indicative CO₂ reduction pathway that stays within the recommended maximum carbon budget of 4.8 MtCO2. In 2042 5% of the budget remains. This represents very low levels of residual CO₂ emissions by this time, or the Authority may opt to forgo these residual emissions and cut emissions to zero at this point. Earlier years for reaching zero CO₂ emissions are also within the recommended budget, provided that interim budgets with lower cumulative CO₂ emissions are also adopted.

4.15 Given the trends in carbon emissions and energy consumption at both national and local level, carbon emissions in Basildon are likely to continue declining.

Road travel and associated energy consumption

Current baseline information

4.16 CO₂ emissions in the UK are provisionally estimated to have increased by 6.3% in 2021 from 2020, to 341.5 million tonnes (Mt), however compared to 2019, the most recent pre-pandemic year, 2021 CO₂ emissions are down 5.0% [See reference 44]. This increase in 2021 is primarily due to the increase in the use of road transport as nationwide lockdowns were eased, along with

increases in emissions from power stations and the residential sector. CO₂ emissions from transport rose 10.0% in 2021, accounting for almost half of the overall increase from 2020 [See reference 45].

4.17 Road transport accounts for more than half of oil demand in the UK and relies on petrol and diesel to meet around 98% cent of its energy needs. This has implications for carbon emissions considering the regular need to travel for both residents and those undertaking business.

4.18 The overall road energy consumption in Basildon decreased between 2005 and 2020 from 93.6t of equivalent oil (ktoe) to 86.3ktoe. This change was most influenced by the decreasing energy consumption for personal road travel which fell during this period from 69.4ktoe to 58.8ktoe. During this period energy consumption recorded in Basildon for freight uses rose from 24.2ktoe to 27.5ktoe [See reference 46].

4.19 Recent trends across the UK indicate that diesel consumption excluding biodiesel fell in 2018 for the first time since 2009. The trend is due in part to a slowing of growth in the diesel vehicle fleet following sharp drops in new registrations as well as increased efficiencies. It is expected that the UK will diversify in road transport to include more electric and ultra-low emissions vehicles in the coming years **[See reference** 47].

4.20 As of October 2022, there were 34,637 public electric vehicle charging devices available in the UK. Of these, 6,395 were rapid devices. Within Basildon there are a total of 63 public electric vehicle charging devices and 11 of these are rapid charging devices. There are approximately 33.6 charging devices per 100,000 population. In comparison to the rest of the UK, Basildon is below the UK average of 51.6 charging devices per 100,000 population. Basildon performs within the 40% to <60% margin compared to other local authorities in terms of this measure **[See reference** 48].

4.21 Basildon is among the initial areas of the county where Essex County Council has launched a pilot electric scooter hire scheme. The trial seeks to provide people with a zero carbon, socially distanced alternative to short car

journeys, reducing congestion and air pollution. The scheme is operated by Tier until May 2024 pending the wider decision on future policy by the Department for Transport **[See reference** 49].

4.22 Basildon benefits from good transport and connectivity to the Wider Essex region, Kent, east and central London. The Borough is served by significant road transport networks, including being intersected by the A13 to the south, and the A127 and A1235 to the north of the plan area. However, the latest Essex Local Transport Plan states that congestion is common on these routes, including the A1235 and A132 around the Basildon Enterprise Corridor, the A176 between Five Bells and Basildon Hospital and the A132 / A13 junction in Pitsea **[See reference 50]**.

Projected baseline information

4.23 Growth in traffic levels may occur in Basildon because of projected population growth in the Borough and associated development needs. The UK Government aims to ban the sale of new petrol and diesel cars by 2030 [See reference 51] which will significantly cut carbon emissions across the UK. While the full effect of this will not be seen immediately as people continue to use their existing vehicles, the market share of electric cars in the UK is already significant and likely to continue growing rapidly.

Renewable and low carbon energy constraints and opportunities

Current baseline information

4.24 Essex has a strong track record of renewable energy usage. During 2011, 849.2 Gigawatt hours (GWh) of energy was generated from renewable sources in the county of Essex. This equated to 26% of all the energy generated from

renewables in the East of England in 2011. Only Cambridgeshire generated more (28%) [See reference 52].

4.25 Basildon Borough Council published a Renewable and Low Carbon Energy Constraints and Opportunities Study in 2015 [See reference 53]. The study concluded that the Borough has the capacity to accommodate the following technologies at the following scales:

- Large scale onshore wind turbines 18.06 Megawatt (MW) equal to 20% of the Borough's electricity needs.
- Large scale solar photovoltaics (PV) 102MW equal to 113% of the Borough's electricity needs.
- Energy from Municipal Solid and Commercial and Industrial Waste 4.03MW – equal to 4.46% of the Borough's electricity needs.
- Microgeneration associated with residential, and community uses 36MW
 equal to 39.82% of the Borough's electricity needs.

4.26 Published as part of the National Statistics publication Energy Trends produced by the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS), data concerning renewable electricity generation, capacity and number of sites is available at Borough level between 2014 and 2021 [See reference **54**]. Basildon has increased its capacity to generate electricity from renewable sources from 2014 to 2021 from 20.9MW installed capacity to 30.5MW installed capacity. The majority of this is from landfill gas (15.2MW), followed by photovoltaics (13.6MW), and finally sewage gas (1.2MW). Photovoltaics saw the largest increase in this time from 4.5MW to 13.6MW, the largest proportion of capacity. Despite these increases, energy generation from renewable sources has decreased drastically during this period, from 113,982MWh to 11,735MWh.

Projected baseline information

4.27 It is clear from existing trends that Basildon is significantly increasing its capacity to generate renewable and low carbon sources of energy, with scope

to increase capacity further across of a range of technology types. The drastic reduction in renewable and low carbon energy generation over the same period does suggest however that the transition is likely to be slower than the growth in capacity would indicate, at least in the short term. As capacity continues to increase over the medium to long term, energy generation is also likely to significantly increase.

Flood risk

Current baseline information

4.28 The UK Climate Projections (UKCP18) predicts that by 2070, under a high emission scenario, average winter precipitation is projected to increase, whilst average summer rainfall is projected to decrease. Although summer rainfall is projected to decrease, there will be an increased frequency of short lived high intensity showers **[See reference** 55**]**.

4.29 Both urban and rural parts of the Borough will become more vulnerable to fluvial and coastal flooding, water supply deficiencies, subsidence and sea level rises, as the local climate continues to change.

4.30 Several sources of flooding pose a risk to Basildon Borough. The majority of Basildon is within Flood Zone 1, with about 2% of the Borough in Flood Zone 2 and 9% defined as Flood Zone 3. **Figure 3.3** at the end of this chapter illustrates the main areas of flood risk in the Borough.

4.31 Fluvial flood risk from the River Crouch and its tributaries poses a significant risk to the residential areas of Wickford and Basildon. Fluvial flood risk posed by the Mountnessing Brook and Haveringsgrove Brook pose a risk to the west of Billericay. The tidal estuaries of Vange Creek and East Haven Creek and Timberman's Creek are located to the south eastern part of the Borough and pose a residual flood risk. Additionally, the River Thames poses a tidal

flooding risk in the south of the Borough, although this area is predominantly uninhabited marshland.

4.32 The Environment Agency AIMS data shows that Basildon Borough is protected by high ground along the edge of the River Crouch and its tributaries. There are three Environment Agency Flood Warning Areas in Basildon [See reference 56]:

- River Crouch from Noak Bridge to Run well, including Wickford (tidal flooding);
- Canvey Island North (within the Thames Estuary); and
- Shellhaven to Grays including Tilbury (fluvial flooding from the River Thames).

4.33 Increasing risks of flooding could lead to negative impacts on local habitats or species and pose a threat to an increasing number of properties. All new buildings will therefore need to be built in appropriate locations that minimise, or successfully mitigate against these risks, as well as being designed in such a way to maximise their adaptability to climate change in the future. Planning Practice Guidance states if 'proposed development cannot be made safe throughout its lifetime without increasing flood risk elsewhere, it should not be permitted' and that avoidance of flood risk should be the primary consideration.

4.34 The Sustainable Drainage Systems (SuDS) Design Guide for Essex forms the local standards for Essex and, together with the National Standards, strongly promotes the use of SuDS to help reduce surface water runoff and mitigate flood risk. It provides guidance on the planning, design and delivery of attractive and high-quality SuDS schemes which should offer multiple benefits to the environment and community alike [See reference 57].

4.35 A Strategic Flood Risk Assessment (SFRA) was prepared for the Borough in 2018. The Level 1 SFRA confirms that surface water flooding poses a significant risk to the Borough. Areas of high surface water flood risk are located along the course of the River Crouch and over areas of Basildon and Wickford. Localised surface water flooding within the Borough can be attributed to

topographic depressions and obstructions to surface water flow. 19 Critical Drainage Areas (CDAs), as defined in the South Essex Surface Water Management Plan (SWMP) (2020), are located within Basildon Borough, the majority of which are located within Basildon. The Washland System created as part of the development of Basildon New Town and the expansion of Wickford and Billericay, performs a surface water management function for the urban area, however, the capacity of this system is dependent on continued maintenance **[See reference** 58].

4.36 Fluvial flooding tends to occur when high rainfall in the upper catchment of the River Crouch coincides with high tide levels to produce higher volume fluvial flows and elevated water in the River and its tributaries. A notable extent of the floodplain is in rural areas; however, parts of Wickford and the North of Basildon are also affected by fluvial flooding **[See reference 59]**.

4.37 The southern part of the Borough is next to the tidal estuaries of Vange Creek and East Haven Creek. Although this area is protected from tidal flooding by flood defence walls and two mechanical flood barriers, there is residual flood risk in the event of a barrier failing or the flood defence walls being breached by the sea. Defences at this location could be overtopped in the future if defences are not raised in line with climate change.

4.38 Planning Practice Guidance also states that 'the local planning authority may have a Local Plan policy on what changes of use will be acceptable in areas at risk of flooding' in order to ensure that the regeneration of existing urban areas does not lead to higher vulnerability uses in areas of flood risk.

4.39 The Basildon Borough Level 2 SFRA built on the findings of the Basildon Borough Level 1 2011 report **[See reference** 60] exploring the risks associated with tidal breach along the southern boundary of the Borough. The Level 2 SFRA concluded that in the event of a failure of these flood barriers, floodwaters would inundate the southern part of the Borough including the Vange marshes, Pitsea marshes and Bowers marshes. Further review of the surface water flood risk revealed increased risks along the corridors of the River Crouch and River Wid and the topographic tributaries that lead into these watercourses to be the key areas of increased risk of surface water flooding.

4.40 Further assessment of the risk of flooding from surface water has been undertaken as part of the SWMP for South Essex [See reference 61] which resulted in the designation of the Borough's CDAs where multiple or interlinked sources of flood risk cause flooding during a severe rainfall event, affecting houses, businesses and/or infrastructure and where mitigation measures may be implemented to reduce the impact of flooding. Pluvial modelling undertaken as part of the SWMP identified that flooding is typically shallow and widely dispersed. The SWMP was updated in 2020 and includes an Action Plan for South Essex [See reference 62], which sets out actions for each of the CDAs to reduce the likelihood and impact of flooding within Basildon.

Projected baseline information

4.41 As previously outlined in the 'climate change predictions' section of this chapter, the climate in the Basildon Borough is expected to change, presenting a series of risks. These include wetter winters, more intense rainfall events and more frequent storms and floods, leading to increased damage to property and infrastructure and significant economic costs. The Environment Agency has provided 'Local flood risk assessments: climate change allowances' **[See reference** 63] indicating climate change impacts on peak rainfall intensity, peak river flows for the South Essex Management Catchment and sea level rise allowances for the East of England.

4.42 Due to the geography of the Borough, flooding (including flash, fluvial and tidal flooding) is one of the greatest risks to the Basildon Borough from climate change. Climate change will likely result in sea level rise which could lead to more frequent flooding in the Borough and impact communities, businesses and local authority services. Additionally, incidences of heavy rainfall are expected to continue to rise and will present challenges in terms of drainage and flood risk.

Implications for health

4.43 Climate change has potential for substantial implications on human health, including:

- Disruption to health, social care and emergency management services and schools provision, from flooding, heatwaves and storms.
- Flooding poses multiple risks to people's health, such as heart attacks, trauma, an increase in waterborne infectious diseases, and common mental and post-traumatic stress disorders. Damp housing and damage to water and sanitation infrastructure can further reinforce the adverse effects on health.
- Climate change may bring increases in both cold weather excess mortality and heat-related deaths and illness occurring in the summer. Excess heat represents a serious threat for the entire population, but the elderly and small children, and people with pre-existing cardiovascular, respiratory and renal diseases, diabetes and neurological disorders, are more susceptible. Urban areas tend to be at greater risk due to the "urban heat island" effect. The number of excess deaths in England resulting from heatwaves (excluding COVID-19) in 2022 was 2,803 for those aged 65 and over. Cumulative excess deaths resulting from heatwaves in summer 2022 was the highest recorded on record since the heatwave plan for England was introduced in 2004 [See reference 64].
- Cases of food poisoning in the UK that are linked to warm weather have been increasing rapidly.
- Wildfire likelihood and severity set to increase due to climate change.
- The likely increase in occurrence of severe winter gales is a cause for concern. Deaths during severe gales are commonplace, as are severe injuries. The likely loss of electrical power supplies during severe storms adds very significantly to these problems. Better forecasting of gales and better design and more frequent exercising of disaster plans may well help to mitigate the worst effects.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

4.44 There is a need to significantly reduce the Borough's greenhouse gas emissions to help meet international and national greenhouse gas reduction targets. The Local Plan provides opportunities to help achieve this through:

- Encouraging energy efficiency measures in the construction and design of new buildings.
- Reducing carbon emissions from private car use by reducing the need to travel and supporting the use of low or zero emission transport modes, as discussed below in the section covering transport.
- Continuing to build renewable and low carbon energy generation capacity and reduce reliance on non-renewable energy sources to meet the Borough's energy demands (mainly electricity), focussing on increasing generation from existing installations in the short term.
- Promoting green infrastructure to deliver carbon sequestration.

4.45 The effects of climate change in the Borough are likely to result in extreme weather events becoming more common and more intense. Flood risk is of particular significance in this regard, alongside heatwaves and drought. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to help adapt to the unavoidable effects of climate change by:

- Locating development in locations with no or low flood risk.
- Encouraging flood and heat resilient development.
- Promoting green infrastructure to deliver flood retention, shading/ cooling, air quality improvements and safe havens for vulnerable species.

Transport

Transport

Current baseline information

4.46 Figure 3.4 at the end of this chapter illustrates the main road, rail and cycling routes in the Borough.

4.47 Basildon Borough's Local Plan Transport and Highway Impact Assessment (THIA) [See reference 65] assesses the final level of growth associated with the draft Local Plan (2018). The paper reports that many of the junctions in Basildon are close to or at capacity and there is a need for significant mitigation measures to accommodate growth in the settlements of Billericay and Wickford. The THIA identifies the status of the following junctions at base date (2014) amongst Basildon Borough's urban areas:

- Basildon:
 - Three junctions at or over capacity, predicted to rise to eight by 2034 background growth.
 - Six junctions approaching capacity, predicted to fall to two by 2034 background growth).
- Billericay:
 - Two junctions at or over capacity, predicted to rise to four by 2034 background growth).
 - Two junctions approaching capacity, predicted to rise to four by 2034 background growth).
- Wickford:
 - One junction at or over capacity, predicted to rise to two by 2034 background growth.

 One junction approaching capacity, predicted to rise to two by 2034 background growth.

4.48 The Basildon Parking Capacity and Intervention Study **[See reference** 66] highlighted a surplus of parking capacity in Basildon town centre and a shortfall in Billericay and Wickford town centres. However, this study was completed in 2016, and with the current focus on facilitating and encouraging active and sustainable travel, the need for additional parking in Wickford and Billericay is being reconsidered.

4.49 The Lower Thames Crossing is a proposed new motorway connecting Kent, Thurrock and Essex through a tunnel beneath the river Thames. If permission is granted, the Project will provide over 90% additional road capacity across the Thames east of London. The new motorway will have three lanes in each direction, with a speed limit of 70mph. It will connect the tunnel to the A2 and M2 in Kent on the southern side and A13 and junction 29 of the M25 in the London Borough of Havering on the northern side. The crossing will also feature a 4km-long twin-tube tunnel under the Thames River, for southbound and northbound traffic. With a diameter of 16m, the tunnel will be one of the largest bored-tunnels in the world **[See reference 67]**.

4.50 After submitting a Development Consent Order (DCO) application to the Planning Inspectorate in October 2020, the application was withdrawn in November 2020. Further community impact consultation was carried out from 14th July to the 8^{th of} September 2021 to provide more detail about the project and how it would affect local communities and the environment, during its construction and after it opens. National Highways submitted its second planning application for the scheme at the start of November 2022 [See reference 68].

4.51 At the time of Census 2021, UK government guidance and lockdown restrictions resulted in unprecedented changes to travel behaviour and patterns. As of 2021, out of the estimated working population (89,013), 27,225 (31%) Basildon residents worked mainly at or from home. However, 69% of residents in employment continue to commute for work **[See reference** 69]. This

correlates with the broader UK, in which just over 19.1 million usual residents aged 16 years and over in employment (68.8%) travel to a workplace **[See reference** 70]. It should be noted however that there are some significant spatial variations in the prevalence of home working across the Borough, for example home working is much more common in more affluent parts of the borough, such as Billericay, and much less common in more deprived areas such as Pitsea.

4.52 As seen in **Table 3.3**, out of an estimated total of 89,013 employed Basildon residents, the most popular mode of transport to travel to work was by car or van (51.2% - as a driver or passenger), followed by on foot (6.2%) and by train (5.6%). A similar picture was seen in the East of England, where out of an estimated total of 3,028,640 residents, the most popular mode of transport to travel to work was by car (51.5% - as a driver or passenger), followed by on foot (7.3%) and by train (2.3%).

Method of travel to work	East of England	Basildon
All Categories	3,028,640	89,013
Work mainly at or from home	966,487	27,225
Underground, metro, light rail, tram	18,366	707
Train	69,954	4,967
Bus, minibus or coach	61,931	1,846
Тахі	16,936	802
Motorcycle, scooter or moped	13,632	386
Driving a car or van	1,445,280	41,731
Passenger in a car or van	114,537	3,818
Bicycle	70,857	1,057
On foot	219,725	5,498

Table 4.3: Method of travel to work 2021

Method of travel to work	East of England	Basildon
Other method of travel to work	30,935	976

4.53 Neighbouring areas of Thurrock (5,130 commuters), Castle Point (5,083), Chelmsford (4,618 commuters) and Southend-on-Sea (4,407 commuters) account for the largest inflows of commuters to Basildon (see **Figure 3.1**). When assessing the largest numbers of commuters by car or van, the same pattern emerges. Thurrock has the highest number (4,295 commuters), followed by Castle Point (4,205 commuters), Chelmsford (4,079 commuters) and Southend-on-Sea (3,417 commuters) (see **Figure 3.2**) [See reference 71].

4.54 Large numbers of commuters (predominately by car or van) travel out of Basildon to London (6,305 commuters), Thurrock (5,310 commuters), Chelmsford (4,618 commuters) and Brentwood (1,970 commuters).

4.55 Figures 3.1 and **3.2** below show the flows of commuters in and out of the Borough. It should be noted that the figures draw on relatively old (2001) Office of National Statistics (ONS) data.

Figure 4.1: Flows of commuters in and out of the Borough (total)



Figure 4.2: Flows of commuters in and out of the Borough (by car or van)



4.56 A significant proportion of the Borough's workforce travel in from neighbouring areas (e.g., Castle Point, Rochford and Southend) and this can lead to congestion, particularly at peak times on parts of the Borough's road network. According to Essex's Local Transport Plan [See reference 72], congestion is common on several key routes including, the A1235 and A132 around the Basildon Enterprise Corridor, the A176 between Five Bells and Basildon Hospital and the A132 / A13 junction in Pitsea. However, with the introduction of 'work from home' arrangements in the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, the number of commuters has drastically reduced, as discussed previously. With many employers adopting hybrid working arrangements, the number of commuters is not anticipated to reach the same level as prior to the pandemic.

4.57 According to the 2017 Basildon Borough Cycling Action Plan, although Essex County Council and Basildon Borough Council have been promoting and facilitating cycling for many years, the lack of a planned and justifiable list of interventions aimed at widening the appeal of cycling within the Borough means that it has not always been prioritised and the proportion of people travelling to work by bicycle is well below the national average **[See reference** 73]. An emerging Active Environments Strategy (2023) is looking to address this. The strategy makes six commitments to encourage Basildon Borough to walk, wheel, scoot and cycle:

- To support local communities to offer a diverse range of accessible opportunities for people to walk, wheel, scoot and cycle in their local area.
- To use gamification and digitisation to support and encourage residents to be more active through walking, wheeling, scooting and cycling.
- To work to tackle the high start-up costs of cycling (bike, lock, helmet) which has been identified as a barrier for many people from cycling.
- To increase levels of active travel to achieve the Borough Council's netzero by 2050 aim.
- To work collaboratively across the organisation to incorporate active environments work across corporate plan ambitions of people, place and prosperity.
To ensure that residents feel safe and are safe. Basildon Borough Council seek to develop the infrastructure to increase safety and accessibility of the network.

4.58 The Local Walking and Cycling Infrastructure Plan Plus **[See reference** 74] also recognises Basildon Borough Council's objectives to provide a high quality and ambitious integrated cycling, walking and public transport network, to improve access across and between several town centres and to encourage multi-modal travel. The outputs of this plan include:

- A cycling network map with a programme of cycle infrastructure improvements.
- A walking network map with a programme of walking infrastructure improvements.
- A prioritised list of cycling and walking proposals for future investment.

4.59 Basildon Borough's urban areas (Basildon, Billericay and Wickford) contain the most cycling infrastructure; however, this is not consistent and there is a need to deliver improvements across the existing network and also to secure new route provision within new developments:

- Billericay There is very little cycling infrastructure in Billericay just some very short sections of shared footway alongside new housing estates.
- Wickford There is very little cycling infrastructure in Wickford just some very short sections of shared footway alongside new housing estates.
- Basildon Town Basildon town has a relatively dense network of cycling provision which is typical of the 'new towns' of the 1950s. Much of the network is substandard, with facilities too narrow to support large levels of use particularly where there are shared paths which are well used by pedestrians. Some obvious desire lines are not catered for by the existing provision, and cyclists have limited priority and protection at junctions and crossings [See reference 75]. East to west cycling provision is better in

Basildon Town than north to south. This is due in part to investment in Cranes Farm Road in recent years.

Projected baseline information

4.60 Sustainable public transport, including active travel investment is essential alongside direct road congestion interventions if the Borough is to tackle its heavy reliance on private transport in the Borough.

Implications for health

4.61 A lack of sustainable and active travel options can have negative impacts on public health whilst also increasing reliance on relatively expensive private motorised transit and exacerbating existing inequalities. Encouraging active travel, such as walking, wheeling and cycling can have a wide range of positive implications for health, including increased physical activity and opportunities for social interaction. In addition, an increase in active travel could be associated with a decrease in reliance on often expensive vehicular transport, and an associated decrease in air pollutants that can be harmful to human health.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

4.62 Several of Basildon Borough's road links are inadequate, with several roads and junctions noted as being at or near to capacity, and many experiencing congestion at peak times. Adverse traffic conditions on these routes often have knock-on effects on local roads, leading to localised gridlock on occasion and impacting negatively on economic productivity. In addition, with planned developments and increased housing and job provision, more pressure may be placed on the Borough's road networks.

4.63 Without the Local Plan it is anticipated that traffic congestion and air and noise pollution will continue to increase with the rising population and car dependency will continue to be high. The implications of air pollution for human health and the natural environment are described in subsequent sections.

4.64 The Local Plan provides an opportunity to reduce the demand on the transport network and to address potential adverse effects of travel by:

- Locating development and tailoring densities sustainably (with good access to shops, services and sustainable transport modes);
- Supporting the development of sustainable transport links;
- Supporting and prioritising sustainable travel choices (e.g., requiring sustainable modes to be available on occupation of new homes and workplaces); and,
- Supporting the uptake of electric vehicles and e-bikes through the provision of electric vehicle charging infrastructure.

Population, health and wellbeing

Population

Current baseline information

4.65 Basildon is the 11th most densely populated of the East of England's 45 local authority areas serving an estimated population of 187,600 people across 16 wards [See reference 76]. Table 3.4 presents the most recent (2019) estimates of population by ward in Basildon [See reference 77]:

Table 4.4: Estimated populations by ward in Basildon [Seereference 78]

Ward	Estimated Population (as of 2019)	
Billericay East	12,229	
Billericay West	11,976	
Burstead	10,836	
Crouch	9,062	
Fryerns	14,959	
Laindon Park	6,866	
Langdon Hills	9,224	
Lee Chapel North	14,760	
Nethermayne	13,890	
Pitsea North West	13,216	
Pitsea South East	12,358	
St Martins	9,929	
Vange	10,647	
Wickford Castedon	7,679	
Wickford North	13,092	
Wickford Park	10,183	

4.66 Figure 3.5 at the end of this chapter illustrates the Borough's settlement hierarchy.

Projected baseline information

4.67 The Borough's population has increased dramatically over the last 60 years, following the phased construction of Basildon New Town. The Borough's population will continue to grow, albeit at a much slower rate. Sub-national population projections suggest that the Borough's population will continue to grow with 206,509 people projected to live in the Borough by 2043 [See reference 79]. The largest age group predicted to experience growth is the 65+ category, which is expected to rise from 32,227 (2019) to 41,478 (2043).

4.68 As the population grows so does the Borough's population density, particularly in the Borough's three centres of growth – Basildon, Billericay and Wickford.

4.69 Basildon Borough has a population density of 16.9 persons per hectare, which is significantly higher than the South Essex average of 10.2 persons per hectare [See reference 80]. The greater the population density the greater the challenge to ensure the Borough's communities have the quality of life, facilities and services and infrastructure they need, including public and private open space. However, increased population density can have both positive and negative effects in sustainable development terms, depending upon how it is designed and delivered (indeed, some of the most attractive and desirable parts of cities and towns in the UK and abroad are often those areas that are most densely developed).

Housing

Current baseline information

4.70 Between November 2021 and November 2022, Basildon saw the third highest rise in house prices in South Essex, from £384,573 to £409,649 (a 6.52% increase) [See reference 81]. In 2021, the average house price in

Basildon was £340,000. This is higher than the average for both the East of England on a regional scale (£238,000) and England on a national scale (£183,000). As of August 2020, Burstead Ward has the highest average house price and conversely house prices in Pitsea North West Ward have the lowest average prices. The highest rise in average house prices over recent years have been in Crouch, Wickford Park and Burstead Wards with average house prices rising by 33% between 2016 and 2011 **[See reference** 82].

4.71 A draft of the Basildon Housing Strategy 2023-2028 is currently being consulted upon. It identifies that rising house prices and rents are a barrier to delivering genuinely affordable housing and focusses on three solutions:

- Improve access to housing opportunities and choice.
- Make best use of council homes.
- Support residents to create neighbourhoods they wish to live in and be part of [See reference 83].

4.72 The Councils' housing registers suggest that 5,629 households throughout South Essex are currently classified as needing affordable housing, based on allocation policies. Basildon appears to have the greatest absolute number in need, with a current total need of 1,349 affordable homes [See reference 84].

4.73 Basildon Borough has not delivered its annual housing target in the last three reporting years which has resulted in the Borough achieving only 41% of its expected housing delivery across the three year period. The average delivery performance across Essex for the same period was 85% which is higher than in Basildon Borough **See reference** 85].

4.74 As of June 2020, accommodation for Gypsies and Travellers consists of 1 public site (25 pitches), 55 private sites (95 private pitches), 8 private sites with temporary planning permission (8 pitches), 12 long-term tolerated encampments (14 pitches) and 31 unauthorised sites (70 pitches). There is one Travelling Showpeople site, comprising two plots, in the area. The latest Basildon Borough Gypsy, Traveller and Travelling Showpeople Local Needs Accommodation Assessment **[See reference 86]** concluded that the estimated

extra pitch provision that is required for Gypsies and Travellers to 2038 in Basildon is 85 pitches, when accounting for all known and a reasonable proportion of unknown households. There is a need for three additional plots for Travelling Showpeople in Basildon up to 2038.

Projected baseline information

4.75 According to the South Essex Housing Needs Assessment, the minimum annual housing figure for Basildon Borough is 1,041. There is a 70% need for houses, a 20% need for flats, and a 10% need for bungalows between 2020 – 2040. Of these properties, 14% must be 1 bed, 26% must be 2 beds, 40% must be 3 beds, and 20% must be 4 beds+ **[See reference** 87].

4.76 The South Essex Housing Needs Assessment predicts that a new gross need for 970 affordable homes could arise every year from new and existing households throughout the Basildon Borough. This is the highest predicted need in South Essex, but there is an estimated supply of 449 homes per annum, also the highest in South Essex, giving a net need for 521 homes per annum **[See reference** 88].

4.77 The Council predict that the number of people registered as homeless is likely to continue to grow. This increase is believed to be largely because of reasons such as the economic climate, increased costs of both private and owner-occupied accommodation, and the government's welfare reforms. The continued rise of homelessness within the Borough is seen by the Council as being unsustainable and unlikely to fall without intervention [See reference 89].

Health

Current baseline information

4.78 Health is a cross-cutting topic and as such many topic areas explored in this IIA Report influence health either directly or indirectly.

4.79 The Office of National Statistics (ONS) have created an index that gives every local area in England an overall health score for each of the past six years. This overall score is made up of measures in different categories, called domains and subdomains. These measures include physical and mental health conditions like diabetes or anxiety, local unemployment, road safety, and behaviours like healthy eating **[See reference** 90**]**.

4.80 This score can show whether health in a local area is improving. The Health Index score has a baseline of 100, which represents England's health in 2015. A score higher than 100 means that an area has better health for that measure than was average in 2015, lower than 100 means worse health than the 2015 average in 2020, Basildon's Health Index Score was 98.3, which is down 1.4 points compared with the previous year.

4.81 The health of people in Basildon is better in some respects and worse in other respects compared with the England average. "Physical health conditions" looks at cancer, cardiovascular conditions, dementia, diabetes, kidney and liver disease, musculoskeletal conditions, and respiratory conditions. Basildon's best score across all subdomains is 110.7 for health relating to "physical health conditions".

4.82 The second highest scoring subdomain is "access to green space", in which Basildon has a Health Index score of 103.6. The score for the East of England is 101.1, while England has a score of 99.9 which puts it close to the national average across England for this subdomain.

4.83 "Living conditions" addresses air pollution, household overcrowding, noise complaints, road safety, and rough sleeping. Basildon's score for "living conditions" improved from 95.1 in 2015 to 103.5 in 2020. This means Basildon went from being in the bottom 25% of local authority areas to being in the bottom 40% across England for this subdomain. The change was largely driven by a decrease in air pollution (the index improved by 19.7 points) and a decrease in rough sleeping (the index improved by 13.1 points).

4.84 "Economic and working conditions" looks at child poverty, job-related training, unemployment, and workplace safety. Between 2015 and 2020, Basildon's Health Index value for "economic and working conditions" went from 98.4 to 101.6. This means Basildon went from being in the bottom 40% of local authority areas to being close to average for this subdomain. The change was largely driven by improvements in workplace safety (an increase of 6.7) and a decrease in child poverty (the index improved by 5.2 points). However, there was a worsening in job-related training (a decrease of 22.7).

4.85 In the Borough there are lower rates of infant deaths, people feeling "in poor health" and poor mental health than the national averages. However, the numbers of people with diabetes, teenage pregnancy, those who eat healthily, adults who are physically active and hip fractures in the elderly are worse than regional and national levels [See reference 91]. As such, interventions need to reach high risk groups to reduce the number of preventable health conditions and service demand. Reducing smoking and child/adult obesity, plus increasing the level of physical activity, are also areas for improvement [See reference 92].

Life expectancy

4.86 In Essex, there had been a steady increase in life expectancy for both men and women for the first decade of the 2000s. However, in the last 10 years the trend has levelled off for Essex and for all the constituent district areas. For women it is now consistently below the regional average **[See reference** 93].

4.87 Life expectancy at birth in the Borough was 79.35 for males and 83.08 for females. These are similar when compared to the England value. Life expectancy is 9.6 years lower for men and 7.5 years lower for women in the most deprived areas of Basildon than in the least deprived areas, with the ward Pitsea North West experiencing the lowest life expectancy for both males and females [See reference 94]. Circulatory disease, cancer, respiratory conditions and digestive disorders are the main disease areas which are driving the differential life expectancy gap between Essex communities [See reference 95].

Obesity

4.88 Being overweight or obese carries numerous health risks, including increased likelihood of type 2 diabetes, cancer, heart and liver disease, stroke and related mental health conditions. It is estimated this health issue places a cost of at least £5.1 billion on the NHS and tens of billions on wider UK society every year. Obesity in adults in Basildon is worse than East of England and England, with 70.5% of adults overweight or obese [See reference 96].

4.89 There is also a high level of obesity amongst children in the Borough. By Year 6 33.9% of children are classified as overweight or obese. This is significantly worse than East of England and Essex. The gap between reception and year 6 in relation to obesity or being overweight is greatest in Basildon [See reference 97].

Mental health and perception of wellbeing

4.90 National research highlights that good emotional and mental health is fundamental to the quality of life. Residents of the Borough reported having higher life satisfaction (7.66 out of 10), happiness (7.83) and sense that life is worthwhile (7.83) in comparison to England on a national scale (7.55, 7,78, and 7.45 respectively) during the 2021/22 period **[See reference 98]**.

4.91 According to the 2019 Essex County Council School's Health and Wellbeing Survey [See reference 99], 79% and 69% of primary and secondary school pupils in Basildon agreed with the statement 'My life is going well', respectively. 92% of both primary and secondary school pupils were happy with the home that they lived in. 34% and 35% of primary and secondary school pupils often lose their temper or get angry, respectively, with 8% of both primary and secondary school pupils and secondary school pupils saying this happens every day. 20% and 28% of primary and secondary school pupils often feel sad or tearful, with 7% and 10% saying this had been the case for more than six months, respectively.

Social isolation/loneliness

4.92 The ONS mapped loneliness rates by local authorities between October 2020 to February 2021 during the COVID-19 pandemic. Areas with higher concentrations of younger people and higher rates of unemployment tended to have higher rates of loneliness during the study period. Local authorities in more rural areas had a lower loneliness rate than urban, industrial, or other types of areas. In the Basildon Borough, 6.9% of the adult population reported they 'often or always' felt lonely. This was lower than the British average of 7.2% [See reference 100].

COVID-19

4.93 The COVID-19 pandemic highlighted health inequalities nationally, including the differences in people's health and well-being that result from the conditions in which they are born, grow, live, work and age. For example, the pandemic has impacted social and community networks, showing that lack of social contact has a detrimental impact on mental health (causing or facilitating anxiety and depression). It also had a negative impact on individual lifestyle factors such as lack of exercise and unhealthy diet, causing other health issues.

Projected baseline information

4.94 Given that Basildon Borough has performed poorly for some health indicators against regional and national averages, it is likely it will continue to do so without substantial intervention. There are a range of potential changes in determinants that will affect health in the UK and Basildon Borough in the future including climate change. Summers are expected to become hotter, and overheating may increase the excess mortality rate for vulnerable groups.

Access to services and facilities

Current baseline information

4.95 Services and facilities include hospitals and GPs, recreational resources, food retailers, employment and education centres, and other aspects of social infrastructure such as community centres and places of worship. Good and equitable accessibility and the provision of sufficient community facilities is a vital part of development's role in improving the health and well-being of a community.

4.96 The most recent Department for Transport 'journey time statistics' **[See reference** 101] demonstrates the average journey time taken to reach the nearest key services (employment centres, primary and secondary schools, further education, GPs, hospitals, food stores and town centres) across local authorities. The average times taken to reach the nearest key services in Basildon is consistently lower across its regional and national comparisons as demonstrated in **Table 3.5** below.

Table 4.5: Average journey times to key services [See reference102]

Mode of travel	Basildon Borough (minutes)	East of England (minutes)	England (minutes)
Public Transport/walking	15.8	20.7	17.9
Cycle	13.5	18.6	15.6
Car	9.6	11.3	10.3
Walking	24.1	34.0	28.0

4.97 Along with being physically available, support services need to provide people with a positive experience to promote uptake and engagement for early intervention and reducing or delaying development of additional health and care needs in the longer term. In Essex, fewer patients have a good experience in making a GP appointment overall. The rate had been falling over recent years, to the lowest in 2020 which likely had been impacted by changes resulting from the pandemic as improvements have been seen in reported experience lately and have surpassed levels seen in most recent years.

4.98 The Borough benefits from having a regional acute medical facility in the form of Basildon University Hospital. In June 2007, a major new addition to the hospital was completed, the Essex Cardio-Thorasic Unit, offering specialist care to patients with heart problems.

Projected baseline information

4.99 Access to key services and facilities could become more challenging as the population in the Borough continues to grow, if this results in insufficient capacity in the nearest services. As the population ages, this may result in a larger proportion of Basildon's population not having access to key services that are only readily accessible by car.

Open spaces, sports and recreation

Current baseline information

4.100 As a New Town, Basildon was planned with a considerable amount of open space as part of the New Town Masterplanning, much of which is still used for the purpose it was set aside for and now provides a range of health, biodiversity, landscape and flood defence benefits. No parks have yet been awarded the qualitative Green Flag Award.

4.101 The relatively old PPG17 Open Space Assessment **[See reference** 103] undertaken for Basildon Borough in 2010 noted that the Basildon Settlement Area had the greatest supply of open space per head of population and the majority of these are spaces of high quality. Clusters of lower quality open spaces existed around Eastern Pitsea, South of the A127, Laindon Park/Lee Chapel North and Vange.

4.102 Billericay and Burstead have an above Borough average provision of natural green space and outdoor sports facilities but have an undersupply of Urban Parks and Gardens and Smaller Amenity Space. Generally, the quality of spaces is good, with poor quality open space noted in Little Burstead, Eastern Mountnessing Fringe and Barleylands Farm (North of Southend Road). The Noak Bridge and Ramsden Area contains a high proportion of the Borough's overall sports pitch provision but lacks an urban park. Most open spaces in this settlement area, which is mostly rural in nature, are of a high quality.

4.103 Wickford has a slight over-provision of urban parks and gardens, but a high under supply of natural and semi-natural open space, outdoor sports space and amenity green space. The quality of open spaces is mixed, although two open spaces are 'excellent' – Wickford Memorial Park and The Wick Country Park.

4.104 According to the Open Space Assessment Gap Analysis Report **[See reference** 104], there has not been a notable net increase in open space provision since 2010 within Basildon. As of 1st December 2015, only 4.38 hectares had been recorded across 3 sites. Several spaces had been lost to development or other uses.

4.105 In 2012, the NPPF introduced a new concept of a Local Green Space designation. The Local Green Space designation provides communities with a way to place special protection against the development of green areas of particular importance to them. Basildon subsequently defined 39 sites as Local Green Spaces [See reference 105].

4.106 Basildon Borough has several indoor sports facilities including 12 swimming pools, 15 sports halls, 12 health and fitness centres and 8 indoor tennis courts, which are reaching their capacity. The quality of the current indoor sports facilities is mixed with scores ranging from 43% to 84% in terms of quality (where 100% = highest quality) [See reference 106].

4.107 The 2018 Playing Pitch Strategy Assessment Report **[See reference** 107] identified a total of 174 grass football pitches within Basildon Borough across 46 sites, of which 157 pitches are available for community use across 35 sites.

Projected baseline information

4.108 Development pressure could lead to the loss of some existing open space and sports/recreation facilities while projected population increases are likely to increase demand for such facilities.

Crime

Current baseline information

4.109 The crime rate in the Basildon Borough is 10,809 incidents per 100,000 population, according to figures published by the ONS for the year ending July 2022. In the year ending July 2022, there were 20,284 incidents of crime, a 1,995 increase in incidents when compared to the previous year [See reference 108]. The number of incidents of crime in the Basildon Borough grew by 10.9% between the years ending July 2021 and July 2022. Between 2011 and 2021, crime incidents on average grew by 4.9% per year [See reference 109].

4.110 According to CrimeRate **[See reference** 110], crime in the Borough is mainly focussed on the town of Basildon, which is subsequently recorded as the most dangerous major town in Essex. The town is among the top 20 most dangerous overall out of Essex's 315 towns, villages, and cities. The overall crime rate in Basildon in 2021 was 127 crimes per 1,000 people. This compares poorly to Essex's overall crime rate, coming in 56% higher than the Essex rate of 81 per 1,000 residents.

4.111 Road safety remains a significant local issue and needs to improve. 931 people were Killed or Seriously Injured (KSI) on roads in Essex in 2018 [See reference 111].

Projected baseline information

4.112 Crime rates are influenced by such many variables that it is very difficult to anticipate future trends. Spatial variation that currently exists in relative crime deprivation across the Basildon Borough is likely to remain for the foreseeable future, and for the most part will likely mirror overall deprivation trends.

Education

Current baseline information

4.113 There is a high level of child poverty in Basildon, as well as a high rate of children in care. As such, there is a high level of eligibility for free early education entitlement (two year olds). However, the take up rate is very low. With regard to education, 77.1% of all primary and secondary school children studying in Basildon attend a good or outstanding school, slightly lower than the County average. There is also a higher than average persistent secondary absenteeism. Fewer pupils than average aspire to go to university. Despite this, the number of adults with no qualifications is below average [See reference 112].

4.114 The Borough currently has 11 secondary schools in total (10 ECC funded and 1 privately funded) and 55 primary schools. Essex County Council's 'Meeting the demand for school places – 10 Year Plan' highlights a need for an additional 9,500 primary school places and 4,100 secondary school places between 2021 and 2030. Consequently, eleven schools across Basildon will be expanded and new primary schools provided [See reference 113].

4.115 Educational achievement varies considerably depending on school location in the Borough. The schools in Billericay and Wickford out-perform the schools in Basildon and are above the county and national averages for GCSE results. Despite this, educational attainment at both primary and secondary school levels falls below the Essex average, although this is much more significant with regards to secondary schools in the Borough.

4.116 South Essex College's new state-of-the-art college based in Basildon Town Centre will raise the profile of skills and education in the borough and will contribute to raising the aspirations of residents to develop their skills and career prospects. The curriculum has been developed with local businesses and will focus on digital skills – thus providing our young people with a sound knowledge base from which to take advantage of the higher paid jobs within Basildon and Essex **[See reference** 114**]**. PROCAT, Further Education College of Advanced Technology, is providing an employer-commissioned and driven curriculum focussed on Advanced Technologies and offers higher apprenticeships and foundation degrees in growth sectors such as Rail, Aviation and Engineering.

4.117 Although there are some Higher Education offers available from PROCAT and South Essex College, mainly from Anglia Ruskin University, there is no dedicated HE presence in the Borough. This means that young people must travel outside the Borough to access higher skills training and very few come back to live in the Borough.

4.118 Qualifications gained at 'A' level or higher are much lower than the national and regional averages, particularly in academic degrees. If this situation does not improve, this could have a negative impact on the economic competitiveness of the Borough and could affect people's long-term employability. It may also result in the more skilled jobs being taken by people who live outside the Borough.

Projected baseline information

4.119 The capacity of schools in the Borough could become oversubscribed as the population continues to grow.

Deprivation

Current baseline information

4.120 Poverty impacts upon entire families and has significant impacts on health, education, skills and life chances. Efforts to lift people out of poverty is a challenge, especially as it is linked to so many other factors such as income levels, cost of living and family size. Basildon Borough has a higher proportion

of benefit claimants of working age (11.1%), than the national (11%) and regional (9%) averages **[See reference** 115].

4.121 In the Indices of Multiple Deprivation 2019 **[See reference** 116**]**, the Basildon Local Authority area was ranked 111 out of 317 lower tier authorities in England based on the average rank of the LSOAs in this area (where 1= most deprived). This places Basildon in the bottom 40% of most deprived Lower Tier Local Authorities (LTLAs) nationally. Compared to the other local authority areas in Essex, Basildon is ranked as third out of 12 in the county for overall deprivation. Basildon is one of three areas in Essex which fall into the lower 50% of most deprived areas nationally.

4.122 12 (10.9%) of Basildon Borough's Lower Layer Super Output Areas (LSOAs) are ranked within the most deprived 10% of areas nationally for overall deprivation, whilst 14 (12.7%) are ranked within the most deprived 20% of areas nationally. Most of these LSOAs are located within and around Basildon New Town and Laindon. Conversely, 15 (13.6%) and 11 (10.0%) of Basildon Borough's LSOAs are ranked within the least deprived 10% and 20% of areas nationally, respectively. These areas tend to be in the north of the Borough and along its southern edge, in Langdon Hills. **Figure 3.6** at the end of this Chapter illustrates the range and distribution of deprivation across the Borough.

Projected baseline information

4.123 Basildon Local Authority area was ranked 111 out of 317 lower tier authorities in overall deprivation in the Index of Multiple Deprivation. Whether this trend will continue is uncertain.

Equalities

Current baseline information

4.124 The Equality Act 2010 identifies nine 'protected characteristics' and seeks to protect people from discrimination based on these characteristics. It presents three main duties: to eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and other conduct that is prohibited under the Act; to advance equality of opportunity between persons who share relevant protected characteristics and persons who do not share it; and to foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it. The nine protected characteristics identified through the Act are:

- Age: Children (0-4), Younger people (aged 18-24), older people (aged 60 and over);
- Disability: Disabled people, people with physical and mental impairment;
- Gender reassignment;
- Marriage and civil partnership;
- Pregnancy and maternity;
- Race;
- Religion or belief;
- Sex; and
- Sexual orientation.

Age

4.125 Basildon has a slightly younger demographic when compared to Essex – the median age in Basildon in 2019 was 39.3 and 42.8, respectively.

4.126 Whilst this has remained relatively constant for the past 10 years of data gathering, the Borough's age structure has been changing in line with national trends, with a decreasing proportion of young people and an increasingly ageing population. The working population is essential for economic growth, requiring adequate housing, access to jobs and businesses; yet Basildon's working population is forecast to decrease by three percentage points by 2024. Although the number of over 65s in Basildon is low compared to the county, projections suggest the county and Borough populations are likely to continue to age, placing greater and more complex demands upon support and care services (e.g., health, social care etc.) and may lead to changes in future housing and service provision needs. Burstead and Wickford Castledon have the highest proportion of over 65s, with nearly a quarter (over 24%) of residents falling into this age group (ONS, 2019). The wards with the highest proportion of under 25s are Vange, St Martins and Lee Chapel North, with a third (33%) of the resident population **[See reference 117]**.

4.127 According to MOSAIC **[See reference** 118] the top three most prevalent household types in Basildon are:

- M56 Solid Economy (6.6% of households):
 - Families with children, aged 26-55.
 - Renting from social landlord.
 - Household income less than £15k.
 - Lower wage service roles.
 - Relatively stable finances but small bills may be a struggle.
- H35 Primary Ambitions (4.0% of households):
 - Co-habiting couples aged 26-45 with children under 11.
 - Own (with a mortgage) their affordable homes in good suburbs which they may now be out-growing.
 - Household incomes of £40-59k.
- D17 Thriving Independence (3.8% of households):

- Well-qualified older singles and cohabitees without children, aged 35-46.
- Incomes of £30-49k, from successful professional careers.
- Living in good quality housing with large mortgages.

4.128 Vange and Lee Chapel North wards are areas with high deprivation and health inequalities. As such, their household profiles are quite different to those mentioned previously. 19.4% of households in Vange and 16.3% of households in Lee Chapel North tend to be families with children, renting their homes with incomes under £15k. Both areas also have a large proportion of cohabiting couples or singles with children, again renting with household incomes under £15k.

Disability

4.129 The 2021 Census presented figures on people with disabilities in the UK. Of Basildon Borough's population, 82.4% stated that their daily activities are 'not limited' by a long-term illness, while 10.0% are limited 'a little' and 7.6% are 'limited a lot' by illness [See reference 119].

Marriage and civil partnership

4.130 From the 2021 census data, 35.7% of the population were married or in a registered civil partnership and 29% of the population were never marries and never in a registered civil partnership [See reference 120].

Pregnancy and maternity

4.131 The total fertility rate (TFR) for England was 1.62 children per woman in 2021, increasing from 1.59 in 2020, an increase of 1.9%. The region with the

highest TFR was the East of England, with 1.76 births per 1,000 women, an increase from 1.69 in 2020 [See reference 121].

4.132 In Basildon, there were a total of 2,424 births in 2021. This was the highest number in the Essex County [See reference 122].

Ethnicity

4.133 In 2021, 87.5% of Basildon Borough's population reported as being 'White', which is higher than the England and Wales average (81.7%). 'Black, Black British, Black Welsh, Caribbean or African' accounted for 4.8% of the population, 'Asian, Asian British or Asian Welsh' accounted for 4.3%, and mixed or multiple ethnic groups accounted for 2.6%. 0.9% of the population reported as being from any other ethnic group **[See reference** 123].

4.134 In 2021, 88.2% of people in the Basildon Borough were born in the UK.

Religion and belief

4.135 In 2021, most of the Basildon Borough's population identified as Christian (46.5%). The second largest group within the Borough is 44.1% of residents who classify themselves as having no religion **[See reference** 124].

Sex

4.136 Based on figures from the 2021 census, there are 96,504 females (51.4%) and 91,067 males (48.6%) **[See reference** 125**]**.

Sexual orientation and gender identity

4.137 From the 2021 census data, 91.71% of people aged 16 years and over in Basildon identified as being straight or heterosexual. 2.06% of people aged 16 years and over identified with being lesbian, gay, bisexual, or other (LBG+). 6.24% of people aged 16 years and over preferred not to answer [See reference 126].

4.138 From the 2021 census data, 94.78% of people aged 16 years and over in Basildon have a gender identity the same as their sex registered at birth. 0.37% have a gender identity different from their sex registered at birth. 4.85% did not answer [See reference 127].

Projected baseline information

4.139 A review of the baseline information suggests that Basildon has an ageing population, growing ethnic and religious diversity, and a low mortality rate.

4.140 It is expected that the ratio of those residents over the age of 65 will increase in the future across the UK. Basildon has a relatively low old-age-dependency ratio at 27.4 compared to the national ratio of 63.5 which indicates that the number of people of state pension age per 1,000 people of working age is comparatively lower, however this number is expected to rise in line with national trends [See reference 128]. An ageing population will put additional pressure on health and social care infrastructure in the Borough.

Implications for health

4.141 Some areas of the Borough experience health challenges, with high levels of obesity and risk of associated health problems. The UK Chief Medical Officers advise that for good physical and mental health, adults should aim to

be physically active every day. Over the course of a week adults should accumulate at least 150 minutes of moderate intensity activity; or 75 minutes of vigorous intensity activity day; or even shorter durations of very vigorous intensity activity; or a combination of moderate, vigorous and very vigorous intensity activity [See reference 129].

4.142 Similarly, open spaces and recreational facilities provide residents space in which they can undertake physical activity to the benefit of public health, including lowering the risk of specific health conditions such as depression, anxiety, cortisol, blood pressure, pre-term birth, low birthweight, and type 2 diabetes. There is generally positive evidence relating to the impacts of activities in natural environments on children's mental health and their cognitive, emotional and behavioural functioning. These health benefits are thought to arise through a range of pathways, including providing opportunities and safe spaces for physical activity, for restoration and relaxation, and for socialising with friends and family. Exposure to green and blue space is also associated with higher levels of life satisfaction. Impacts appear to differ according to socio-economic status and other demographic factors such as age or gender.

4.143 Similarly, encouraging active travel, such as walking, wheeling and cycling can have a wider range of positive implications for health, including increased physical activity and opportunities for social interaction. In addition, an increase in active travel would be associated with a decrease in vehicular transport and an associated decrease in air pollutants that can be harmful to human health.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

Population

4.144 Population growth and demographic change will place additional demand on key services and facilities such as health, education and social care.

Additionally, an ageing population will place additional pressures on housing, health and social care services. Without the Local Plan it is likely that services and facilities will still be delivered. However, it is less likely that these will be in appropriate locations, or of sufficient quality and quantity to keep pace with demand arising from new residential development. The Local Plan offers an opportunity to deliver these in a coherent, sustainable manner alongside development.

Housing

4.145 Affordability of housing within the Basildon Borough is an issue, with the median property price-to-earnings ratio for Basildon Borough Council higher than the average for both the East of England and England on a national scale. The Borough's growing population will create additional demand for family homes, while relatively low levels of income will need to be considered through the provision of affordable accommodation. Basildon Borough has not delivered its annual housing target in the last three reporting years which has resulted in the Borough achieving only 41% of its expected housing delivery across the three year period, leaving a gap in the supply of much needed housing (including affordable housing) within the Borough. Without the Local Plan, the objectively assessed need for new housing and the appropriate mix of housing types in Basildon will not be delivered and the current trends will continue. The Local Plan offers the opportunity to facilitate and expedite the delivery of a variety of housing, including affordable housing and housing to meet the needs of an ageing population. The Local Plan also offers the opportunity to target residential development in areas where the barriers to housing are greatest.

Health

4.146 Given that Basildon Borough has performed poorly for some health indicators against regional and national averages, it is likely it will continue to do so without substantial intervention, particularly the Borough's high level of obesity. The Local Plan has an important role to play in encouraging active lifestyles through the provision of sufficient safe, inclusive and quality open

spaces/recreational resources and active travel routes and offers the opportunity to curb current negative trends.

Access to services and facilities

4.147 Whilst the Basildon Borough generally has good access to services and facilities, this could become more challenging as the population in the Borough continues to grow with insufficient capacity to the nearest services. As the population ages, this may also result in a larger proportion of Basildon's population not having access to key services that are only readily accessible by car. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to ensure that future developments, particularly those which will provide large numbers of jobs or key services are accessible to all.

Open spaces, sports and recreation

4.148 The Basildon Borough has a wide variety of parks and open spaces, with its neighbourhoods having access to plenty of green space; however, there has not been a notable net increase in open space provision since 2010. The Local Plan offers the opportunity to ensure that the accessibility and quality of open spaces remains high and new green and blue infrastructure is planned alongside new development.

Crime

4.149 The crime rate in the Basildon Borough is 10,809 incidents per 100,000 population, according to figures published by the ONS for the year ending July 2022. In the year ending July 2022, there were 20,284 incidents of crime, a 1,995 increase in incidents when compared to the previous year. Crime in the Borough is mainly focussed on the town of Basildon, which is subsequently recorded as the most dangerous major town in Essex. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to provide appropriate local policy response, linked to socio-

economic regeneration, locating employment in areas of high deprivation, providing community services and facilities including education facilities. This should have indirect, positive effects on actual crime and fear of crime.

Education

4.150 Comparably fewer qualifications/ training gained at 'A' Level or higher in the Borough than the region or country. If this continues it could have a negative impact on the economic competitiveness of the Borough and may lead to more jobs going to people from outside the Borough and affect local people's long-term employability. The Local Plan presents an opportunity to improve the accessibility and provision of high-quality education and training facilities in the Borough. By improving levels of educational attainment there could be wider social benefits and improvements to the local economy.

Deprivation

4.151 There is a need to reduce inequality between those living in the most deprived areas of the Basildon Borough and those living in the least deprived areas of the Borough. The Local Plan presents an opportunity to close the gap between the most and least deprived areas in the Borough through spatial planning, particularly with a view to encouraging new development that will provide jobs, raise income levels, support education/skills/training, reduce crime, and barriers to housing and services.

Equalities

4.152 The Local Plan provides an opportunity to promote equality of opportunity for all the Borough's residents, including those with protected characteristics.

Economy

Economy and employment

Current baseline information

4.153 The main source of employment in Basildon New Town in its early development years was manufacturing. Companies wishing to redevelop or expand their manufacturing capacity were directed out of London to the new and expanding towns being built on its edge. In this way, companies such as Yardley's, Carreras, Ford Tractors, STC and Ilford Films, all became established in the New Town's northern industrial belt (A127 Corridor). With the exception of the Tractor Plant (now Case New Holland) all these major manufacturing employers have since closed, and their premises have been redeveloped. Existing major employers in the Borough include Ford (its research and development Technical Centre is located at Dunton), Selex Galileo and New Holland Agriculture. Established industrial estates are located along the A127 Corridor. Existing employment sites continue to perform well across the Borough with lower than average vacancies [See reference 130]. However, Artificial Intelligence (AI) is expected to reduce employment in this sector overall by up to 25% by 2037 (equivalent to 1,850 employees in Basildon). Despite this, AI could create up to 25% more jobs by 2025 [See reference 131].

4.154 The South Essex Economic Needs Assessment **[See reference** 132] highlights the considerable economic opportunities within South Essex, focussing on its proximity to London, Europe, its connections, labour force and land assets. The document highlights the importance of continued investment in Basildon Borough's health and technology, research and development industry and Basildon town centre. The document also stresses the need for a flexible supply of employment land and premises to meet organic growth.

4.155 Between 2010 and 2018, the number of businesses in Basildon grew by 31%, which is more than 7% greater than the England average and 12% greater than the South East Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) area. The most pronounced period of growth was between 2014 and 2018, as the Borough recovered from the recession. Over this period, the number of individuals employed in Basildon Borough grew by 14% [See reference 133].

4.156 The primary threats to Basildon's economy are the UK's departure from the European Union and automation. According to the Future Economic Opportunities and Challenges Study [See reference 134], Basildon's economy could shrink as much as 2% (£83m) over a 10-year period because of Brexit.

4.157 The Basildon A127 Enterprise Corridor is the largest concentration of employment in Essex and one of the largest concentrations of advanced manufacturing in the South of England. The Borough's key employment sectors are Wholesale and Retail Trade, Repair of Motor Vehicles and Motorcycles; Human Health and Social Work Activities; Professional, Scientific and Technical Activities; and Administrative and Support Service Activities.

4.158 Basildon Borough is within the national regeneration area of Thames Gateway. Basildon Borough is the largest employment area in Thames Gateway, outside of Canary Wharf. As such, there is a higher than average ratio of jobs per population and an increasing number of jobs. However, the number of people unemployed in the Borough is higher than average [See reference 135].

4.159 There are over 93,700 people (79.4%) employed within the Borough. Data from NOMIS shows that unemployment rose to 4.2% in March 2020 because of the COVID-19 pandemic. The unemployment rate has since remained at around 4.3%, which is higher than the regional average (3.8%) but lower than the national average (4.6%) [See reference 136].

Projected baseline information

4.160 The full economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic will not be known for some time. However, anecdotal evidence suggests that office-based staff will work remotely/at home more frequently; consequently, businesses are likely to reduce their office space. Rising heating costs have the potential to encourage people back into the office however it is uncertain whether attendance will return to pre-pandemic levels.

Town centres and retail

Current baseline information

4.161 The hierarchy of centres for Basildon Borough is identified as follows:

- Regional town centres: Basildon;
- Town centres: Billericay, Laindon, Pitsea and Wickford; and,
- Local centres: 39 local centres.

4.162 Basildon Town Centre has a good diversity of retail uses, with a mixed retail offer oriented towards comparison goods. While retail diversity is strong, the Town Centre offers very limited leisure and evening economy options (the Towngate Theatre is the only cultural venue within the Town Centre and there is a noticeable absence of family dining options). Since 2014, there has been a noticeable decline in the number of vacant units around Town Square and the Eastgate shopping centre. However, there are some parts of the centre, most noticeably East Walk, where the vacancy rate appears to have increased. The latest official record points towards 45 vacant units (18.4%) in Basildon Town Centre [See reference 137]. Vacant outlets can point to a variety of reasons including poor maintenance, inactive marketing or simply because the units are unsuited to modern retailing requirements. National decisions to close stores (Marks and Spencer), move out of town (Clarks) and retailers entering

administration (Toys R Us and Maplin) have also recently impacted on Basildon's range of retailers in a short space of time.

4.163 Pedestrian flows in the town centre are good, and it is clear the centre is well-supported, reflected in comprehensive regeneration plans underway within Basildon Town centre. The pedestrianised nature of the town centre is a positive asset to the centre, as is the market and presence of civic facilities. A new vision for Basildon town centre has recently been adopted by the council. The Vision is supported by a Delivery Plan which sets out the actions and next steps in the short, medium and long-term, setting out the strategic direction and ambitions for Basildon Town Centre over the next 10 years. This would involve new buildings being 'greener', as well as taking advantage of Basildon's existing transport links, thus encouraging good growth **[See reference 138]**.

4.164 Billericay is a smaller town which sits to the north-west of the Borough. It has a focus on high-end national retailer and leisure operators and appears to cater for a relatively affluent catchment area. While there are a range of day to day services to meet many residents' local needs, the fact that much of the town centre is given over to more niche uses does not mean that expenditure loss to large surrounding centres is inevitable. The vacancy rates here are extremely low, and the centre appears well supported throughout the length of the linear High Street. Overall, the centre is performing well and does not present any significant areas of concern.

4.165 Laindon was a purpose-built district centre on the western side of Basildon urban area, in need of regeneration. Planning permission exists for the redevelopment of the centre. The former shopping centre has been demolished.

4.166 Pitsea Town Centre lies on the eastern side of Basildon urban area, at the intersection of several major intra and inter-urban roads. The centre is dominated by the presence of a Tesco Extra supermarket – the largest supermarket in the Borough and one of the 20 largest supermarkets in the county. A significant programme of regeneration has recently been completed in the 'traditional' element of the town centre. At present, the retail offer in the Town is skewed towards convenience good retailing as well as meeting some

day-to-day comparison and service needs. There are many take-away/fast food restaurants in the centre, which limits the diversity of uses and serves to bring the overall feel of the centre somewhat downmarket. The proportion of vacant property stands at 1.8% which is significantly lower than the current UK average of 12.3%.

4.167 Wickford Town Centre, in the north-east of the Borough, has also been subject to several recent regeneration initiatives. The retail offer in the town centre is particularly limited. There are several independent retailers and a good range of service providers such as banks and chemists. Leisure options are limited to a small number of restaurants and take away establishments, and the town centre is unlikely to have a significant evening economy. The proportion of vacant properties at 5% is lower than the national average. Pedestrian flows are good as the town centre is linear in shape although the northern section of the town centre has less pedestrian footfall than the south.

Projected baseline information

4.168 The COVID-19 pandemic has adversely impacted the health of town centres, exacerbating long-term trends of increased empty retail units and reduced footfall. However, long-term impacts following the pandemic are uncertain. In addition, increases in online retailing have also impacted high-street retailing in the Borough. However, there is potential for small retailers to expand their existing high street presence by creating a strong online retail presence. There is also likely to be significant impact on the local economy due to the cost of living crisis experienced across the UK.

Implications for health

4.169 Employment and job security influence mental health and levels of stress. Income can also influence physical health, in terms of the quality and location of housing that people can afford. A strong local economy will help create more job opportunities, contribute to greater job stability and raise the quality of life for local people, resulting in improved health outcomes.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

Economy and employment

4.170 Basildon Borough's local economy is largely dependent on particular industries such as manufacturing and logistics. The borough's economic structure could therefore benefit from encouraging further diversity of business. However, in order to diversify the economy further, there will be a need to increase the take up rate of further education courses and increase the skills base of the local labour market, to ensure local business sectors can diversify, thus helping to improve the long term prosperity of residents. There is also a common requirement to make provisions for jobs growth in line with increases to housing provision, whilst having regard to biodiversity and the wider environment. The Local Plan presents an opportunity to improve the Borough to diversify the local workforce and economy. The Local Plan also allows for the delivery of businesses and employment opportunities in strategic areas across the Borough in a coherent and sustainable manner.

Retail and commercial leisure facilities

4.171 There is a need to enhance the viability of town centres, whilst meeting various development needs and regeneration aspirations within social and environmental constraints. This is particularly important considering the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. The Local Plan presents an opportunity to help sustain the vitality of the town centres by safeguarding and providing retail and commercial land and floorspace, where demand for this exists, and by responding flexibly to changes in consumer behaviour.

Historic environment

Historic environment

Current baseline information

4.172 Basildon Borough Historic Environment Characterisation Project reports on the Borough's well-preserved historic landscape character which contains a rich resource of historic features of high sensitivity **[See reference** 139]. There are 13 Historic Environment Character Areas in the Borough. Much of the open countryside contains pre 18th century features, including Anglo-Saxon or medieval field patterns, historic churches and other listed buildings.

4.173 As of 2023, there are 129 Listed Buildings: 2 Grade I, 12 Grade II* and 112 Grade II. Additionally, there are 3 Scheduled Monuments and 4 Conservation Areas [See reference 140]. The greatest concentration of listed buildings is in Billericay High Street, which is also a Conservation Area [See reference 141]. Figure 3.7 at the end of this Chapter illustrates the key historic assets in the Borough.

4.174 There are four Conservation Areas; all of which are located entirely or in part in the north west of the Borough:

- Billericay;
- Great Burstead;
- Little Burstead; and
- Noak Bridge.

4.175 The Billericay Conservation Area **[See reference** 142] is characterised by a collection of buildings dating from the 15th to the 19th centuries, modest in scale and rarely above two storeys in height, many of which have been used as

High Street shops. The Conservation Area Appraisal labels the High Street in the Billericay Conservation Area as fragile with several derelict buildings in the Conservation Area and the mid twentieth century rows of shops have diluted the character of the town centre visually.

4.176 The focal point of the Great Burstead Conservation Area **[See reference** 143] is the Church owing to its height, mass, form and materials. The rest of the Conservation Area is more mixed; the older houses providing a link with the village's history which has been eroded to some extent by infill and rebuilding in 'modern' styles. The Conservation Area Appraisal labels the Conservation Area as fragile and under threat, being very small and surrounded by modern suburbia.

4.177 Most buildings in Little Burstead Conservation Area [See reference 144] are dwelling houses, ranging from semi-detached cottages to large high-status buildings, many of which have extensions and converted outbuildings. Although these are usually well executed in appropriate materials, a number have been positioned where they are very prominent when viewed from the road increasing the risk of suburban creep in the Conservation Area.

4.178 The Noak Bridge Conservation Area **[See reference** 145] is an unusual and special place, with a unique character which has made it very popular with residents. Noak Bridge is a residential suburb of Basildon New Town. There are no listed buildings, scheduled areas, other heritage assets or known archaeological sites in Noak Bridge. The total enclosure of Noak Bridge is important to preserving its separate identity and attractive setting.

4.179 The Borough's archaeological heritage is a finite and fragile resource and should be protected and where possible enhanced. There are over 500 archaeological records in the Borough dating from as early as the Palaeolithic Period (500,000-10,000 BC) to the Post-Medieval Period (1538-1900), with reasonably significant concentrations of Roman and Medieval find spots in Billericay and Wickford **[See reference** 146**]**.
Projected baseline information

4.180 The historic environment can be considered a finite resource. It cannot be replaced and is susceptible to decline over time as historic features experience degradation and decay. However, cultural heritage can evolve and change, and features which are not currently considered a valued part of the historic environment may become so in the future, either due to their uniqueness, past use, or historic or cultural significance.

4.181 At local level, new developments, infrastructure and environmental pressures, such as extreme weather and flooding, present the greatest risk to cultural heritage assets.

4.182 Historic England has a Heritage at Risk Register [See reference 147] which includes historic buildings, listed buildings, sites and Conservation Areas at risk of being lost through neglect, deterioration or decay. The register aims to highlight those places and buildings in greatest need of repair. As of 2023, Basildon does not have any heritage registered as at risk however this is potentially subject to change.

Implications for health

4.183 Historic England explored the links between the historic environment and health in Wellbeing and the Historic Environment [See reference 148]. This identified mental and social wellbeing benefits of the historic environment, including opportunities to meet people and expand knowledge through volunteering or visiting historic sites and giving people a sense of place, community and belonging.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

4.184 There are many designated and undesignated heritage assets and areas of historical and cultural interest in the Basildon Borough that could be adversely affected by climate change and poorly located or designed development. While several of the historic assets in the Borough, for example Listed Buildings and Scheduled Monuments, will continue to be protected by statutory designations, without the Local Plan it is possible that these, and undesignated assets, will be adversely affected by inappropriate development. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to protect these assets (including their settings) from inappropriate development, as well as enhancing the historic environment and improving accessibility and interpretation of distinctive features of local heritage.

Landscape

Landscape

Current baseline information

4.185 The Basildon Borough Landscape Character Assessment and Capacity Study [See reference 149] concludes that much of the Borough's topography is not well-suited to accommodating development as a large proportion of the Green Belt areas are either flat estuary marshes, lower valley slopes of the River Crouch or ridges and prominent slopes on valley sides with limited enclosure, such as the Langdon Hills. The estuary marshland and restored landfill areas in the south of the Borough and the Upper Crouch Valley are open landscapes with little mature vegetation to provide enclosure and screening of potential development sites.

4.186 The north-west of the Borough around Billericay and the south-west in the Langdon Hills area, have some substantial areas of mature vegetation and woodland blocks which create a more enclosed landscape which could assist in screening new development. Much of the landscape in the Borough is of medium scale and complexity which is generally considered to be of medium sensitivity. Smaller scale and more complex areas are typically on the edges of settlements and historic areas, such as around parts of Billericay and in the Langdon Hills.

4.187 A total of 6,950ha of Basildon Borough is designated as Green Belt. This represents approximately 63% of the total area of the Borough. The Borough boundary is generally drawn tightly around the existing urban edges of the Borough's settlements. Notable land uses within the Green Belt include large areas of marshland flowing into the Thames estuary, country parks and agricultural fields punctuated by small villages and 'plotlands' development. The plotlands were originally small plots of land sold in the first half of the 20th century to people who built weekend cottages, holiday bungalows or smallholdings, often to escape London. Those that remain represent the largest areas of development within the Borough's Green Belt.

4.188 Development within the Borough is well concentrated in the three main settlements (Basildon, Billericay and Wickford) and there is currently in most locations a clear sense of separation between these settlements. However, the plotlands to the north, north east and east of Basildon and south and west of Wickford do blur the lines between the urban areas and open countryside in places. Furthermore, the distance between some settlements is small (e.g., 1km between Wickford and Basildon) and the potential for merging/coalescence is high if further development takes place.

Projected baseline information

4.189 The National Character Map defines Basildon Borough as lying within National Character Areas 111 – Northern Thames Basin and Area 81 – Greater Thames Estuary [See reference 150]. Within the Greater Thames Estuary

NCA, there are several drivers for change that will put pressure on the flat estuary landscape. These include:

- New industrial complexes and major transport links;
- Housing provision urban expansion within the main settlements;
- Increased tourism and recreation-related uses of the Estuaries, such as nature parks, boating, water and jet skiing, new marinas, which may increase visitor pressure and reduce the feeling of remoteness and wilderness in some areas;
- Sea level rise is likely to result in significant losses of salt marsh and other habitats (including sand dunes, coastal vegetated shingle and mudflats) through coastal squeeze, with increased pressure on coastal defence structures due to reduced wave attenuation by the salt marsh and pressure on active dynamic coastal processes;
- A substantial alteration of estuarine morphology may occur due to changes in sedimentary processes, with extensive mudflats likely to become sandier, affecting composition of bird species, changes in community composition of estuarine habitats due to increased submergence levels and a continuing and potentially accelerating reduction in sediment supply to recharge shingle beach systems;
- Increased sedimentation and barrier breaches would result in the loss of saline lagoons. Increased saline intrusion would potentially result in a significant alteration to, and the loss of, other species and habitats, including a reduction in quality of coastal arable farmland;
- Likely impacts of climate change on grazing marsh habitat include the loss of species due to saline intrusion, drying out in summer, and unpredictable inundation due to wetter winters and more frequent storm events with increased silt loading and loss of breeding habitat for wetland birds; and,
- A change in the arable landscape may also occur, with the appearance of species and crops adapted to new climatic conditions and a longer growing season potentially leading to double cropping.

4.190 Within the Northern Thames Basin NCA, drivers for change include:

- Continued urban expansion of settlements putting pressure on their landscape setting;
- Provision of new open space to improve health and wellbeing, which could lead to habitat fragmentation and an altered landscape character;
- Increased development of infrastructure (transport, logistics and industrial);
- Continued demand for minerals across South Essex;
- Climate change will lead to increased wind erosion in hotter and drier periods and water erosion in the wetter, colder periods;
- Loss of brownfield sites in developed areas putting pressure on invertebrate habitats; and
- Decreased water availability with potential loss of specific drought intolerant species and water quality of water bodies.

4.191 Maintaining the rural landscape and natural landforms will be dependent on being able to preserve and conserve ancient woodlands, unimproved grasslands, protected lanes, commons and hedge-rowed field patterns, as well as the ridges and hilltops from inappropriately located or designed development, changing agricultural practices and seasonal climate change. The urban landscapes can be conserved by maintaining green spaces, landscaping and trees and implementing good design practices in new developments.

Implications for health

4.192 The landscape can benefit mental health and wellbeing in providing a pleasant setting and identifying and enhancing local landscape contributes to sense of place and belonging. Sensitive landscape management can also improve social and physical health by encouraging physical recreation, including providing a pleasant environment for activities such as walking and cycling, providing good public access links and helping people to feel safe and confident in navigating landscapes.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

4.193 The Borough's varied urban, rural and natural landscapes are vulnerable to adverse effects from urban expansion, increasing recreational pressures, seasonal climate change as well as agricultural and land management practices. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to help to protect and enhance such areas. It will be better placed to do so if it is able to draw on up to date evidence on landscape character and sensitivity.

Biodiversity

Biodiversity

Current baseline information

4.194 In a relatively urbanised area such as Basildon Borough, the retention of natural features is especially important to maintain a balanced environment. However, no green infrastructure was secured in the Borough through developer contributions for the monitoring period 2020/21 [See reference 151].

4.195 Whilst there are no internationally or European protected wildlife sites in the Borough, there are several sites that fall within 5km. These are:

The Crouch and Roach Estuaries (designated as a Ramsar, Special Protection Area (SPA) and Special Area of Conservation (SPA), recognising the importance of the estuarine and saltmarsh habitats and internationally important populations of overwintering waterfowl occurring at the estuaries).

- Benfleet and Southend Marshes (designated as a SPA and Ramsar site recognising the importance of the saltmarsh, mudflat and grassland habitats and internationally important numbers of wintering wildfowl and waders occurring at the marshes).
- The Thames Estuary and Marshes (designated as a SPA and Ramsar site recognising the importance of the estuarine, saltmarsh and grazing marsh habitats and internationally important assemblages of wintering and breeding waterfowl occurring at the marshes).

4.196 The Local Plan Habitats Regulations Assessment will consider the potential impacts of development on each of these sites (as well as other sites within the wider vicinity of the Borough boundary).

4.197 The Borough is an important location for various nationally and locally important habitats and species. There are six Sites of Special Scientific Interest (SSSIs) in the borough. They form part of the national network, representing the diversity of wildlife, range of habitats and geological and physiographical features, which occur naturally in England. SSSIs have an invaluable role in scientific research and education, as well as supporting habitats and populations of plants and animals that are often under threat in the wider countryside.

4.198 In comparison with 77.3% regionally, and 75.4% nationally, 100% of the Borough's SSSIs are in "favourable" or "recovering" condition [See reference 152]. Grazing methods, scrub control, ditch management, water level management, personal watercraft activity and landfill operations are regarded as significant threats to SSSIs unit condition. However, Basildon is a relatively urbanised borough which is likely to give rise to recreational pressure on wildlife sites with public access, including SSSIs.

4.199 There are no National Nature Reserves in the Borough.

4.200 According to the Basildon Local Wildlife Sites Review [See reference 153], there are 49 Local Wildlife Sites (LoWS) with a total area of 888.1ha.

4.201 Since 2009, four new sites totalling 35.8ha have been added:

- Nevendon Washland (19.7ha).
- Little Burstead Churchyard (0.4ha).
- Langdon Lake and Meadows (13.6ha).
- Staneway Verge and Woodland (2.1ha).

4.202 Three existing LoWS have been expanded by a total of 65.2ha, whilst seven sites have been reduced in size by a total of 20.6ha. Nine sites with a total area of 250.4ha have been removed. The percentage of the Borough now covered by a Local Wildlife Site is 8.1%. Proactive management and monitoring of LoWS is essential to prevent adverse change brought about by actions such as agricultural practices, inappropriate management, road-widening and recreational activities.

4.203 There are 19 Ancient Woodlands within the Borough, covering an area of 248.91ha **[See reference** 154]. These habitats are of particular importance, in that they have evolved unique characteristics and qualities through the centuries and, once destroyed, are irreplaceable. Those remaining should be protected and enhanced for historic and aesthetic value, for their contribution to wildlife, species diversity and for informal recreation. **Figure 3.8** at the end of this chapter illustrates the key nature conservation designations in the Borough.

4.204 Endangered species and habitats are protected through the compilation and delivery of Biodiversity Action Plans (BAPs) at national, regional and local levels. Priority Habitats and Species are regarded as the most important habitats and species that need to be conserved across the country. In 2009 the map of UK BAP Priority Habitats across the Borough was brought up to date. A total of 113 were recorded, covering some 868ha, 82% of which is protected as LoWs and 16% SSSI **[See reference** 155].

Projected baseline information

4.205 At UK level, the publication of the State of Nature Report **[See reference** 156] provides an overview of the health of the country's wildlife and how human impacts are driving sweeping changes in the UK. It looks back over 50 years of monitoring to see how nature has changed since the 1970s, averaging a 13% decline in the average abundance of wildlife in the UK since the 1970s, with key drivers for change being agricultural productivity, climate change and increasing average temperatures, urbanisation and hydrological changes. The report finds that on average, metrics suggest that decline in species abundance and distribution of species has continued in the UK throughout the most recent decade. These trends are likely to continue in the absence of concerted action.

Implications for health

4.206 A strong link exists between access to nature and biodiversity and associated health and societal benefits. Considering the COVID-19 pandemic, the importance of safe, accessible and well-connected green and blue spaces for improving quality of life has also never been more pertinent.

4.207 According to the recently published World Health Organisation report 'Nature, Biodiversity and Health: An Overview of Interconnections' [See reference 157] increased exposure to nature has been associated with a lower risk of specific health conditions including depression, anxiety, cortisol, blood pressure, pre-term birth, low birthweight, type 2 diabetes, and reduced risk of death from all causes. There is generally positive evidence relating to the impacts of activities in natural environments on children's mental health and their cognitive, emotional and behavioural functioning. These health benefits are thought to arise through a range of pathways, including providing opportunities and safe spaces for physical activity, for restoration and relaxation, and for socialising with friends and family. Exposure to green and blue space is also associated with higher levels of life satisfaction. Impacts appear to differ according to socio-economic status and other demographic factors such as age or gender. The '15 minute neighbourhood' concept is encouraged as part of

Natural England's Green Infrastructure Framework. This seeks to ensure that everyone has access to good quality natural greenspace within 15 minutes walking distance from their homes, in line with the Accessible Natural Greenspace Standards and Green Flag Criteria.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

4.208 The Basildon Borough contains many areas of high ecological value, including sites of national importance. There is a need for continued preservation and long-term management of these areas in the Borough. Local Wildlife Sites in the Borough are being negatively affected by actions such as agricultural practices, inappropriate management, road widening, and recreational activities. If this continues, it could affect their wildlife value and contribution they make to biodiversity, landscapes and the natural environment. Even without the Local Plan, some important habitats and biodiversity sites will continue to receive statutory protection. However, the Local Plan presents an opportunity to manage the sensitivities of the sites and biodiversity networks, for example by locating development away from the most sensitive locations, provide for new green and blue infrastructure, and ensure that growth does not adversely affect their current condition but where possible contributes to their improvement.

Air, land and water quality

Soils and geology

Current baseline information

4.209 Roughly two thirds of Basildon Borough is rural with large areas of open farmland and scattered rural developments **[See reference 158]**. The most versatile and most productive agricultural land in the country is classified as Grade 1, 2 and 3a. Basildon Borough does not have any Grade 1 or 2 land unlike neighbouring boroughs/districts. Most of the land in the Borough is classified as Grade 3. Grade 3 land is subdivided into 3a, which is considered as 'best and most versatile' and 3b, which is not, indicating that some parts of the Borough could contain high quality agricultural land, although this is not defined in Basildon Borough.

4.210 In the monitoring period 2020/21, 69.7% of dwelling completions in the Borough were on brownfield sites, compared to 30.3% of completions on greenfield sites.

4.211 Essex has extensive deposits of sand and gravel, with localised deposits of silica sand, chalk, brickearth and brick clay. Within Essex there are 20 permitted sand and gravel sites, one silica sand site, two brick clay sites, and one chalk site [See reference 159]. In respect of underlying minerals, the Borough has 23 Sand and Gravel Mineral Safeguarding Areas (MSAs), the main clusters of which are located around the centre and south of Billericay and east and south of Wickford [See reference 160]. Smaller clusters are dotted within the countryside between the two settlements and to the west and south of Basildon.

4.212 The development of Previously Developed Land (PDL) in Basildon Borough is focused on sites in town centres or in existing housing estates that

are subject to wider regeneration schemes. Basildon's New Town's comprehensive development legacy has, to some extent, meant that there has been a relatively small supply of PDL in the Borough, compared to more industrialised areas. The Borough's Brownfield Land Register states that there are a total of 118 sites within the Basildon Borough that have been identified as Brownfield land. Of these sites, 39 are either built out or no longer considered available or suitable, however they remain on the register for historical reasons and have not been deleted. This leaves 79 sites in the Brownfield Land Register that have commenced or could still be built out. These have the capacity to accommodate a minimum of 5,748 dwellings and a maximum of 5,912 new dwellings **[See reference** 161].

Projected baseline information

4.213 Soil is a finite natural resource which regenerates only over extremely long geological timescales and provides many essential services including food production, water management and support for valuable biodiversity and ecosystems. It also plays a role in preventing climate change as a larger storer of carbon.

4.214 Soils in England have degraded significantly over the last two decades due to intensive agricultural production and industrial pollution and continue to face the following threats:

- Soil erosion by wind and rain, affects the productivity of soils as well as water quality and aquatic ecosystems;
- Compaction of soil, reduces agricultural productivity and water infiltration, and increased flood risk through higher levels of runoff; and
- Organic matter decline affects the supply of nutrients in soil moisture (particularly during summer and autumn months) in the future, which is likely to affect the natural environment and landscape.

Waste

Current baseline information

4.215 Essex's landfill sites are rapidly filling up and will continue to be a source of local greenhouse gas emissions for many years to come. There has been a steady fall in the amount of waste being collected per head in the Borough, which can be partially attributed to the increase in the availability of doorstep recycling schemes to Borough households, which have encouraged residents to separate and recycle elements of their general domestic waste. In 2019-2020, 23.9% of household waste was reused or recycled in Basildon [See reference 162]. This was the fourth lowest rate in Essex, after Tendering District Council (20.5%), Chelmsford City Council (22.5% and Braintree (23.2%). As of 2023, around 44% of household waste in the borough is recycled, but the council is calling on residents to help increase this to at least 55% by 2025 [See reference 163].

Projected baseline information

4.216 In terms of how waste arisings are managed, recent trends are predicted to continue; with increases in total waste collected. Recycling trends since 2010/2011 suggest the recycling rates will continue to increase. These projections are also highly dependent on other variables, including population growth, implementation of large regeneration and infrastructure projects, and the amount of waste that is imported from outside the Borough.

Water

Current baseline information

4.217 The Water Cycle Study for South Essex **[See reference** 164], conducted in 2011, revealed that 18% of surface waters in the Anglian River Basin District achieved a minimum of 'Good' status. The majority of the remaining 82% (681 water bodies) failed to achieve 'Good' status due to high phosphate levels. With regards to groundwater bodies 65% achieved 'Good' status with the remainder being rated as 'Poor'.

4.218 The Borough lies within the Essex South Management Catchment, which contains three main water bodies categorised as rivers, canals and surface water transfers. In terms of water quality, the three water bodies in Essex South achieved moderate ecological water quality and failed to achieve good chemical water quality status [See reference 165]. Four sectors were identified as the principal reasons for not achieving good status: the water industry; agriculture and rural land management; local and central government; and industry [See reference 166].

4.219 Most of the Borough's water supply is provided by Essex and Suffolk Water from its Hanningfield Reservoir, 3 miles north of the Borough. A small proportion of the water supply for Billericay comes directly from Abberton Reservoir, near Colchester. In the hillier parts of the Borough in Langdon Hills and Billericay, smaller reservoirs and/ or water towers are also required to maintain water pressure and distribute a constant supply to customers. To cope with increasing demands for water supplies, due to population growth and development targets, Abberton Reservoir was expanded. A chalk aquifer underneath Billericay is designated as a Groundwater Vulnerability Area. These are protected by the Environment Agency through the planning and environmental consent systems to safeguard against excessive pollution, abstraction, or interference. This aquifer is not used for domestic water supplies as it is regarded as having been over-abstracted.

4.220 Water consumption rates per household are still mainly composed of flushing toilets, washing clothes or taking a bath or shower. Water consumption has hardly altered since 2001, despite water saving measures being promoted and more water efficient appliances available from manufacturers.

4.221 The assessment of wastewater transfer and treatment capacity identified that Wickford and Basildon have no capacity to accept and treat additional flows, but Billericay has within the existing discharge consent capacity for the level of growth proposed. While some of the proposed development areas could not support the levels of growth proposed at the current time, with the provision of additional infrastructure it may be possible to support new development [See reference 167].

Projected baseline information

4.222 Under predicted climate change scenarios, more frequent drought conditions are expected in the East of England, along with increased demands on water resources. Future developments will create additional demand for water abstraction from surface and groundwater sources in the Basildon Borough. At a high level, it is broadly assumed that the quality of water bodies will improve in line with Water Framework Directive objectives. However, water quality is influenced by a wide range of internal and external factors, including climate change, geology and soils, human consumption and population change, and pollution from human activities such as industry, agriculture, contaminated runoff from roads and other built surfaces, combined sewer overflows, and nutrient enrichment from treated wastewater. Future development, particularly in areas close to water bodies, may therefore hamper efforts to improve water quality.

Air and noise pollution

Current baseline information

4.223 Human health, quality of life and the environment can all be negatively affected by air and noise pollution. Even though there has not been the need to establish any Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs) in the Borough, air quality is closely monitored **[See reference** 168**]**.

4.224 The following actions have been taken in the Basildon Borough to improve air quality **[See reference** 169]:

- A127 speed limit reduction: the reduction in speed limit from 70mph to 50mph is expected to reduce nitrogen dioxide on the A127 to safe levels and reduce personal injury collisions on this stretch of the road.
- A127 junction improvements: potential junction improvement options on the A127 are being explored including at the Fortune of War junction. Emerging schemes would seek to have a positive impact on air quality in Basildon by reducing congestion.
- Relocation of pedestrian/cyclist crossings in East Mayne: relocation of the existing pedestrian and cycle route in East Mayne away from the central reservation will reduce people's exposure to air pollution in the central reservation of the worst affected area.
- Basildon Integrated Transport Package: a package of transport improvements was developed to support growth and regeneration in Basildon, reduce congestion, encourage increased use of sustainable transport and improve air quality.
- Electric vehicle charging points: Basildon Borough Council received Government funding to install additional electric vehicle charging facilities across Basildon to support the uptake of electric vehicles. Several rapid and fast electric vehicle chargers have now been installed in car parks across the borough, including some specifically for use by taxis and private hire vehicles. Basildon now has more electric vehicle charging

points than any other area in Essex and is within the top 40% in the country.

- Buses: government funding was secured to help reduce emissions from buses along the A127 corridor. Bus companies are using the funding to upgrade their vehicles.
- E-scooter trial: Basildon Borough is among the initial areas in Essex with a pilot electric scooter hire scheme.
- Cycle facilities: cycle facilities along Upper Mayne and Cranes Farm Road were upgraded in 2019 as part of a Defra-funded scheme, linking key commercial and recreational locations. Further route improvements have also been made, connecting residential areas and schools to the west, as far as Laindon link, as part of the Basildon Flagship Cycle Route.

4.225 The greatest cause for complaint in the Borough with regards to excessive noise is that more commonly associated with domestic sources (e.g., barking dogs) rather than industry or commerce. Noise arising from road traffic, aircraft noise and construction work do not represent significant reported local problems.

4.226 Figure 3.9 at the end of this chapter illustrates the latest recorded background concentration of levels of Nox and PM10 across the Borough.

Projected baseline information

4.227 Whilst there are currently no AQMAs declared by Basildon Borough Council, there is a possibility that air quality may worsen in the long-term because of climate change, due to a greater likelihood of prolonged periods of still, dry days, and to-date this relationship has been difficult to predict. This will need to be considered in the potential development of air quality action plans and monitoring regimes, as will the effects of major infrastructure developments.

Implications for health

4.228 Air pollution is associated with several adverse health impacts and is recognised as a contributing factor in the onset of heart disease and cancer. Pollution particularly affects the most vulnerable in society such as children, the elderly, and those with existing heart and lung conditions. There is also often a strong correlation between poor air quality areas and less affluent areas.

4.229 Essex is one of the driest areas of the country and thus faces ongoing water resource challenges, growing demand, and uncertainty from climate change. In addition, poor water quality can increase the risk of water-borne disease.

Key sustainability issues and opportunities for the Local Plan to address them

Soils and geology

4.230 The amount of housing and economic development needed in the Borough will require significant amounts of mineral resources and greenfield land. Without the Local Plan it is possible that development could result in unnecessary sterilisation of mineral and agricultural resources thereby preventing their use for future generations. There is therefore a need in Basildon to minimise the amount of development located on higher quality agricultural land and on important mineral reserves. In the absence of the Local Plan, the NPPF would apply. This supports the reuse of brownfield land, but the Local Plan provides an opportunity to strengthen this approach to ensure these natural assets are not lost or compromised by prioritising brownfield sites and lower quality agricultural land for development.

Waste

4.231 Essex's landfill sites are rapidly filling up and will continue to be a source of local greenhouse gas emissions for many years to come. However, there has been a steady fall in the amount of waste being collected per head in the Borough, which can be partially attributed to the increase in the availability of doorstep recycling schemes to Borough households. The National Planning Policy for Waste [See reference 170], and the Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Essex [See reference 171], would apply which support driving waste management up the waste hierarchy. However, the Local Plan provides an opportunity to:

- Require developments to use locally sourced, reclaimed, recycled or low environmental impact products in design and construction;
- Provide adequate space in new developments for waste facilities capable of accommodating general waste, recyclable waste and compostable waste;
- Ensure site allocations do not compromise the operation of nearby waste management facilities; and
- Ensure sufficient land is available in appropriate locations for new waste management facilities.

Water

4.232 The Borough contains waterbodies of poorer water quality which do not meet 'Good' status. Pollution sources responsible for this include transport drainage and wastewater discharges. The East of England is predicted to face a gap between supply and demand of up to 750 mega litres a day (ML/d) if the region carries managing water resources in the same way – the equivalent of 40 Olympic sized swimming pools daily **[See reference 172].**

4.233 Without the Local Plan, it is possible that unplanned development could be in areas that could lead to further water quality issues and risks to the natural

environment. However, existing safeguards, such as the Water Framework Regulations, would help to reduce the potential for this to occur. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to ensure that development is located and designed to consider the sensitivity of the water environment and water-dependent protected sites, to plan for adequate wastewater infrastructure, to incorporate sustainable drainage systems (SuDS), and to promote water efficiency and grey water recycling.

Air and noise

4.234 Air pollution associated with Basildon's road network has exceed statutory NO₂ levels and needs active monitoring and management. Whilst noise complaints in the Borough are more commonly associated with domestic noise, Building Regulations aim to manage the impact of noise from new domestic and industrial developments through good design. Furthermore, the increasing prevalence of sustainability standards such as BREEAM will also have a positive contribution. Development of an up to date local planning framework will ensure that Local Plan and development management policies seek to address the current sustainability issues (including noise). In the absence of the Local Plan, the policies in the NPPF and the Clean Air Strategy [See reference 173] would apply which support measures to improve air quality through traffic and travel management; to develop and enhance green infrastructure; and to direct new development to sustainable locations which limits the need to travel and offer a choice of transport modes. However, without targeted action at a local level, it is anticipated that traffic congestion will continue to increase with the rising population and car dependency may continue to be high. The Local Plan provides an opportunity to contribute to improved air quality in the Borough through:

- Locating development sustainably (with good access to services and sustainable transport modes);
- Supporting sustainable travel choices (e.g., requiring sustainable modes to be available on occupation of new homes and workplaces);
- Supporting the uptake of electric vehicles and e-bikes through the provision of electric vehicle charging infrastructure;

- Limiting through traffic through new communities and construction sites.
- Specifying a requirement for applications for major development to include an assessment of their air quality impacts as part of their Transport Assessments/Statements; and
- Specifying a requirement for major developments which may impact on areas at risk of exceeding EU limit values to provide for ongoing air quality monitoring that confirms the effectiveness of proposed mitigation of the traffic and air quality impacts of development.



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871

CB:PS EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_03_Flood_Risk_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, EA



Figure 4.3: Flood risk

- Basildon Borough boundary
- Watercourse
- Flood zone 2
- Flood zone 3
- Risk of Flooding from Surface Water 1 in 30 year



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871

CB:KH EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_04_Transport_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, OS, OSM, Sustrans



Figure 4.4: Transport network

- Basildon Borough boundary
- A road
- B road
- Rail network
- ---- National Cycle Network (NCN)
- ••••• Primary cycling route
- ••••• Secondary cycling route



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871

CB:KH EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_05_Settlement_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council



Figure 4.5: Settlement hierarchy

- Basildon Borough boundary
- Major urban area
- Large town
- Serviced village
- Unserviced settlement



Contains Ordnance Survey data $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871

CB:PS EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_06_IMD_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, MHCLG



Figure 4.6: Index of Multiple Deprivation

 Basildon Borough boundary

 IMD Percentage

 0-10% (Most deprived)

 10-20%

 20-30%

 30-40%

 40-50%

 50-60%

 60-70%

 70-80%

 80-90%

 90-100% (Least deprived)



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871 CB:PS EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_07_Historic_Environment_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, HE



Figure 4.7: Historic environment

- Basildon Borough boundary
- Grade I Listed building
- Grade II* Listed building
- Grade II Listed building
- Conservation area
- Scheduled monument



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871 CB:PS EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_08_Natural_Environment_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, NE



Figure 4.8: Natural environment

- Basildon Borough boundary
- Ramsar
- Special Area of Conservation
- Special Protection Area
- Site of Special Scientific Interest
 - Local Nature Reserve
 - Local Wildlife Site
 - Ancient Woodland Inventory



Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2023 100018871

CB:KH EB:Horton_K LUC 12320_FIG03_09_Air_Quality_PM10_A3LAccessible 07/02/2023 Source: Basildon Borough Council, DEFRA



Figure 4.9: Air pollution

Basildon Borough boundary
NOx (μg m-3)
0.00 - 12.09
12.09 - 16.76
16.76 - 22.71
22.71 - 31.26
31.26 - 56.26
PM10 (μg m-3)
8.82 - 10.96
10.96 - 12.37
12.37 - 13.55
13.55 - 14.99
14.99 - 18.24

Chapter 5 Framework for assessing significant effects

5.1 The SEA Regulations, Schedule 2(6) require the Environmental Report to consider:

"The likely significant effects on the environment, including short, medium and long term effects, permanent and temporary effects, positive and negative effects and secondary, cumulative and synergistic effects, on issues such as (a) biodiversity, (b) population, (c) human health, (d) fauna, I flora, (f) soil, (g) water, (h) air, (i) climatic factors, (j) material assets, (k) cultural heritage including architectural and archaeological heritage, (I) landscape and (m) the inter-relationship between the issues referred to in sub-paragraphs (a)–(I)."

5.2 The development of a set of IIA objectives (known as the IIA framework) is a recognised way in which the likely environmental and sustainability effects of a plan can be described, analysed and compared. The SA Framework for the withdrawn Local Plan was established in the 2013 Basildon Borough Local Plan Core Strategy Sustainability Appraisal Scoping Report Update. The IIA Framework presented overleaf builds on and streamlines this older framework, having been reviewed and updated to consider the requirements of Health Impact Assessment (HIA) and Equalities Impact Assessment (EqIA) as well as Sustainability Appraisal (SA), the latest baseline and key sustainability issues and opportunities identified for Basildon Borough, and the latest targets and objectives set out in other relevant plans, programmes and strategies. This updated IIA Framework will help to ensure that the IIA of the Local Plan reflects recent global events (such as the COVID-19 pandemic), challenges and priorities, thereby helping to deliver an ambitious Local Plan.

5.3 The IIA objectives and appraisal guidance (which provide a guide to the factors that should be considered when carrying out assessments) set out in the IIA Framework are subject to change as new information comes to light during the IIA process.

5.4 The IIA Framework for the appraisal of the Basildon Local Plan is set out below; each primary bullet point constitutes an IIA objective and the sub-bullet points set out further guidance to help guide the appraisal of each objective. The questions included in the framework are not exhaustive, and some may be more relevant to certain Plan elements than others. The framework below also highlights the most relevant SEA topics for each IIA objective, and whether each objective supports the Basildon Local Plan Health Impact Assessment and/or Equalities Impact Assessment.

IIA framework for the Basildon Local Plan

IIA objective 1: Housing

- IIA objective 1 Provide new and affordable housing to meet identified needs of the whole community, covering housing of a suitable mix and type.
 - Does the Local Plan provide the amount and mix (size; tenures) of homes to meet local needs over the plan period, including sites for gypsies and travellers and travelling showpeople?
 - Will the Local Plan increase the range and affordability of housing to support the growing population and for all social groups?
 - Will the Local Plan address the housing needs of older people, disabled people and vulnerable groups e.g., accessible and adaptable housing, extra care housing or sheltered housing?

- Does the Local Plan promote good design through layout, orientation and internal space standards?
- Does the Local Plan promote delivery of new housing to lifetime homes specifications?
- Will the Local Plan safeguard and enhance the identity of the Borough's existing residential communities?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Population;
- Human health;
- Material assets;
- Equalities Impact Assessment Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics:
 - Age: Children (0-4), Younger people (aged 18-24), older people (aged 60 and over); and,
 - Disability: Disabled people, people with physical and mental impairment.
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Suitable, quality housing provides mental benefits of security and physical health benefits of having a healthy living environment; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objective 7: Design of homes and housing.

IIA objective 2: Community cohesion, health, wellbeing, and safety

IIA objective 2 – Create a safe, healthy and inclusive living environment and encourage healthy lifestyles, improving access to local services and facilities that promote prosperity, health, well-being, recreation and integration.

- Does the Local Plan promote equality of access and opportunity through adequate provision and distribution of local community, health, education and retail services and facilities for all?
- Does the Local Plan seek to facilitate the integration of new communities with existing communities by delivering a mix of supporting/other uses alongside housing development?
- Does the Local Plan promote physical activity and outdoor recreation by maintaining, connecting and creating a range of accessible, new, high quality, multifunctional open spaces, green and blue infrastructure, recreation, play and sports facilities?
- Does the Local Plan facilitate access to high quality health facilities for all, including ensuring access to GPs and health centres with sufficient capacity to serve the local population?
- Does the Local Plan protect physical and mental health and wellbeing by preventing, avoiding and mitigating adverse health effects associated with air pollution, noise, vibration, odour, and contamination of land and water?
- Does the Local Plan promote healthy lifestyles by encouraging and facilitating walking, wheeling and cycling?
- Does the Local Plan improve road safety, such as through traffic calming measures or better lighting?
- Will the Local Plan help to reduce levels of crime, anti-social behaviour and the fear of crime e.g., by including measures to increase safety and security of new development and public realm?
- Does the Local Plan promote access to safe, inclusive and accessible, open spaces, including for women and children, older persons and persons with disabilities?
- Does the Local Plan promote accessibility to healthier food options and seek to restrict the density of unhealthy food outlets?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Population;
- Human health;
- Equalities Impact Assessment all Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - This objective directly addresses health and wellbeing;
 - Ensuring access to services and facilities means that people can access healthcare, recreation and sport facilities, and meet their daily needs, ensuring both physical and mental wellbeing;
 - Reducing crime, anti-social behaviour and fear of crime is important for physical and mental wellbeing;
 - Creating cohesive neighbourhoods with high levels of pedestrian activity/outdoor interaction, ensures both physical and mental wellbeing and addresses all EPOA objectives.

IIA objective 3: Equalities

- IIA objective 3 Advance equality of opportunity and foster good relations between those who share a protected characteristic (Equality Act 2010) and those who do not.
 - Does the Local Plan remove or reduce disadvantages suffered by people due to their protected characteristics?
 - Does the Local Plan promote inclusive design, including making places accessible for people with limited mobility, neurodiversity and disabilities?
 - Does the Local Plan help meet the needs of people with certain protected characteristics (i.e., age, disability, gender reassignment,

marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation.)?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Population;
- Human health;
- Equalities Impact Assessment all Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics; and,
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Equality of opportunity ensures everyone can access the services and facilities they need, as well as promoting a sense of inclusion.

IIA objective 4: Economy and employment

- IIA objective 4 Facilitate a prosperous and growing economy that creates a range of new jobs and improves vitality and viability of town centres.
 - Does the Local Plan provide an adequate supply of land and infrastructure to meet the Borough's forecast employment needs with sufficient flexibility to respond to uncertainties and changing economic circumstances?
 - Does the Local Plan enable access to employment opportunities, particularly for disadvantaged groups and deprived areas?
 - Does the Local Plan support opportunities for the expansion and diversification of business and inward investment?
 - Does the Local Plan maintain and enhance the economic vitality and vibrancy of town centres?
 - Does the Local Plan support an appropriate level of retail and other services in smaller service centres and rural areas?

Does the Local Plan support sustainable tourism within the Borough?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Population and human health;
- Material assets;
- Equalities Impact Assessment all Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Security of employment is important for mental wellbeing; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objective 2: Access to skills and employment.

IIA objective 5: Transport

- IIA objective 5 Reduce road traffic and congestion, pollution and accidents, and promote sustainable modes of transport and efficient movement patterns in the Borough.
 - Does the Local Plan encourage a modal shift to sustainable modes of transport by supporting maintenance and expansion of public and active transport networks?
 - Does the Local Plan support the provision and maintenance of facilities for electric vehicle charging and car-sharing?
 - Does the Local Plan reduce the need to travel by promoting the delivery of integrated, compact communities made-up of a complementary mix of land uses?
 - Does the Local Plan help to address road congestion and its causes?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Air;
- Climatic factors;
- Population and human health;
- Equalities Impact Assessment Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics:
 - Age: Children (0-4), Younger people (aged 18-24), older people (aged 60 and over);
 - Disability: Disabled people, people with physical and mental impairment;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Encouraging active travel, such as walking, wheeling and cycling can have a wider range of positive implications for health, including increased physical activity and opportunities for social interaction. In addition, an increase in active travel would be associated with a decrease in vehicular transport and an associated decrease in air pollutants that can be harmful to human health; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objectives 5: Active environments and 6: Encouraging active travel.

IIA objective 6: Air

- IIA objective 6 Improve air quality by reducing emissions and concentrations of harmful atmospheric pollutants.
 - Does the Local Plan improve air quality by minimising pollutant emissions from all sources?
Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Air;
- Climatic factors;
- Population;
- Human health;
- Biodiversity;
- Equalities Impact Assessment all Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Poor air quality can lead to and aggravate respiratory diseases; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objective 10: Environmental sustainability.

IIA objective 7: Mineral, soil, water and waste

- IIA objective 7 To promote sustainable forms of development that maintain and improve the quality of the Borough's natural resources, including minerals, soils, waters and waste materials.
 - Does the Local Plan prioritise development of brownfield/previously developed land over greenfield land, where possible, recognising the limited amount of brownfield land in the Borough and the potential for some brownfield sites to have high biodiversity interest, particularly for invertebrates?
 - Does the Local Plan support the efficient use of natural resources, minimising waste and promoting appropriate waste management in line with the waste hierarchy?
 - Does the Local Plan avoid the sterilisation of mineral and best and most versatile soil resources?

- Does the Local Plan protect and enhance the quality of waterbodies?
- Does the Local Plan ensure there are sufficient water resources and waste water treatment capacity to accommodate new development?
- Does the Local Plan promote the efficient use of water, such as minimising water consumption and abstraction and by encouraging reuse of grey and rainwater?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Material assets;
- Climatic factors;
- Soil;
- Water;
- Biodiversity;
- Landscape;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Sustainable use of resources ensures that resources are available for essential infrastructure, including transport, health centres and local amenities;
 - Optimising reuse and minimising waste also benefit the wider environment and the ecosystem services it provides;
 - Availability of clean water is essential for drinking and sanitation;
 - Best and most versatile land is important for food growing; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objective 8: Access to healthy food and 10: Environmental sustainability.

IIA objective 8: Climate change mitigation

- IIA objective 8 Reduce Basildon Borough's contribution to climate change.
 - Does the Local Plan promote energy efficiency by encouraging the use of energy efficient buildings and plant?
 - Does the Local Plan minimise greenhouse gas emissions from transport, domestic, commercial and industrial sources?
 - Does the Local Plan increase the proportion of energy generated from renewable and low carbon sources?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Climatic factors;
- Air;
- Water;
- Material assets;
- Population;
- Human health;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - Activities that generate greenhouse gas emissions often generate other pollutants that adversely affect health and wellbeing; and,
 - Addresses EPOA objective 10: Environmental sustainability.

IIA objective 9: Climate change adaptation

 IIA objective 9 – Reduce Basildon Borough's vulnerability to the impacts of climate change.

- Does the Local Plan seek to build resilience, protect health and wellbeing and adapt to the impacts of climate change, such as flood, drought, overheating, and extreme weather events particularly on groups more vulnerable to the effects of climate change?
- Does the Plan avoid placing people and property in areas of flood risk, or where it exceptionally does, is it safe without increasing flood risk elsewhere, considering the effects of climate change?
- Does the Local Plan encourage the creation, management and enhancement of a coherent green and blue infrastructure network?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Climatic factors;
- Air;
- Water;
- Soil;
- Population;
- Human health;
- Equalities Impact Assessment Equality Act 2010 protected characteristics:
 - Age: Children (0-4), Younger people (aged 18-24), older people (aged 60 and over);
 - Disability: Disabled people, people with physical and mental impairment; and
 - Pregnancy and maternity.

Health Impact Assessment:

 Climate change impacts on health and wellbeing for example by increasing weather-related illnesses and accidents (such as heat strokes and storm damage), affecting food production and increasing the spread of disease;

- Flooding can result in emotional and financial stress, as well as the spread of disease; and,
- Addresses EPOA objective 10: Environmental sustainability.

IIA objective 10: Biodiversity and geodiversity

- IIA objective 10 Value, maintain, conserve and enhance the Borough's biodiversity and geodiversity.
 - Does the Local Plan conserve and enhance habitats of international, national, regional or local importance, taking into account the impacts of climate change?
 - Does the Local Plan conserve international, national, regional or locally important terrestrial or aquatic species, taking into account the impacts of climate change?
 - Dose the Local Plan conserve, enhance and improve the connectivity of the Nature Recovery Network of ecological assets and green/blue spaces, considering the impacts of climate change?
 - Does the Local Plan require that development deliver above 10% net gains in biodiversity?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Biodiversity;
- Climatic Factors;
- Soil;
- Water;
- Health Impact Assessment:

- Well-functioning ecosystems provide a range of ecosystem services, including clean air and water, pollination of food crops and opportunities for recreation;
- Connection with nature can improve mental wellbeing; and,
- Addresses EPOA objective 4: Access to open, green and blue spaces.

IIA objective 11: Historic environment

- IIA objective 11 Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's historic environment and cultural heritage.
 - Does the Local Plan conserve and enhance designated and undesignated heritage assets, including their setting and their contribution to wider local character and distinctiveness, avoiding adverse effects on their significance?
 - Does the Local Plan outline opportunities for improvements to the conservation, management and enhancement of the historic environment?
 - Does the Local Plan promote access to the local historic environment?
 - Does the Local Plan seek to manage current and future risks to the historic environment, such as climate change?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Historic environment;
- Landscape;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - The historic environment can promote wellbeing by providing a sense of place, pride in the local area, and intellectual stimulation; and,

 Addresses EPOA objective 4: Access to open, green and blue spaces and 9: Supporting communities.

IIA objective 12: Landscape, townscape and visual impacts

- IIA objective 12 Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's landscape and townscape, ensuring development does not detract from the quality of views and local distinctiveness.
 - Does the Local Plan value, conserve and enhance sensitive and special landscapes, and townscapes?
 - Does the Local Plan value, conserve and enhance the landscape character of the Borough?
 - Is the scale/density of development in keeping with important and valued features of the local landscape and seascape?
 - Does the Local Plan encourage high quality design principles to respect local character?
 - Does the Local Plan seek to enhance the range and quality of the public realm and open spaces?

Relevant SEA topics and coverage of Equalities and Health Impact Assessment

- Historic environment;
- Landscape;
- Health Impact Assessment:
 - The landscape and townscape can promote wellbeing by providing a sense of place, a sense of peace and beauty, interest and providing sites for recreation; and,

 Addresses EPOA objective 4: Access to open, green and blue spaces and 9: Supporting communities.

Predicting and evaluating effects

5.5 The prediction and evaluation of the effects of options in the Local Plan relies heavily on the IIA Framework – every policy and site option (and reasonable alternative) will be appraised for their likely impacts in relation to achievement of the IIA objectives. In line with the SEA Regulations, the following characteristics of effects will be predicted and evaluated:

- Probability;
- Duration, including short, medium and long-term impacts;
- Frequency;
- Reversibility;
- Cumulative and synergistic nature;
- Transboundary nature;
- Secondary nature;
- Permanent or temporary nature; and
- Positive or negative nature.

Probability

5.6 There is an inherent degree of uncertainty in carrying out an IIA. Should it be adopted, the Local Plan would likely be in force for several years. Over this time, currently unforeseen changes are likely to occur. For example, any given community facility in Basildon Borough could potentially close or move within a period of months, and thus an assessment which considers that a Local Plan policy or site would provide new residents with good access to this facility predevelopment, may not do so by the time construction begins. These

circumstances are impossible to predict. The planning system is generally robust enough to deal with such changes by re-assessing the needs of sites and communities at the time applications are made. Uncertainties are dealt with in IIA by adopting a precautionary approach, wherein a reasonable worst-case scenario is assumed unless reliable evidence suggests otherwise. This is to ensure that any potentially significant negative effects are identified, and appropriate consideration is given to how the Local Plan could help to avoid or mitigate the worst effects if such scenarios were to arise. However, it is accepted that the likelihood of many such worst-case scenarios occurring is low, particularly as the comprehensive array of policies proposed in the Local Plan would help to avoid or mitigate negative impacts.

5.7 The assessment of Local Plan options will indicate where uncertainties exist in relation to the effects identified.

Duration, including short, medium and longterm impacts

5.8 The temporal scope of the IIA covers the Local Plan period. For the purposes of the IIA:

- Short term covers the period for 0-5 years, or during construction (inclusive of temporary impacts);
- Medium term covers the period for 5-20 years; and
- Long term covers the period over 20 years, beyond the Local Plan period.

5.9 Effects can occur over multiple terms, such as arising in the short-term and residing in the long-term.

Frequency

5.10 All effects of the Local Plan are considered to occur once, unless indicated otherwise.

Reversibility

5.11 The assessment will consider whether effects are reversible or irreversible. Reversible effects may be identified where a former mineral site is proposed for restoration to open space; irreversible effects may be identified where development is proposed on greenfield land thereby resulting in the loss of best and most versatile agricultural land.

Cumulative and synergistic effects

5.12 The IIA will provide an appraisal of all reasonable options considered for inclusion in the Local Plan. The vision, strategic objectives, policies and site allocations of the Local Plan will not be adopted in isolation and therefore an evaluation of the cumulative and synergistic effects will be undertaken. Cumulative and synergistic effects are defined as follows:

- Cumulative effects arise, for instance, where several developments each have insignificant effects but together have a significant effect, or where several individual effects have a combined effect; and
- Synergistic effects interact to produce a total effect greater than the sum of the individual effects, so that the nature of the final impact is different to the nature of the individual impacts.

Transboundary effects

5.13 The geographical extent of effects will be experienced predominantly in Basildon Borough. However, where effects would be likely to be discernible in neighbouring authorities or at a scale greater than Basildon Borough, this will be specified. For example, transboundary effects may be experienced as housing provision and education can all result in flows of people across local authority boundaries. Furthermore, the high number of Basildon Borough residents commuting to other local authority areas for work, mainly by private car, is contributing to traffic congestion and poor air quality in the region.

Secondary effects

5.14 The assessment process inherently includes a consideration of secondary effects. Secondary effects are defined as "effects that are not a direct result but occur away from the original effect or as a result of a complex pathway".

Permanent or temporary

5.15 The assessment will indicate whether effects are temporary or permanent in nature. Should the Local Plan be adopted, it would only be in place for the Plan period and would subsequently be replaced by a new Local Plan. Many of the effects of policies in the Local Plan are therefore typically temporary effects. Nevertheless, several the effects of new development on a greenfield site would be likely to be permanent.

Positive and negative effects and significance

5.16 The IIA will evaluate whether the nature of effects is likely to be positive, negative, neutral or mixed. The magnitude of effects in relation to each IIA objective will be defined as significant or minor. For example, a significant

positive effect would be identified where an option is likely to significantly contribute to the achievement of an IIA objective, whereas an adverse effect (either significant or minor negative) would be identified where the option conflicts with the IIA objective. Options which are unlikely to significantly influence whether an objective will be achieved will receive a neutral rating. Mixed effects may be identified where an option is expected to have both a positive and negative effect on the IIA objective.

5.17 The IIA assessments will be carried out at a high level and so the dividing line between sustainability effects is often quite small. The effect of an option on a IIA objective will be significant where it is of such magnitude that it will have a noticeable and measurable effect compared with other factors that may influence the achievement of that IIA objective.

5.18 Minor effects will still be identified as these assist with the identification of cumulative and synergistic effects (e.g., several minor effects can combine to become a significant effect), can help to identify opportunities for enhancements (e.g., enhancing a minor positive effect to make it significant) and better enable the Council to make a more informed decision over the sustainability performance of options.

5.19 In determining the significance of the effects of the options for potential inclusion in the Local Plan, the IIA will consider the plan's relationship with the other documents in the planning system such as the NPPF and other national policy approaches, and regulatory requirements, as these may provide additional safeguards or mitigation of potentially significant adverse effects.

5.20 The findings of the IIA will be presented as a colour coded symbol showing a score for each option (including reasonable alternatives) against each of the IIA objectives along with a concise justification for the score given, where appropriate. The use of colour coding in the matrices will allow for the magnitude of effects (both positive and negative) to be easily identified. Table
4.1 presents the colour coded symbols and definitions that will be used to report the significance of effects of the Local Plan policies and sites and their reasonable alternatives.

Table 5.1: Effect symbols and colours used in IIA

Symbol and Colour Coding Used	Description of Effect			
++	Significant positive effect likely.			
++/-	Mixed significant positive and minor negative effects likely.			
+	Minor positive effect likely.			
+/-	Mixed minor effects likely.			
++/	Mixed significant effects likely.			
-	Minor negative effect likely.			
/+	Mixed significant negative and minor positive effects likely.			
	Significant negative effect likely.			
0	No or negligible effect likely.			
?	Likely effect uncertain.			
N/A	Assessment criterion not applicable.			

Reasonable alternatives

5.21 The IIA must appraise not only the preferred options for inclusion in the Local Plan but also 'reasonable alternatives' to these options. This implies that alternatives that are not reasonable do not need to be subject to appraisal. Part (b) of Regulation 12(2) notes that reasonable alternatives will consider the objectives of the plan, as well as its geographical scope. Therefore, alternatives that do not meet the objectives of national policy or are outside the Plan area are unlikely to be reasonable.

5.22 The objectives, policies and site allocations to be considered for inclusion within the Local Plan are in the process of being identified and reviewed. The Council's reasons for selecting the alternatives to be included in the Local Plan will be reported at a later stage in the IIA process.

Health Impact Assessment

5.23 The background and overall approach to HIA is set out in **Chapter 1**. The IIA Framework above identifies the IIA objectives that have potential to impact the health and wellbeing of the population.

Equality Impact Assessment

5.24 There are three main duties set out in the Equality Act 2010, which public authorities including Basildon Borough Council must meet in exercising their functions:

- To eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and other conduct that is prohibited under the Act;
- To advance equality of opportunity between persons who share relevant protected characteristics and persons who do not share it; and
- To foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it.

5.25 The Equality Act 2010 identifies nine 'protected characteristics' and seeks to protect people from discrimination based on these characteristics:

- Protected characteristics identified in the Equality Act 2010:
 - Age: Children (0-4), Younger people (aged 18-24), older people (aged 60 and over);
 - Disability: Disabled people, people with physical and mental impairment;

- Gender reassignment;
- Marriage and civil partnership;
- Pregnancy and maternity;
- Race;
- Religion or belief;
- Sex; and
- Sexual orientation.

5.26 The Local Plan will therefore be assessed to consider the likely impacts of policy and site options on each of the nine protected characteristics from the Equality Act.

Chapter 6 Initial options and IIA findings

6.1 This chapter records the IIA findings for the initial Issues and Options being considered in relation to the preparation of the Basildon Local Plan. The consideration of options (or 'reasonable alternatives' to what will become the final Basildon Local Plan) is one of the most important parts of both the planmaking and the IIA process. The national Planning Practice Guidance states:

The sustainability appraisal needs to consider and compare all reasonable alternatives as the plan evolves, including the preferred approach, and assess these against the baseline environmental, economic and social characteristics of the area and the likely situation if the plan were not to be adopted. In doing so it is important to:

- outline the reasons the alternatives were selected, and identify, describe and evaluate their likely significant effects on environmental, economic and social factors using the evidence base (employing the same level of detail for each alternative option). Criteria for determining the likely significance of effects on the environment are set out in schedule 1 to the Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004;
- as part of this, identify any likely significant adverse effects and measures envisaged to prevent, reduce and, as fully as possible, offset them;
- provide conclusions on the reasons the rejected options are not being taken forward and the reasons for selecting the preferred approach in light of the alternatives.

Any assumptions used in assessing the significance of the effects of the plan will need to be documented. Reasonable alternatives are the different realistic options considered by the plan-maker in developing the policies in the plan. They need to be sufficiently distinct to highlight the different sustainability implications of each so that meaningful comparisons can be made.

The development and appraisal of proposals in plans needs to be an iterative process, with the proposals being revised to take account of the appraisal findings.

6.2 By appraising the reasonable alternative options, the IIA provides information about how different options perform in environmental, social and economic terms, which in turn can help the Council decide which option to pursue.

6.3 It should be noted, however, that the IIA does not decide which policy options should be adopted. Other factors, such as the views of stakeholders and the public, and other evidence base studies, also help to inform the decision. The IIA Report must, however, communicate how these various factors, including the IIA, have been taken into account by the Council in selecting the preferred policy options and why the Council considers the preferred approach to be an appropriate strategy when compared to the alternatives. This will be reported on at a later stage in the IIA process once preferred options have been selected.

Identifying reasonable and appraisable options within the Basildon Issues and Options Consultation Document

6.4 The Basildon Local Plan is at an early stage of preparation, with initial issues and options being confined to high level policy directions and aspirations. There are therefore a limited number of options suitable for appraisal through the IIA process at this stage. This chapter describes which options have been

considered by the Council to date and which options are considered to be appraisable and which options are not. The chapter then goes on to appraise the appraisable options against the IIA framework, identifying each option's likely significant effects.

Issues and options that have not been subject to IIA at this stage

6.5 The majority of the issues and options within the Issues and Options Consultation Document are set out in section four entitled 'Strategic Matters and Key Issues' which covers a comprehensive range of strategic policy areas.

6.6 The strategic matters and key issues covered in section four include:

- The length of the plan period.
- Ranking of Green Belt purposes.
- Allocating land
- Climate change ambitions.
- Biodiversity ambitions.
- Six green and blue infrastructure priorities.
- Five health priorities.
- 10 design priorities.
- Access to housing
- Six delivering homes considerations.
- Housing type priorities.
- Gypsy, traveller and travelling showpeople site access.
- Spatial focus for employment growth.
- Eight employment type priorities.

- Four economic growth catalysts.
- Six town centre use priorities.
- Six ways to reduce reliance on private vehicle use.
- Six infrastructure priorities.

6.7 None of the options set out in section four of the Issues and Options Consultation Document have been appraised. This was for a range of reasons:

- Some issues and options are too open ended to be able to identify clear distinct effects against each of the IIA objectives;
- Some of the issues and options reference national planning policy requirements with no notable local emphasis at this stage and therefore just represent the baseline minimum requirements that would be delivered in the absence of the Local Plan; and,
- Some of the issues and options at this stage of plan making are formulated to seek preferences and supporting information, without forming clear, distinct options for appraisal.

Reasonable and appraisable issues and options

6.8 The following issues and options set out in the Issues and Options Consultation Document are considered to be reasonable and appraisable:

- Three vision themes: people, place and prosperity.
- The draft vision.
- 10 strategic objectives.
- Six spatial options.

Vision and strategic objectives

6.9 Section three of the Issues and Options Consultation Document outlines the vision and strategic objectives for the emerging plan.

6.10 The overarching vision for the Basildon Local Plan is built on three vision themes:

- People: We want Basildon to be home to healthy and active local communities able to support themselves and each other.
- Place: We want Basildon to offer a high quality of life for all residents through attractive, liveable, accessible and safe neighbourhoods and towns along with the provision of enduring facilities, green spaces and town centres that meet the needs of the community.
- Prosperity: We want Basildon to have a thriving, dynamic and diverse economy where all our communities benefit from increased opportunity and our workforce has the right skills for our local economy and beyond.

6.11 The overarching draft vision for Basildon is:

'By 2042, we want to accelerate Basildon Borough's ambition. We want a prosperous economy providing employment for all our residents, including higher value jobs. We need housing and a wider range of housing for all resident's needs. We want to protect and enhance our natural environment and biodiversity. The Borough will be safe, and residents will benefit from high standards of health and wellbeing. There needs to be an improved cultural offer, more vibrant town centres and higher educational attainment and aspirations. We need to encourage more resilient communities, reflecting the diversity within the Borough.'

6.12 10 draft strategic objectives have been defined to support the delivery of the vision themes (people, place and prosperity) and the overarching vision:

- Helping local people maintain healthier lifestyles.
- Enhancing the quality of life for all.
- Protecting and enhancing the quality of the local environment.
- Improving the quality and value of the Green Belt.
- Minimising our impact on the environment.
- Creating vibrant and thriving town centres.
- Delivering new homes.
- Securing the delivery of supporting infrastructure.
- Strengthening the competitiveness of the local economy.
- Capitalising on local tourism opportunities.

6.13 These three components of the Issues and Options Consultation Document were subjected to IIA. No reasonable alternatives were identified at this stage.

Spatial options to delivering growth

6.14 Section five of the Issues and Options Consultation Document outlines six broadly distinct spatial options for distributing growth needs in Basildon over the plan period:

Densification of existing urban areas: This option would maximise development in the existing urban areas of Basildon, Billericay and Wickford within reasonable density and environmental limits. This approach would require intensive use of brownfield land, the building of taller buildings, building on existing residential back gardens or in-between existing buildings and/or redeveloping underused sites at higher densities.

- Urban extensions: This option would require the strategic release of Green Belt land to accommodate new homes and jobs in extensions to the Borough's existing urban areas inset within the Green Belt. This is because all land outside the defined urban areas within Basildon Borough is designated as Green Belt.
- Infill development within existing villages and plotland: This option would necessitate development within villages and plotlands currently washed-over by the Green Belt designation. Such development would enable more facilities to be viably located within smaller settlements, but could significantly change their character.
- Expansion of existing villages: This option would defining new or extending existing villages, including potentially insetting some villages and plotlands currently washed-over by the Green Belt designation. Again, such development would enable more facilities to be viably located within smaller settlements, but could significantly change their character.
- New settlements: This option would establish a whole new town or village in a new location, requiring the release of a significant area of Green Belt land. The delivery of a new settlement would include a mixture of homes, jobs and strategic infrastructure that allows the community to be selfsufficient. New settlements could add to the offer and resilience of existing towns and villages and provides an opportunity for services and facilities to be provided at the heart of the new community.
- Strategic transport corridors: This option would concentrate growth along with the Borough's national and regional road and rail network, including the east-west A127, A13 and north-south A130 corridors. These connect the borough with London and Greater Essex. This would likely require the release of Green Belt land and the densification of existing urban centres.

6.15 Paragraph 5.20 of the Issues and Options Consultation Document states that 'it is likely that the most suitable spatial strategy will involve a balance of elements to provide the most sustainable and achievable strategy'. In order to guide the council and consultees in defining an appropriate and sustainable pattern of development, each spatial option has been appraised in isolation at

this stage in order to draw out clear differences in their likely effects. As the spatial strategy is developed, the IIA will test additional spatial options, most likely including a combination of the six spatial options referenced in the Issues and Options Consultation Document.

Likely effects of the draft vision themes, overarching vision and 10 strategic objectives

6.16 Given the clear aspirational relationship between the three vision themes, the overarching vision and 10 strategic objectives, these three components of the Issues and Options Consultation Document have been appraised together.
Table 6.1 sets out how the 10 strategic objectives for delivering the overarching vision broadly fall under the three vision themes used to underpin the overarching vision. Therefore, where effects are identified for a specific strategic objective, these are considered to apply to the relevant overarching vision theme.

Vision Themes	Strategic Objectives
People	Helping local people maintain healthier lifestyles.
People	Enhancing the quality of life for all.
Places	Protecting and enhancing the quality of the local environment.
Places	Improving the quality and value of the Green Belt.
Places	Minimising our impact on the environment.
Places	Creating vibrant and thriving town centres.
Places	Delivering new homes.
Places	Securing the delivery of supporting infrastructure.

Table 6.1: Relationship between Vision themes

Vision Themes	Strategic Objectives
Prosperity	Strengthening the competitiveness of the local economy.
Prosperity	Capitalising on local tourism opportunities.

6.17 Table 6.2 below sets out the likely effects of the Issues and Options vision and strategic objectives. The reasoning for the identification of these likely effects is set out by IIA objective below the table.

Table 6.2: Vision and S	Strategic Objectives effects
-------------------------	------------------------------

IIA Objectives	Overarching Vision	Strategic Objective – People – Helping local people maintain healthier lifestyles	Strategic Objective – People – Enhancing the quality of life for all	Strategic Objective – People – Protecting and enhancing the quality of the local environment	Strategic Objective – Place – Improving the quality and value of the Green Belt	Strategic Objective – Place – Minimising our impact on the environment	Strategic Objective – Place – Creating vibrant and thriving town centres	Strategic Objective – Place – Delivering new homes	Strategic Objective – Prosperity – Securing the delivery of supporting infrastructure	Strategic Objective – Prosperity – Strengthening the competitivene ss of the local economy	Strategic Objective – Prosperity – Capitalising on local tourism opportunities
IIA1: Housing	++	0	+?	0	0	0	0	++	0	0	0
IIA2: Health and well-being	++	++	+	+	0	0	+	+	+	+	0
IIA3: Equalities	++	+	++	0	0	0	0	+	+	+	0
IIA4: Economy and employment	++	0	0	0	0	0	++	+	+	++	+
IIA5: Transport	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	+	0	0
IIA6: Air quality	+?	+?	+?	+?	0	+?	0	0	+?	0	0
IIA7: Natural resources	+/-	0	0	+	+	+	0	-	-	-	0
IIA8: Climate change mitigation	+?	+?	+?	+?	0	+?	0	0	+?	0	0
IIA9: Climate change adaptation	0	0	0	0	0	+	0	0	0	0	0
IIA10: Biodiversity and geodiversity	++/-	0	0	++	+	++	0	-	-	-	0
IIA11: Historic environment	-?	0	0	0	0	0	0	-?	-?	-?	0
IIA12: Landscape and townscape	+/-	0	0	+	++	+	+	-	-	-	0

IIA 1: Provide new and affordable housing to meet identified needs of the whole community, covering housing of a suitable mix and type

6.18 The vision is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective because it promotes the delivery of a diverse range of accommodation that meets local needs.

6.19 The strategic objective promoting the delivery of new homes is also likely to generate a significant positive effect against this IIA objective. A minor positive effect is also acknowledged for the strategic objective that seeks to enhance the quality of life for all, as this should ideally include improving the accessibility to affordable homes, however this is not specified, and so this is uncertain.

6.20 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 2: Create a safe, healthy and inclusive living environment and encourage healthy lifestyles, improving access to local services and facilities that promote prosperity, health, well-being, recreation and integration

6.21 The vision is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective because it promotes a safe Borough with high standards of health and wellbeing.

6.22 The strategic objective promoting the maintenance of healthier lifestyles is likely to generate a significant positive effect against this objective. Other objectives that indirectly benefit the health and wellbeing of Borough residents, workers and visitors include those that encourage the enhancement of the quality of life, the local environment and Green Belt, the delivery of new homes and supporting infrastructure, creating vibrant and thriving town centres and strengthening the local economy are also likely to have a minor positive effect on this IIA objective.

6.23 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 3: Advance equality of opportunity and foster good relations between those who share a protected characteristic (Equality Act 2010) and those who do not

6.24 The vision is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective because it acknowledges and supports the diversity of the Borough, referring to a need for an improved cultural offer and an extended variety of educational, economic and housing opportunities for all.

6.25 The strategic objective promoting the enhancement of quality of life for all is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective due to its inclusivity. Other objectives that support access and equality such as supporting healthier lifestyles, and the delivery of new homes, economic competitiveness and infrastructure also scored minor positive effects for this IIA objective.

6.26 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 4: Facilitate a prosperous and growing economy that creates a range of new jobs and improves vitality and viability of town centres

6.27 The vision is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective because it references a move towards a prosperous economy providing employment for all residents, as well as more vibrant town centres.

6.28 The strategic objectives that promote new and thriving town centres and a strengthening of the local economy's competitiveness are likely to have a significant positive effect on this IIA objective. The strategic objectives that deliver new homes and infrastructure will accommodate the growing population of workers and facilitate growth with minor positive effects on this objective. The strategic objective that promotes opportunities for local tourism is also likely to score a minor positive effect due to the economic benefit that tourism can provide for the Borough.

6.29 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 5: Reduce road traffic and congestion, pollution and accidents, and promote sustainable modes of transport and efficient movement patterns in the Borough

6.30 The vision is likely to have a negligible effect against this IIA objective as it does not make reference to the implementation of more sustainable modes of transport or promote the mitigation of pollution in the Borough.

6.31 None of the proposed strategic objectives directly discuss improvements to transport within the Borough, and as such, most of the strategic objectives are

expected to receive a negligible effect in relation to this IIA objective. The strategic objective to secure the delivery of supporting infrastructure, however, must cover some transport infrastructure to be effective, and as such is likely to have a minor positive effect.

IIA 6: Improve air quality by reducing emissions and concentrations of harmful atmospheric pollutants

6.32 The vision is likely to have a negligible effect against this IIA objective as it does not make reference to improving air quality or reducing emissions across the Borough.

6.33 The vision and strategic objectives refer to improving air quality or reducing emissions directly, but the vision elements and strategic objectives that maintain and improve quality of life, infrastructure and the environment could be achieved in part through air pollution mitigation and could therefore have a minor positive effect on this IIA objective. However, given that these elements and strategic objectives could be delivered without such measures, albeit to a lesser degree, all minor positive effects recorded for this IIA objective are recorded as uncertain.

6.34 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 7: To promote sustainable forms of development that maintain and improve the quality of the Borough's natural resources, including minerals, soils, waters and waste materials

6.35 The vision is likely to have a minor positive effect against this IIA objective as it refers to the protection and enhancement of the natural environment that includes natural resources such as minerals, soil and water, however these are not directly discussed. However, the delivery of a prosperous economy, higher value jobs and housing and infrastructure for all resident's needs is likely to result in the need to develop greenfield land which may result in the loss of some natural resources in the Borough. Noting that such losses will likely be kept to a minimum, this negative effect is recorded as minor, resulting in a mixed minor positive and minor negative effect overall.

6.36 Like the vision, whilst none of the strategic objectives make direct reference to the protection of the Borough's minerals, soils, water quality or waste, the strategic objectives that promote the improvement of the quality and value of the Green Belt and environment are likely to have at least minor positive effects on this IIA objective.

6.37 Similarly, like the vision, securing the delivery of homes, economic growth and infrastructure have the potential to generate minor negative effects against this objective.

6.38 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

IIA 8: Reduce Basildon Borough's contribution to climate change

6.39 The vision and strategic objectives do not refer to climate change mitigation measures, but the vision elements and strategic objectives that maintain and improve quality of life, infrastructure and the environment could be achieved in part through climate change mitigation measures and therefore have a minor negative positive effect on this IIA objective. However, given that these elements and strategic objectives could be delivered without such measures, albeit to a lesser degree, all minor positive effects recorded for this IIA objective are recorded as uncertain.

6.40 The strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference climate change or potential mitigative provisions.

IIA 9: Reduce Basildon Borough's vulnerability to the impacts of climate change.

6.41 The vision and strategic objectives do not refer to climate change adaptation measures, but the vision elements and strategic objectives that maintain and improve quality of life, infrastructure and the environment could be achieved in part through climate change adaptation measures and therefore have a minor positive effect on this IIA objective. However, given that these elements and strategic objectives could be delivered without such measures, albeit to a lesser degree, all minor positive effects recorded for this IIA objective are recorded as uncertain.

6.42 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference climate change or potential adaptive provisions.

IIA 10: Value, maintain, conserve and enhance the Borough's biodiversity and geodiversity

6.43 The vision is likely to have a significant positive effect against this IIA objective because it references the protection and enhancement of the natural local environment and biodiversity. However, the delivery of a prosperous economy, higher value jobs and housing and infrastructure for all resident's needs is likely to result in the need to develop greenfield land which may adversely impact some natural habitats in the Borough. Noting that such losses will likely be kept to a minimum, this negative effect is recorded as minor, resulting in a mixed significant positive and minor negative effect overall.

6.44 The strategic objectives that promote the environment and biodiversity are likely to have a significant positive effect against this objective. This includes the objective to protect and enhance the quality of the local environment and the objective to minimise impacts on the environment. A minor positive effect is recorded for the strategic objective to improve the quality and value of the Green Belt, which is likely to include improving its multifunctionality including biodiversity to some degree.

6.45 Similarly, like the vision, securing the delivery of homes, economic growth and infrastructure have the potential to generate minor negative effects against this objective.

6.46 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference climate change or potential mitigative provisions.

IIA 11: Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's historic environment and cultural heritage

6.47 The vision and strategic objectives do not make reference to the Borough's historic environment and cultural heritage. No provision is made to protect or enhance them so no positive effects can be recognised. However, the delivery of a prosperous economy, higher value jobs and housing and infrastructure for all resident's needs is likely to result in the need to develop greenfield land and increase the density of existing urban areas which may adversely impact some historic assets in the Borough. Noting that such impacts will likely be kept to a minimum and could potentially be avoided in all cases, this negative effect is recorded as minor uncertain.

6.48 Similarly, like the vision, securing the delivery of homes, economic growth and infrastructure have the potential to generate uncertain minor negative effects against this objective.

IIA 12: Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's landscape and townscape, ensuring development does not detract from the quality of views and local distinctiveness

6.49 The vision is likely to have a minor positive effect against this IIA objective as whilst it does not make direct reference to the Borough's landscape or townscapes, it does refer to the protection and enhancement of the natural local environment and biodiversity, which suggests a level of conservation for the local natural landscape. However, the delivery of a prosperous economy, higher value jobs and housing and infrastructure for all resident's needs is likely to result in the need to develop greenfield land and increase densities in urban areas which may adversely impact some sensitive parts of the Borough's landscapes. Noting that such impacts will likely be kept to a

minimum, this negative effect is recorded as minor, resulting in a mixed minor positive and minor negative effect overall.

6.50 The strategic objective that promotes improvements to the quality and value of the Green Belt is likely to have a significant positive effect in relation to this IIA objective due to its principal role of the designation in maintaining the openness of the countryside and preserving the distinctiveness of existing settlements. Other objectives that promote increased environmental protection are likely to have a minor positive effect on this IIA objective. This includes protecting and enhancing the quality of the local environment and minimising impacts on the environment. The objective to create vibrant and thriving town centres is also likely to receive a minor positive effect due to its enhancement of the Borough's townscapes.

6.51 Similarly, like the vision, securing the delivery of homes, economic growth and infrastructure have the potential to generate minor negative effects against this objective.

6.52 The other strategic objectives are expected to have a negligible effect, as they make no reference to the themes of this IIA objective.

Overarching vision, vision theme and strategic objective recommendations

6.53 The notable absence of positive effects associated with IIA objectives IIA 5 (transport), IIA 8 (climate change mitigation), IIA 9 (climate change adaptation) and IIA 11 (historic environment) could be remedied through additional wording and communicating a clear aspiration to tackle these important issues directly.

Likely effects of the spatial options

6.54 Paragraph 4.31 of the Issues and Options Consultation Document outlines the Borough's housing needs based on the Government's standard methodology as 1,041 homes per year or 20,820 homes by 2042. This figure is an important point of reference in the appraisal of the below spatial options, providing a guide as to the likely scale of growth required.

6.55 Table 6.3 summarises the likely effects of delivering the above growth needs through each of the six spatial options within the Issues and Options Consultation Document. At this stage, in the absence of any details on the number and location of specific site options, it is assumed that all six spatial options could accommodate the Borough's growth needs.

6.56 The latter part of this section considers how delivering a greater or lower scale of growth to the existing housing and economic growth needs would influence the effects recorded against the IIA objectives below.

Table 6.3: Spatial Options effects

IIA Objectives	1) Densification of existing urban areas	2) Urban extensions	3) Infill development	4) Expansion of existing villages	5) New settlements	6) Strategic transport corridors	
IIA1: Housing	++	++	++	++	++	++	
IIA2: Health and well-being	+	+	+	+	+	+	
IIA3: Equalities	+	+	+ + +		+	+	
IIA4: Economy and employment	+	+	+	+	+	++	
IIA5: Transport	+	+	-	-	+/-	+/-	
IIA6: Air quality	+	+	-	-	+/-	+/-	
IIA7: Natural resources	-?	?	-?	?	?	?	
IIA8: Climate change mitigation	+	+	-	-	+/-	+/-	
IIA9: Climate change adaptation	-	-	-	-	-	-	
IIA Objectives	1) Densification of existing urban areas	2) Urban extensions	3) Infill development	4) Expansion of existing villages	5) New settlements	6) Strategic transport corridors	
--------------------------------------	--	------------------------	-----------------------	---	--------------------	--	
IIA10: Biodiversity and geodiversity	-?	?	?	?	?	?	
IIA11: Historic environment	?	?	?	?	?	?	
IIA12: Landscape and townscape	-?	?	?	?	?	?	

6.57 The reasoning for the identification of these likely effects is set out by IIA objective below.

IIA 1: Provide new and affordable housing to meet identified needs of the whole community, covering housing of a suitable mix and type

6.58 As set out above, it is assumed that all six options could deliver the required amount of development at this stage, and that this would include the required mix and type of housing identified within the evidence base for the Basildon local plan. All of the options could achieve the aims of IIA 1 (housing) and have been scored as having the potential for significant positive effects on IIA 1.

IIA 2: Create a safe, healthy and inclusive living environment and encourage healthy lifestyles, improving access to local services and facilities that promote prosperity, health, well-being, recreation and integration

6.59 Options 1 (Densification), 2 (Urban Extensions), 3 (Infill Development) and 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) provide for development within or adjacent to existing communities. Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Strategic Transport Corridors) provide for development in new locations.

6.60 Options 1 (Densification), 2 (Urban Extensions), 3 (Infill Development) and 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) have the potential to integrate new development within existing communities, creating and embedding integrated

services. These options have been scored as having the potential for -minor positive effects on IIA objective 2.

6.61 Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Transport Corridors) also have the potential to create a safe, healthy and inclusive living environment, given the less constrained scope of development for a completely new settlement, or development along a transport corridor. These options have also been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA objective 2.

IIA 3: Advance equality of opportunity and foster good relations between those who share a protected characteristic (Equality Act 2010) and those who do not

6.62 As set out above, Options 1 (Densification), 2 (Urban Extensions), 3 (Infill Development) and 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) provide for development within or adjacent to existing communities. Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Strategic Transport Corridors) provide for development in new, more dispersed locations.

6.63 Options 1 (Densification), 2 (Urban Extensions), 3 (Infill Development) and 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) have the potential to integrate new development within existing communities, and fostering relationships but this will depend on further detail for the development proposed. These options have been scored for minor positive effects on IIA 3 (equalities).

6.64 Options 5 (New Settlements) and 6 (Transport Corridors) have the potential capacity and scale to create new communities, and community links. These options have also been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA 3 (equalities).

IIA 4: Facilitate a prosperous and growing economy that creates a range of new jobs and improves vitality and viability of town centres.

6.65 Options 1 (Densification), 2 (Urban Extensions), 3 (Infill Development) and 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) provide for growth in or around existing town centres or areas of economic activity, supporting local economies and the vitality of town centres. Support for IIA 4 from these options is likely to be positive in all cases as development could provide greater footfall and employees for existing economic areas within the Borough. These options have been scored as having potential for minor positive effects on IIA 4.

6.66 The locations for Option 5 (New Settlements) are unknown but it is likely that new settlements would need to create new centres and new relationships with existing centres. New settlements are likely to be at a scale where this is possible to achieve., Option 5 has also been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA 4.

6.67 Option 6 (Transport Corridors) would promote growth around existing areas of economic activity. This option has been scored as having the potential for significant positive effects on IIA 4.

IIA 5: Reduce road traffic and congestion, pollution and accidents, and promote sustainable modes of transport and efficient movement patterns in the Borough.

6.68 Where development would be concentrated within urban locations (Option 1 Densification) or link to existing patterns of development (Option 2 (Urban Extensions), existing connections within the Borough would be strengthened. Vehicle journeys are likely to be shorter, reducing congestion and improving

movement through the Borough. There will be greater opportunity for pedestrian movements and journeys by public transport. These options have been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA 5.

6.69 Option 3 (Infill Development) and Option 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) are less likely to contribute effectively to IIA 5, as traffic will be more dispersed across the Borough, and journey times will be increased. There will also likely be less opportunities and greater strain on public transport. these options are considered to have the potential for minor negative effects on IIA 5.

6.70 The impacts of Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Transport Corridors) on IIA 5 are considered likely to be mixed. The locations are likely to be more dispersed than options in existing urban areas, increasing traffic and journey times, but new settlements and development along transport corridors are likely to have good strategic links within the borough. The scale of development in one location may provide opportunities for walkable neighbourhoods and new public transport. These options have been scored as having the potential for mixed effects on IIA 5.

IIA 6: Improve air quality by reducing emissions and concentrations of harmful atmospheric pollutants

6.71 As set out above in relation to IIA 5 (transport), where development would increase the density of existing development (Option 1 Densification) or link to existing patterns of development (Option 2 (Urban Extensions), existing connections within the Borough would be strengthened. Vehicle journeys are likely to be shorter, reducing congestion and improving movement through the Borough. Reducing transport movements will have a significant impact on emissions in the borough, and subsequent impacts on air quality. These options have been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA 6.

6.72 Option 3 (Infill Development) and Option 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) are less likely to contribute effectively to IIA 6, as traffic will be more dispersed across the Borough, and journey times will be increased. There will also likely be less opportunities and greater strain on public transport. These options are less likely to reduce emissions within the borough, and subsequently less likely to improve air quality. These options have been scored as having the potential for minor negative effects on IIA 6.

6.73 The impacts of Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Transport Corridors) on IIA 6 are considered likely to be mixed. The locations are likely to be more dispersed than options in existing urban areas, increasing traffic and journey times, but new settlements and development along transport corridors are likely to have good strategic links within the borough. The scale of development in one location may provide opportunities for walkable neighbourhoods and new public transport. As the potential for reducing emissions and improving air quality is mixed, these options have been scored as having the potential for mixed effects on IIA 6.

IIA 7: To promote sustainable forms of development that maintain and improve the quality of the Borough's natural resources, including minerals, soils, waters and waste materials

6.74 All development will use natural resources. Where development would increase the density of existing urban areas (Option 1 Densification) or villages (Option 3 Infill Development), the potential for negative effects on Objective IIA 7 could be more limited. Densification would involve a smaller footprint for development and that development would be more likely to be able to make use of brownfield land, compared to other spatial options. These options have been scored as having uncertain minor negative effects on IIA 7.

6.75 All other options (Option 2 Urban Extensions, Option 4 Expansion of Existing Villages, Option 5 New Settlements and Option 6 Strategic Transport Corridors) will involve more significant loss of greenfield land) and therefore have the potential for greater use of natural resources. These options have been scored as having the potential for uncertain significant negative effects on IIA7.

IIA 8: Reduce Basildon Borough's contribution to climate change

6.76 All options will contribute to climate change as they propose the use of additional land and resources to provide new growth. There are potential opportunities to minimise or mitigate the impacts of new housing depending on its location and scale. A key driver and measurable output of reducing Basildon Borough's contribution to climate change will be reducing the volume of transport emissions. Other, more detailed, drivers of climate change could be appraised by the IIA once spatial and other policy options are more developed.

6.77 As set out in relation to IIA 5 (transport) and IIA 6 (air quality), where development would be concentrated within urban locations (Option 1 Densification) or link to existing patterns of development (Option 2 (Urban Extensions), existing connections within the Borough would be strengthened. Vehicle journeys are likely to be shorter, reducing congestion and improving movement through the Borough, therefor reducing emissions. This has the potential for a positive effect on the borough's contribution to climate change. These options have been scored as having the potential for minor positive effects on IIA 8.

6.78 Option 3 (Infill Development) and Option 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages) are less likely to contribute effectively to IIA 5, as traffic will be more dispersed across the Borough, and journey times will be increased, increasing emissions across the borough. As these options are less likely to reduce emissions within the borough, they are considered to have the potential for minor negative effects on IIA 8.

6.79 The impacts of Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Transport Corridors) on IIA 8 are considered likely to be mixed. The locations are likely to be more dispersed than options in existing urban areas, with the potential for increased emissions. However, the scale of development in one location could provide more opportunities for walkable neighbourhoods and public transport, as well as viability for larger schemes for sustainable energy. These options have been scored as having the potential for mixed effects on IIA 8.

IIA 9: Reduce Basildon Borough's vulnerability to the impacts of climate change

6.80 All options could increase Basildon Borough's vulnerability to climate change. There are potential opportunities to minimise or mitigate the impacts of new growth depending on its location and scale.

6.81 All options have been scored as having the potential for minor negative effects on IIA 9, but the reasons for the appraisal finding vary across the options.

6.82 Where increased densities of development are proposed (Option 1 Densification and Option 2 Urban Extensions) there is likely to be an increase in the heat island effect, decreasing the ability of areas to cool effectively and increasing the impact of climate change on Basildon's town centres.

6.83 Where development is more dispersed, and the loss of greenfield land is greater, there are likely to be greater effects on existing ecosystem services such as flood capacity, and the capacity of the wider environment to adapt to climate change. This applies to Option 3 (Infill Development), Option 4 (Expansion of Existing Villages), Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Transport Corridors).

IIA 10: Value, maintain, conserve and enhance the Borough's biodiversity and geodiversity

6.84 Where development would increase the density of existing development (Option 1 Densification and Option 3 Infill Development) there is the potential for minor effects on Objective IIA 10. Densification would involve a smaller footprint for development and have a smaller effect on areas of biodiversity and geodiversity. There is potential for loss of biodiversity within built up areas to have a negative effect on wider green networks, but this is considered to be minimal. This option has been scored as having uncertain minor negative effects on IIA 10.

6.85 All other options (Option 2 Urban Extensions, Option 3 Infill Development, Option 4 Expansion of Existing Villages, Option 5 New Settlements and Option 6 Strategic Transport Corridors) will involve more significant loss of greenfield land and therefore have the potential for greater effects on biodiversity and geodiversity. These options have been scored as having the potential for uncertain significant negative effects on IIA 10.

IIA 11: Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's historic environment and cultural heritage

6.86 At this early stage, all options have the potential to have a potential for negative effects on IIA 11 as the potential for impact will depend on the location of the development in relation to historic assets.

6.87 Option 1 (Densification) is likely to locate growth where there is a greater concentration of assets within existing town centres. All options, however, could have effects on individual historic assets. The nature and significance of the impact is dependent on the location, nature and significance of the asset, as

well as the proposed development within each option. Effects on historic assets are not necessarily dictated by proximity or visibility.

6.88 Options that propose growth near to existing development (Option 2 Urban Extensions, Option 3 Infill, Option 4 Expansion of Existing Villages and Option 6 Strategic Transport Corridors) could affect individual historic assets, or areas of existing cultural heritage, depending on proximity and design. Option 5 (New Settlements) could affect single historic assets due to the potential scale of development. All options have been scored as having the potential for uncertain significant negative effects on IIA 11.

IIA 12: Value, conserve and enhance the Borough's landscape and townscape, ensuring development does not detract from the quality of views and local distinctiveness

6.89 As is the case with the appraisal of the options against IIA 11, at this early stage all options have the potential to have a negative impact on IIA 12.

6.90 Option 1 (Densification) could have the least negative effect on IIA 12, dependant on the capacity within the existing townscape. Options where growth would be directed near to existing development (Option 2 Urban Extensions, Option 3 Infill, Option 4 Expansion of Existing Villages and Option 6 Strategic Transport Corridors) could have negative effects on local views and landscape. Option 5 (New Settlements) could also have a negative effect on the aims of IIA 12, due to the potential scale of development in a single location.

6.91 All options have been scored as having the potential for uncertain significant negative effects on IIA 12.

Spatial options recommendations

6.92 The IIA recommends that a combination of options is likely to be the most appropriate, based on the initial appraisal and considering the capacity of each spatial option to deliver the required amount of development.

6.93 Refined options should include criteria detailing how development would be expected to meet the aims of the IIA objectives both on specific sites, as well as the provision of wider topic-based policies within the local plan. Revised options should also carefully consider the amount, type and mix of housing development required to achieve the aims of the IIA objectives, particularly IIA objective 1 (Housing).

Alternative levels of development

6.94 As set out above, all six spatial options have been assessed on the basis that the Basildon Local Plan will aim to meet its growth needs within the Plan period, which based on the Government's standard methodology equates to 20,820 homes. However, following the collection of additional evidence through the plan-making process the Council may decide to deliver a higher or lower level scale of growth. The following section considers the potential effects on the IIA objectives for exceeding or not fully meeting the Borough's growth needs.

Likely effects of planning for greater levels of development within the local plan

6.95 Increased levels of development could generate positive effects against IIA1 (housing) and IIA 4 (economy and employment) providing there is capacitywithin the local housing market and to grow the local economy.

6.96 Delivering more homes and jobs will require more land either through additional greenfield land take or the densification of existing and planned development (most likely a combination of the two). This increases the likelihood of negative effects against IIA objective 2 (health), IIA 6 (air pollution), IIA 8 (climate change mitigation) and IIA 9 (climate change adaptation) as greater concentrations of people and development are likely to result in greater concentrations of air, noise and light pollution.

6.97 Additional development will also increase the likelihood of negative effects against IIA objectives 7 (natural resources), 10 (biodiversity), 11 (historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape). The greater the extent and scale of growth, the greater the pressure on natural resources.

6.98 Given that most options relate to existing settlement patterns, apart from Option 5 (New Settlements), increased growth would potentially put further pressure on the capacity of existing services and facilities, but it is assumed that additional provision would be required, commensurate with increased growth. In addition, greater growth would contribute to the economies of scale necessary to viably meet demand for new and improved services and facilities. Overall, there are likely to be mixed effects in relation to IIA objective 2 (health and wellbeing) and IIA objective 3 (equalities).

6.99 Housing delivery challenges associated with higher growth levels may, however, require a spatial strategy that includes a wider range of sites and locations that could require more smaller sites in villages and a distribution of development less able to focus on locations with good access to services and facilities, including public transport. Such a spatial strategy would result in more development and road traffic in rural areas, likely generating minor to major negative effects against IIA objective 2 (health), IIA 3 (equalities), IIA 6 (air quality), IIA 7 (natural resources), IIA 8 (climate change mitigation) IIA 9 (climate change adaptation), IIA 10 (biodiversity), IIA 11 (historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape).

Likely effects of providing for lower levels of development within the local plan

6.100 The more limited the extent and scale of growth, the less pressure on IIA objective 7 (natural resources). There would also be more limited direct and indirect negative effects on the natural and historic environment, both at the local and landscape scale. This option would therefore be likely to reduce negative effects against IIA 10 (biodiversity and geodiversity), IIA 11 (historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape).

6.101 Not meeting objectively assessed needs would lead to negative effects against IIA objective 1 (Housing) and IIA 4 (economy and employment). The significance of these effects will depend on the scale of the shortfall identified and whether any of this shortfall can be accommodated by willing neighbouring local authorities. Not meeting demand adversely affects the affordability of homes and job prospects resulting in negative socio-economic effects against IIA objectives 2 (health), IIA 3 (equalities).

6.102 The fewer new homes and jobs that are available in Basildon over the plan period, the less likely people will be able to live and work in the local area. People are likely to have to travel greater distances to commute to and from workplaces and access local services and facilities, resulting in more negative effects against IIA 6 (air quality) and IIA objective 8 (climate change mitigation).

6.103 If neighbouring authorities are willing and able to accommodate some or all of Basildon's shortfall, particularly, negative effects against IIA 1 (housing), IIA 2 (health), IIA 3 (equalities) and IIA 4 (economy and employment) could be reduced but would not be eliminated given housing affordability would likely still be an issue.

Summary for lower or greater levels of housing

6.104 The potential positive and negative effects will, to some extent, be proportional to the scale of growth.

6.105 If the scale of growth is lower, the effects of the spatial options against IIA objectives 6 (air pollution), IIA 7 (natural resources), IIA 10 (biodiversity and geodiversity), IIA 11 (historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape) may be less negative than shown in Table 6.3. At the same time, effects against IIA objective 1 (housing), IIA 2 (health), IIA 3 (equalities) and IIA 4 (economy and employment) would be likely to be less positive and more negative.

6.106 If the scale of growth is higher, effects of the spatial options against IIA objectives 6 (air quality), IIA 7 (natural resources), IIA 10 (Biodiversity), IIA 11 (Historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape) may be more negative than shown in Table 6.3. At the same time, effects against IIA Objective 1 (housing), IIA 2 (health), IIA 3 (equalities) and IIA 4 (economy and employment) would be likely to be more positive.

Chapter 7 Conclusions and next steps

7.1 This document sets out the appraisal process and potential effects for the appraisable Issues and Options being considered in the early preparation of the Basildon Local Plan. It includes a review of the policy context, sustainability baseline and key sustainability issues relevant to the IIA of the emerging Basildon Local Plan. It also sets out the IIA Framework to guide the assessment of policies and sites considered for the Local Plan (including reasonable alternatives).

7.2 Chapter 6 sets out the likely effects of the appraised issues and options and includes early recommendations for developing the options to help meet the IIA objectives within the Basildon Local Plan.

7.3 In summary, the overarching vision, vision themes and strategic objectives generally have positive effects against the IIA framework, with notable significant positive effects against IIA objectives IIA 1 (housing), IIA 2 (health and wellbeing), IIA 3 (equalities), IIA 4 (economy and employment), IIA 10 (biodiversity) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape). The overarching vision, vision themes and strategic objectives focussing on the delivery of homes, infrastructure, and economic growth have the potential to generate adverse effects against IIA objectives IIA 7 (natural resources), IIA 10 (biodiversity), IIA 11 (historic environment) and IIA 12 (landscape and townscape), given the potential for such development to result in the loss of such assets, or adversely affect their setting or special character. These adverse effects are limited to minor at this stage in recognition of the fact that significant measures will be taken to avoid and minimise such adverse effects through the plan-making and development management process. There is a notable absence of positive effects associated with IIA objectives IIA 5 (transport), IIA 8 (climate change mitigation), IIA 9 (climate change adaptation) and IIA 11 (historic environment) due to the lack of any clear aspiration to tackle these important issues directly in the overarching vision, vision themes and strategic objectives.

7.4 The six spatial options generally have positive effects against IIA objectives IIA 1 (housing), IIA 2 (health and wellbeing), IIA 3 (equalities) and IIA 4 (economy and employment) where all options will meet the need for growth set out within the local plan evidence base. All six spatial options have the potential for minor negative effects against IIA 9 (climate change adaptation), given the scale of growth required and the land required to deliver it.

7.5 Mainly negative or mixed effects were generally identified in relation to the other IIA objectives. In general, the options proposing greater density of development or development near existing urban centres (Option 1 Densification and Option 2 Urban Extensions) were considered to have fewer negative effects on all the IIA objectives. Growth would be less dispersed within these options, minimising the use of greenfield land, and there would be fewer negative effects on the natural environment more generally.

7.6 Options in more dispersed locations (Option 3 Infill Development and Option 4 Expansion of Existing Villages) were considered to have more negative effects on the wider environment, particularly in relation to IIA 5 (transport), IIA 6 (air quality) and IIA 8 (climate change adaptation), as there is a greater requirement for development on greenfield land, and greater potential for increased traffic movement, reducing air quality and impacting on capacity for climate change adaptation.

7.7 Option 5 (New Settlements) and Option 6 (Strategic Transport Corridors) were considered to have the potential for more mixed effects on IIA 5 (transport), IIA 6 (air quality) and IIA 8 (climate change adaptation). This reflects the potential for these areas of growth to be more dispersed, combined with the potential for these options to provide a single area of larger growth, where issues around transportation or climate change could be tackled at a strategic level.

7.8 As set out in relation to the vision and objectives, adverse effects are mostly uncertain at this stage in recognition of the fact that significant measures will be taken to avoid and minimise such adverse effects through the plan-making and development management process.

7.9 The IIA recommends that a combination of options is likely to be the most appropriate, based on the initial appraisal and considering the capacity of each spatial option to deliver the required amount of development.

7.10 This IIA report will be published alongside the Basildon Local Plan Issues and Options Consultation Document in the summer of 2023. Responses to the consultation will be reviewed and reflected within the next iteration of the IIA Report.

7.11 As the Basildon Local Plan is drafted, its policies (and any allocations) and reasonable alternatives to these will be subject to appraisal against the IIA framework presented in **Chapter 5**. Additional IIA reports (incorporating the later stages of the IIA process) will be produced and made available to stakeholders and the public for consultation alongside an additional Regulation 18 and subsequently Regulation 19 Local Plan consultation.

LUC

June 2023

Appendix A

Review of relevant plans, policies and programmes

A.1 This appendix is largely organised in the same order of topics covered in main body of the IIA Scoping Report (February 2023). The majority of relevant plans, policies and programmes opperate at the national level but relevant international and sub-national documents are referenced where appropriate.

General international

A.2 United Nations Declaration on Sustainable Development (the '**Johannesburg Declaration**') (2002) **[See reference 174]**: Sets broad framework for international sustainable development, including building a humane, equitable and caring global society aware of the need for human dignity for all, renewable energy and energy efficiency, sustainable consumption and production and resource efficiency.

A.3 United Nations Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-Making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters (the '**Aarhus Convention**') (1998) **[See reference 175]**: Establishes a number of rights of the public (individuals and their associations) with regard to the environment. The Parties to the Convention are required to make the necessary provisions so that public authorities (at national, regional, or local level) will contribute to these rights to become effective.

Climate change adaptation and mitigation

International

A.4 United Nations Paris Climate Change Agreement (2015) [See reference
176]: International agreement to keep global temperature rise this century well
below 2 degrees Celsius above pre-industrial levels.

National

A.5 The NPPF is supported by **Planning Practice Guidance** relating to:

- Flood risk and coastal change (2021) [See reference 177] Provides guidance on how the planning process can assess, avoid, manage and mitigate the risks associated with flooding and coastal change.
- Climate change (2019) [See reference 178] Advises how to identify suitable mitigation and adaptation measures in the planning process to address the impacts of climate change.
- Renewable and low carbon energy (2015) [See reference 179] Outlines guidance for developing a strategy for renewable and low carbon energy, and particular planning considerations for hydropower, solar technology, solar farms and wind turbines.
- Community Infrastructure Levy (2014) [See reference 180] Provides guidance on the Community Infrastructure Levy and how it operates. The levy can be used to fund a wide range of infrastructure, including flood defences.

A.6 The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 181]** sets statutory targets for the recovery of the natural world in four priority areas: air quality, biodiversity,

water, and resource efficiency and waste reduction. The Environment Act will deliver:

A.7 Long-term targets to improve air quality biodiversity, water, and waste reduction and resource efficiency;

- A target on ambient PM2.5 concentrations;
- A target to halt the decline of nature by 2030;
- Environmental Improvement Plans, including interim targets;
- A cycle of environmental monitoring and reporting;
- Environmental Principles embedded in domestic policy making; and
- Office for Environmental Protection to uphold environmental law.

A.8 The **British Energy Security Strategy** (2022) **[See reference 182]** sets out how the UK will enhance its energy security, setting out plans for future deployment of wind, new nuclear, solar and hydrogen, and for supporting the production of domestic oil and gas in the nearer term. The strategy builds on the Prime Minister's 'Ten point plan for a green industrial revolution', and the 'Net zero strategy'. Key aims and commitments include:

- New commitments to supercharge clean energy and accelerate deployment, which could see 95% of Great Britain's electricity set to be low carbon by 2030.
- Supporting over 40,000 more jobs in clean industries, totalling 480,000 jobs by 2030.
- Accelerated expansion of nuclear, wind, solar, hydrogen, oil and gas, including delivering the equivalent to one nuclear reactor a year instead of one a decade.
- Offshore wind aim of providing up to 50GW by 2030, of which 5GW is planned to be from floating offshore wind in deeper seas. This is aimed to be underpinned by new planning reforms to cut the approval times for new offshore wind farms from 4 years to 1 year and an overall streamlining

which will aims to reduce the time it takes for new projects to reach construction stages while improving the environment.

- Oil and gas a licensing round for new North Sea oil and gas projects is planned to launch in Autumn, with a new taskforce providing bespoke support to new developments.
- Onshore wind The Government plant to consult on developing partnerships with a limited number of supportive communities who wish to host new onshore wind infrastructure in return for guaranteed lower energy bills.
- Heat pump manufacturing: The Government aim to run a Heat Pump Investment Accelerator Competition in 2022 worth up to £30 million to make British heat pumps, with hopes to reduce demand for gas.

A.9 The Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener (2021) [See reference 183]

sets out policies and proposals for decarbonising all sectors of the UK economy to meet net zero targets by 2050. It sets out strategies to keep the UK on track with carbon budgets, outlines the National Determined Contribution (NDC) and sets out the vision for a decarbonised economy in 2050. Its focus includes:

- Policies and proposals for reducing emissions across the economy in key sectors (power, fuel supply and hydrogen, industry, heat and buildings, transport, natural gas and waste); and
- Policies and proposals for supporting transition across the economy through innovation, green investment, green jobs, embedding net-zero in government, local climate action, empowering people and businesses, and international leadership and collaboration.

A.10 The Industrial Decarbonisation Strategy (2021) [See reference 184]

aims to support existing industry to decarbonise and encourage the growth of new, low carbon industries to protect and create skilled jobs and businesses in the UK encouraging long-term investment in home-grown decarbonisation technology. The strategy builds in the Prime Minister's 10 Point Plan for a Green Industrial Revolution and sets out the government's vision for building a competitive, greener future for the manufacturing and construction sector and is part of the government's path to net zero by 2050. **A.11** The strategy aims to reduce emissions by two-thirds in just 15 years and support up to 80,000 jobs over the next thirty years and includes measures to produce 20 terawatt hours of the UK industry's energy supply from low carbon alternatives by 2030. It also aims to introduce new rules on measuring the energy and carbon performance of the UK's largest commercial and industrial buildings, providing potential savings to businesses of around £2 billion per year in energy costs in 2030 and aiming to reduce annual carbon emissions by over 2Mt – approximately 10% of their current emissions.

A.12 Other key commitments within the Strategy include:

- The use of carbon pricing to drive changes in industry to focus on emissions in business and investment decisions;
- To establish a policy framework to accelerate the switch from fossil fuels to low carbon alternatives such as hydrogen, electricity, or biomass;
- New product standards, enabling manufacturers to clearly distinguish their products from high carbon competitors;
- To ensure the land planning regime is fit for building low carbon infrastructure;
- Support the skills transition so that the UK workforce benefits from the creation of new green jobs;
- An expectation that at least 3 megatons of CO2 is captured within industry per year by 2030; and
- That by 2050, there will be zero avoidable waste of materials across heavy industries.

A.13 The **Heat and Buildings Strategy** (2021) **[See** reference 185] sets out the government's plan to significantly cut carbon emissions from the UK's 30 million homes and workplaces. This strategy aims to provide a clear direction of travel for the 2020s, set out the strategic decisions that need to be taken this decade, and demonstrate how the UK plans to meet its carbon targets and remain on track for net zero by 2050.

A.14 Key aims of the strategy include:

- Reduce direct emissions from public sector buildings by 75% against a 2017 baseline by the end of carbon budget 6;
- Significantly reduce energy consumption of commercial, and industrial buildings by 2030;
- Phase out the installation of new natural gas boilers beyond 2035;
- Significantly grow the supply chain for heat pumps to 2028: from installing around 35,000 hydronic heat pumps a year to a minimum market capacity of 600,000 per year by 2028;
- Reduce the costs of installing a heat pump by at least 25-50% by 2025 and to ensure heat pumps are no more expensive to buy and run than gas boilers by 2030;
- Achieve 30-fold increase in heat pumps manufactured and sold within the UK by the end of the decade;
- Grow the market for heat pumps notably via a £450 million Boiler Upgrade
 Scheme to support households who want to switch with £5,000 grants;
- Improve heat pump appeal by continuing to invest in research and innovation, with the £60 million Net Zero Innovation Portfolio 'Heat Pump Ready' Programme supporting the development of innovation across the sector;
- Ensure all new buildings in England are ready for Net Zero from 2025. To enable this, new standards will be introduced through legislation to ensure new homes and buildings will be fitted with low-carbon heating and high levels of energy efficiency;
- Establish large-scale trials of hydrogen for heating, including a neighbourhood trial by 2023;
- Ensure as many fuel poor homes in England, as reasonably practicable, achieve a minimum energy efficiency rating of band C by the end of 2030;
- Support social housing, low income and fuel poor households via boosting funding for the Social Housing Decarbonisation Fund and Home Upgrade Grant, which aim to improve the energy performance of low income

households' homes, support low carbon heat installations and build the green retrofitting sector to benefit all homeowners; and

Scale up low-carbon heat network deployment and to enable local areas to deploy heat network zoning – Heat Network Transformation Programme of £338 million (over 2022/23 to 2024/25).

A.15 The **UK Hydrogen Strategy** (2021) **[See reference 186]** sets out the approach to developing a substantial low carbon hydrogen sector in the UK and to meet the ambition for 5GW of low carbon hydrogen production capacity by 2030.

A.16 The Energy Performance of Buildings Regulations (2021) [See reference 187] seek to improve the energy efficiency of buildings, reducing their carbon emissions and lessening the impact of climate change. The Regulations require the adoption of a standard methodology for calculating energy performance and minimum requirements for energy performance, reported through Energy Performance Certificates and Display Energy Certificates.

A.17 The **Energy White Paper: Powering our net zero future** (2020) **[See reference** 188] builds on the Prime Minister's Ten point plan for a green industrial revolution. The white paper addresses the transformation of the Uks energy system, promoting high-skilled jobs and clean, resilient economic growth during its transition to net-zero emissions by 2050.

A.18 Key aims of the paper include:

- Supporting green jobs The government aims to support up to 220,000 jobs in the next 10 years. Several will be supported via a "major programme" that will see the retrofitting of homes for improved energy efficiency and clean heat.
- Transforming the energy system To transform its electricity grid for netzero, the white paper highlights how this will involve changing the way the country heats its homes, how people travel, doubling the electricity use, and harnessing renewable energy supplies.

- Keeping bills affordable The government aims to do this by making the energy retail market "truly competitive". This will include offering people a method of switching to a cheaper energy tariff and testing automatically switching consumers to fairer deals to tackle "loyalty penalties".
- Generating emission-free electricity by 2050 The government aims to have "overwhelmingly decarbonised power" in the 2030s to generate emission-free electricity by 2050.
- Establishing UK Emissions Trading Scheme The government aims to establish a UK Emissions Trading Scheme (UK ETS) from 1 January 2021 to replace the current EU ETS at the end of the Brexit Transition Period.
- Exploring new nuclear financing options The government is continuing to explore a range of financing options for new nuclear with developers including the Regulated Asset Base (RAB) funding model.
- Further commitments to offshore wind The white paper lays out plans to scale up its offshore wind fleet to 40 gigawatts (GW) by 2030, including 1GW of floating wind, enough to power every home in the country.
- Carbon capture and storage investments Including £1bn worth of investments in state-of-the-art CCS in four industrial clusters by 2030. With four low-carbon clusters set up by 2030, and at least one fully net-zero cluster by 2040.
- Kick-starting the hydrogen economy The government plans to work with industry to aim for 5GW of production by 2030, backed up by a new £240m net-zero Hydrogen Fund for low-carbon hydrogen production.
- Investing in electric vehicle charge points The government plans to invest £1.3bn to accelerate the rollout of charge points for electric vehicles as well as up to £1bn to support the electrification of cars, including for the mass-production of the batteries needed for electric vehicles.
- Supporting the lowest paid with their bills The government aims to support those with lower incomes through a £6.7bn package of measures that could save families in old inefficient homes up to £400. This includes extending the Warm Home Discount Scheme to 2026 to cover an extra three quarters of a million households and giving eligible households £150 off their electricity bills each winter.

- Moving away from fossil fuel boilers The government aims, by the mid-2030s, for all newly installed heating systems to be low-carbon or to be appliances that it is confident can be converted to a clean fuel supply.
- Supporting North Sea oil and gas transition The white paper notes the importance of supporting the North Sea oil and gas transition for the people and communities most affected by the move away from fossil fuels. The government aims to achieve this by ensuring that the expertise of the oil and gas sector be drawn on in developing CCS and hydrogen production to provide new green jobs for the future.

A.19 Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management: Policy Statement

(2020) **[See reference 189]**: This policy statement sets out the government's long-term ambition to create a nation more resilient to future flood and coastal erosion risk, and in doing so, reduce the risk of harm to people, the environment and the economy. The Policy Statement sets out five policy areas which will drive this ambition. These are:

- Upgrading and expanding our national flood defences and infrastructure;
- Managing the flow of water more effectively;
- Harnessing the power of nature to reduce flood and coastal erosion risk and achieve multiple benefits;
- Better preparing our communities; and
- Enabling more resilient places through a catchment-based approach.

A.20 The **Flood and Water Management Act** (2010) **[See reference 190]** and The **Flood and Water Regulations** (2019) **[See reference 191]** sets out measures to ensure that risk from all sources of flooding is managed more effectively. This includes incorporating greater resilience measures into the design of new buildings; utilising the environment in order to reduce flooding; identifying areas suitable for inundation and water storage to reduce the risk of flooding elsewhere; rolling back development in coastal areas to avoid damage from flooding or coastal erosion; and creating sustainable drainage systems (SuDS).

A.21 A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [See

reference 192]: Sets out goals for improving the environment within the next 25 years. It details how the Government will work with communities and businesses to leave the environment in a better state than it is presently. Actions relating to climate change are as follows:

- Using and managing land sustainably:
- Take action to reduce the risk of harm from flooding and coastal erosion including greater use of natural flood management solutions.
- Protecting and improving our global environment:
 - Provide international leadership and lead by example in tackling climate change and protecting and improving international biodiversity.

A.22 The National Adaptation Programme and the Third Strategy for Climate Adaptation Reporting: Making the country resilient to a changing climate [See reference 193]: Sets out visions for the following sectors:

- People and the Built Environment "To promote the development of a healthy, equitable and resilient population, well placed to reduce the harmful health impacts of climate change...buildings and places (including built heritage) and the people who live and work in them are resilient and organisations in the built environment sector have an increased capacity to address the risks and make the most of the opportunities of a changing climate."
- Infrastructure "An infrastructure network that is resilient to today's natural hazards and prepared for the future changing climate."
- Natural Environment "The natural environment, with diverse and healthy ecosystems, is resilient to climate change, able to accommodate change and valued for the adaptation services it provides."
- Business and Industry "UK businesses are resilient to extreme weather and prepared for future risks and opportunities from climate change."
- Local Government "Local Government plays a central role in leading and supporting local places to become more resilient to a range of future risks and to be prepared for the opportunities from a changing climate."

A.23 UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017 [See reference 194]: Sets out six priority areas needing urgent further action over the next five years. These include:

- Flooding and coastal change risks to communities, businesses and infrastructure;
- Risks to health, well-being and productivity from high temperatures;
- Risks of shortages in the public water supply, and for agriculture, energy generation and industry, with impacts on freshwater ecology;
- Risks to natural capital, including terrestrial, coastal, marine and freshwater ecosystems, soils and biodiversity;
- Risks to domestic and international food production and trade; and
- New and emerging pests and diseases, and invasive non-native species, affecting people, plants and animals.

A.24 The Energy Efficiency Strategy: The Energy Efficiency Opportunity in the UK [See reference 195]: Aims to realise the wider energy efficiency potential that is available in the UK economy by maximising the potential of existing dwellings by implementing 21st century energy management initiatives on 19th century homes.

A.25 The National Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management Strategy for England [See reference 196]: This Strategy sets out the national framework for managing the risk of flooding and coastal erosion. It sets out the roles for risk management authorities and communities to help them understand their responsibilities. The strategic aims and objectives of the Strategy are:

- climate resilient places: working with partners to bolster resilience to flooding and coastal change across the nation, both now and in the future in the face of climate change;
- today's growth and infrastructure resilient in tomorrow's climate: making the right investment and planning decisions to secure sustainable growth and environmental improvements, as well as infrastructure resilient to flooding and coastal change;

a nation ready to respond and adapt to flooding and coastal change: ensuring local people understand their risk to flooding and coastal change and know their responsibilities and how to act.

A.26 The UK Low Carbon Transition Plan: National Strategy for Climate and Energy (2009) [See reference 197]: sets out a five-point plan to tackle climate change. The points are as follows: protecting the public from immediate risk, preparing for the future, limiting the severity of future climate change through a new international climate agreement, building a low carbon UK and supporting individuals, communities and businesses to play their part.

A.27 The **UK Renewable Energy Strategy** (2009) **[See reference 198]**: Sets out the ways in which we will tackle climate change by reducing our CO₂ emissions through the generation of a renewable electricity, heat and transport technologies.

A.28 Climate Change Act 2008 [See reference 199]: Sets targets for UK greenhouse gas emission reductions of at least 100% by 2050, against a 1990 baseline (this was previously 80% but was updated to a net zero target in June 2019).

A.29 Planning and Energy Act 2008 [See reference 200]: enables local planning authorities to set requirements for carbon reduction and renewable energy provision. It should be noted that while the Housing Standards Review proposed to repeal some of these provisions, at the time of writing there have been no amendments to the Planning and Energy Act.

Sub-national

A.30 Essex Climate Action Plan: Essex County Council's response to Net Zero: Making Essex Carbon Neutral (2022) [See reference 201]: This plan sets out recommendations to 2050 and outlines the immediate actions that the Council is taking directly and in concert with partners to drive effective progress against the Essex Climate Action Commission's (ECAC) recommendations. The

plan follows the structure of the Commission report under the key themes of land use and green infrastructure, energy, built environment, transport, waste, and community engagement.

A.31 South East Inshore Marine Plan [See reference 202]: The Plan introduces a strategic approach to planning within the inshore waters between Suffolk and Kent, including the Thames Estuary. This includes building resilience and adaptations to climate change, as well as consideration of renewable energy and potential for carbon capture and storage.

A.32 Thames Estuary 2100 [See reference 203]: The document sets out the Environment Agency's recommendations for flood risk management for London and the Thames Estuary through to the end of the century and beyond. The Plan sets out the future shape of flood risk management, strategic action that is needed and options to achieve this, local actions that are needed, and how the impact of rising sea levels needs to be addressed. Action Zones 5, 6, 7and 8 covers the sub-region. Actions have been identified which include hard and soft measures including a floodplain management programme, partnership arrangements to ensure that new development is safe, review and maintain future partnership arrangements and principles and management of defences.

A.33 The Thames Estuary 2100 Plan includes policy recommendations for public realm and access improvements, coinciding with other initiatives such as the Thames Gateway Parklands vision, which envisages improved access and connections with local communities. The Plan introduces the riverside strategy approach. This integrates improvements to flood risk management defences into wider redevelopment, enhancing the social, environmental and commercial aspects of the riverside.

A.34 The Plan is also an example of a managed adaptive strategy approach for varying rates of climate change, which is made up of a combination of different interventions that act together to achieve the recommended policy.

A.35 Essex Local Flood Risk Management Strategy (2018) [See reference 204]: The Essex Flood Risk Management Strategy (LFRMS) has been

produced by Essex County Council as Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA). The Flood Water Management Act places a legal duty on each LLFA to produce a LRMS and this document creates a framework around which flood risk management will be undertaken by the LLFA.

A.36 South Essex Surface Water Management Plan (2012) [See reference

205]: The Surface Water Management Plan identifies and assesses surface water flood risk across South Essex. It recognises the importance of considering the potential impacts on flood risk that will arise from climate change. The Action Plan 2020 [See reference 206] sets out various actions to manage flood risk throughout South Essex.

A.37 Surface Water Management Plan (2015) [See reference 207]: The

Surface Water Management Plan for each of the Local Authorities identifies and assesses surface water flood risk across each respective Authority, including the potential impacts arising from climate change.

A.38 Green Essex Strategy (2019) **[See reference** 208]: This Strategy seeks to enhance, protect and create an inclusive and integrated network of high-quality green infrastructure in Greater Essex. The Strategy promotes the use of the green infrastructure network for sustainable modes of transport such as public transport, walking and cycling.

A.39 South Essex Green and Blue Infrastructure Strategy: Resilient by

Nature (2020) **[See reference** 209]: This strategy sets out a vision for and integrated green and blue infrastructure (GBI) network across South Essex and sets out key objectives and projects to achieve this. This includes improving connectivity within and across the landscape through active travel links, such as walking and cycling.

A.40 Sustainable Drainage Systems Design Guide for Essex (2020) [See reference 210]: This design guide sets out parameters for the integration of SUDs into new development to minimise the coverage of impermeable surfaces in the boroiugh, and manage run-off.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to:

- Ensure that new development reduces carbon emissions, is energy efficient, and promotes the use of renewable energy sources and sustainable construction methods and materials;
- Encourage new development to be designed to adapt to climate change for the increased likelihood of extreme weather events including overheating as a result of temperature rise;
- Ensure that risk from all sources of flooding as a result of climate change is avoided where possible, and where this is not possible, that the risks are managed effectively to ensure that development is resilient to future flooding; and
- Encourage a modal shift towards public transport, walking and cycling, and reduce the need to travel by car.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to the mitigation of climate change and adaptation to climate change, sustainable construction, flooding and sustainable transport.

Transport

National

A.41 The NPPF is supported by **Planning Practice Guidance** relating to:

Transport evidence bases in plan making and decision taking (2015) [See reference 211] – Provides guidance to help local authorities assess and reflect transport needs in Local Plan making.

- Travel Plans, Transport Assessments and Statements (2014) [See reference 212] Provides advice on when Transport Assessments and Transport Statements are required, and what they should contain.
- A target on ambient PM_{2.5} concentrations.

A.42 The White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom (2022) [See reference 213] sets out how the UK Government will spread opportunity more equally across the UK. It comprises 12 UK-wide missions to achieve by 2030, which includes the following key mission relating to transport and travel:

By 2030, local public transport connectivity across the country will be significantly closer to the standards of London, with improved services, simpler fares and integrated ticketing.

A.43 The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 214]** sets statutory targets for the recovery of the natural world in four priority areas: air quality, biodiversity, water, and resource efficiency and waste reduction. It also establishes the Office for Environmental Protection which will act as an impartial and objective body for the protection and improvement of the environment. The Act sets out legislation which covers local air quality management frameworks and the recall of motor vehicles.

A.44 Decarbonising Transport: A Better, Greener Britain (2021) **[See reference 215]** The Decarbonisation Transport Plan (DTP) sets out the Government's commitments and the actions needed to decarbonise the entire transport system in the UK. It follows on from the Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge report published in 2020. The DTP commits the UK to phasing out the sale of new diesel and petrol heavy goods vehicles by 2040, subject to consultation, in addition to phasing out the sale of polluting cars and vans by 2035. The DPT also sets out how the government will improve public transport and increase support for active travel, as well as creating a net zero rail network by 2050, ensuring net zero domestic aviation emissions by 2040, and a transition to green shipping.

A.45 The Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy Report to Parliament

(2022) **[See reference 216]** sets out the objectives and financial resources for cycling and walking infrastructure. It states the Government's long-term ambition is to make walking and cycling the natural choices for shorter journeys. It aims to double cycling by 2025, increase walking activity, increase the percentage of children that usually walk to school and reduce the number of cyclists killed or seriously injured on England's roads.

A.46 Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge (2020) [See

reference 217] sets out the strategic priorities for the new Transport Decarbonisation Plan (TDP), published in July 2021. It sets out in detail what government, business and society will need to do to deliver the significant emissions reduction needed across all modes of transport, putting us on a pathway to achieving carbon budgets and net zero emissions across every single mode of transport by 2050. This document acknowledges that while there have been recently published strategies to reduce greenhouse gas emissions in individual transport modes, transport as a whole sector needs to go further and more quickly, therefore the TDP takes a coordinated, cross-modal approach to deliver the transport sector's contribution to both carbon budgets and net zero.

A.47 The Road to Zero (2018) **[See reference 218]**: Sets out new measures towards cleaner road transport, aiming to put the UK at the forefront of the design and manufacturing of zero emission vehicles. It explains how cleaner air, a better environment, zero emission vehicles and a strong, clean economy will be achieved. One of the main aims of the document is for all new cars and vans to be effectively zero emission by 2040.

A.48 Transport Investment Strategy [See reference 219]: Sets out four objectives that the strategy aims to achieve:

- Create a more reliable, less congested, and better connected transport network that works for the users who rely on it;
- Build a stronger, more balanced economy by enhancing productivity and responding to local growth priorities;

- Enhance our global competitiveness by making Britain a more attractive place to trade and invest; and
- Support the creation of new housing.

A.49 Highways England Sustainable Development Strategy and Action

Plan (2017) **[See reference 220]**: This strategy is designed to communicate the company's approach and priorities for sustainable development to its key stakeholders. Highways England aims to ensure its action in the future will further reduce the impact of its activities seeking a long-term and sustainable benefit to the environment and the communities it serves. The action plan describes how Highways England will progress the aspirations of their Sustainable Development and Environment Strategies. It describes actions that will enable the company to deliver sustainable development and to help protect and improve the environment.

A.50 Door to Door: A strategy for improving sustainable transport

integration (2013) **[See reference 221]**: Focuses on four core areas which need to be addressed so that people can be confident in choosing greener modes of transport. These are as follows:

- Accurate, accessible and reliable information about different transport options;
- Convenient and affordable tickets;
- Regular and straightforward connections at all stages of the journey and between different modes of transport; and
- Safe and comfortable transport facilities.

A.51 The strategy also includes details on how the Government is using behavioural change methods to reduce or remove barriers to the use of sustainable transport and working closely with stakeholders to deliver a better-connected transport system.

Sub-national

A.52 Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy [See reference 222]: The Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy aims to reduce the number of private vehicles using the highway network and increase the use of more active and sustainable modes available to businesses, residents and schools within Essex. A key objective is to manage congestion during peak times and improve the environment by reducing the need to travel by car and potentially reducing CO₂ and other emissions.

A.53 Transport East Transport Strategy (2022) [See reference 223] The

Transport Strategy outlines a collective vision for the future of transport in the region and sets out key investment priorities needed to deliver it. The overarching vision is underpinned by four strategic priorities: decarbonisation to net-zero, connecting growing towns and cities, energising coastal and rural communities, and unlocking international gateways. The four strategic priorities overlap and together form an integrated strategy for the region. The Transport Strategy sets out the pathways and key goals needed for the delivery of their Vision, which include goals focused around improving sustainable and active travel options, reducing demand for travel via digital connectivity, encouraging behaviour change, increasing access for coastal and rural communities, improving efficiency of freight transport, and creating better connected ports and airports to unlock international gateways.

A.54 Section 5 of the Transport Strategy highlights place-based strategic corridors which link key destinations with the region. For Basildon, this includes improved links with South Essex, London, Thurrock and Southend, referred to as the South Essex corridor. The Strategy identifies the corridor as a major location for economic growth, particularly by expanding on the accessibility of Basildon, which has the largest local economy in Essex. At present, the corridor is heavily congested which acts as a major barrier to growth. The Strategy identifies the need for improved road, freight capacity, passenger rail and bus networks to support economic and population growth in the region.
A.55 Essex Transport Strategy [See reference 224]: The Essex Transport Strategy outlines the County Council's priorities and strategic objectives for improving the transport network across Essex, including by encouraging a modal shift towards public transport, walking and cycling over single occupancy car journeys. The Plan supports the use of cleaner, lower carbon transport technologies, and car share schemes.

A.56 Essex Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy (2019) [See reference

225]: The Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy aims to reduce the number of private vehicles using the highway network and increase the use of more active and sustainable modes available to businesses, residents and schools within Essex.

A.57 Essex Cycling Strategy Refresh (2022) **[See reference** 226**]**: This strategy outlines the overall aspiration to support cycling across the County. It sets out nine areas of strategic action that are necessary to delivering growth in cycling throughout the County. It also outlines funding priorities and opportunities.

A.58 Greater Essex Growth and Infrastructure Framework 2016-2036 [See reference 227]: To better understand the scale of the infrastructure challenges facing Essex, all local authorities in Essex commissioned the creation of a Growth and Infrastructure Framework (GIF) for the county and two unitaries. The framework presents an overview of growth patterns to 2036, evidences the infrastructure required, and estimates likely costs and funding gaps.

A.59 This report presents an overview of growth patterns and the infrastructure projects needed to support such growth, their costs, how much funding has already been secured or is expected toward their delivery and the funding gap for the period up to 2036.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should:

- Encourage sustainable modes of transport in order to improve air quality, minimise climate change and reduce congestion; and
- Encourage walking, wheeling and cycling as alternative modes of transport by locating key services and employment opportunities close to where people live and by providing safe and attractive walking, wheeling and cycling infrastructure, as well as recognise the multiple benefits they bring in terms of physical and mental health, reducing carbon emissions and reducing air pollution.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to the mitigation of climate change, improving air quality, public health and wellbeing, and the provision of sustainable transport.

Population, health and wellbeing

National

A.60 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

- Housing needs of different groups (2021) [See reference 228] Provides advice on planning for affordable, private rented, self-build, student and rural housing needs.
- Healthy and safe communities (2019) [See reference 229] Provides guidance on achieving healthy, safe and inclusive communities, estate regeneration and school place provision.
- Housing supply and delivery (2019) [See reference 230] Sets out guidance on five-year land supply and Housing Delivery Test.
- Housing for older and disabled people (2019) [See reference 231] Provides guidance on preparing planning policies for accessible and adaptable housing and inclusive design.

- Noise (2019) [See reference 232] Advises on how planning can manage potential noise impacts in new development.
- Light pollution (2019) [See reference 233] Advises on how to consider artificial light within the planning system.
- Open space, sports and recreation facilities, public rights of way and local green space (2014) [See reference 234] – Provides key advice on open space, sports, recreation, public rights of way, National Trails and Local Green Space designation.

A.61 The Equality Act 2010 [See reference 235] requires public authorities to work to eliminate discrimination and promote equality in all their activities. Under Section 149 of the Equality Act a public authority has a duty to ensure that all decisions are made in such a way as to minimise unfairness, and do not have disproportionately negative impacts on people because of their protected characteristics or background. It protects everyone against unfair treatment, on the basis of protected characteristics: age, disability, gender reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation.

A.62 The White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom (2022) [See reference 236] sets out how the UK Government will spread opportunity more equally across the UK. It comprises 12 UK-wide missions to achieve by 2030. Missions which relate to population, health and wellbeing state that by 2030:

- The gap in Healthy Life Expectancy (HLE) between local areas where it is highest and lowest will have narrowed, and by 2035 HLE will rise by five years;
- Well-being will have improved in every area of the UK, with the gap between top performing and other areas closing;
- Homicide, serious violence, and neighbourhood crime will have fallen, focused on the worst-affected areas;
- Pride in place, such as people's satisfaction with their town centre and engagement in local culture and community, will have risen in every area

of the UK, with the gap between the top performing and other areas closing;

- The number of primary school children achieving the expected standard in reading, writing and maths will have significantly increased. In England, this will mean 90% of children will achieve the expected standard, and the percentage of children meeting the expected standard in the worst performing areas will have increased by over a third; and
- Renters will have a secure path to ownership with the number of first-time buyers increasing in all areas; and the Government's ambition is for the number of non-decent rented homes to have fallen by 50%, with the biggest improvements in the lowest performing areas.

A.63 National Design Guide (2021) **[See reference** 237**]**: sets out the Government's priorities for well-designed places in the form of ten characteristics: context, identity, built form, movement, nature, public spaces, uses, homes and buildings, resources and lifespan.

A.64 Build Back Better: Our Plan for Health and Social Care (2021) [See reference 238] sets out the government's new plan for health and social care. It provides an overview of how this plan will tackle the electives backlog in the NHS and put the NHS on a sustainable footing. It sets out details of the plan for adult social care in England, including a cap on social care costs and how financial assistance will work for those without substantial assets. It covers wider support that the government will provide for the social care system, and how the government will improve the integration of health and social care. It explains the government's plan to introduce a new Health and Social Care Levy.

A.65 COVID-19 Mental Health and Wellbeing Recovery Action Plan (2021) [See reference 239] sets out the Government's plan to prevent, mitigate and respond to the mental health impacts of the pandemic during 2021 and 2022. Its main objectives are to support the general population to take action and look after their own mental wellbeing; to take action to address factors which play a crucial role in shaping mental health and wellbeing outcomes; and, to support services to meet the need for specialist support. **A.66 Planning for the Future White Paper** (2020) **[See reference 240]**: Sets out a series of potential reforms to the English planning system, to deliver growth faster. The White Paper focuses on the following:

- Simplifying the role of Local Plans and the process of producing them;
- Digitising plan-making and development management processes;
- Focus on design, sustainability and infrastructure delivery; and
- Nationally determined, binding housing requirements for local planning authorities to deliver through Local Plans.

A.67 The Charter for Social Housing Residents: Social Housing White Paper (2020) [See reference 241] sets out the Government's actions to ensure residents in social housing are safe, listened to, live in good quality homes and have access to redress when things go wrong.

A.68 A fairer private rented sector White Paper (2022) **[See reference 242]** aims to build upon the vision of the Levelling Up White Paper and reform the Private Rented Sector and improve housing quality. It outlines that everyone deserves a secure and decent home and outlines measures to improve the experience of renters in the Private Rented Sector.

A.69 Using the planning system to promote healthy weight environments (2020) **[See reference 243]**, **Addendum** (2021) **[See reference 244]** provides a framework and starting point for local authorities to clearly set out in local planning guidance how best to achieve healthy weight environments based on local evidence and needs, by focusing on environments that enable healthier eating and help promote more physical activity as the default. The Addendum provides updates on the implications for planning for a healthier food environment, specifically on the hot food takeaways retail uses, and sets out recommended actions in light of changes to the Use Class Order (UCO) in England from 1 September 2020.

A.70 Public Health England, PHE Strategy 2020-25 (2019) [See reference

245]: identifies PHE's priorities upon which to focus over this five-year period to protect people and help people to live longer in good health.

A.71 A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [See

reference 246]: Sets out goals for improving the environment within the next 25 years. It details how the Government will work with communities and businesses to leave the environment in a better state than it is presently. Identifies six key areas around which action will be focused. Those of relevance to the topics of population growth, health and wellbeing are 'using and managing land sustainably' and 'connecting people with the environment to improve health and wellbeing'. Actions that will be taken as part of these two key areas are as follows:

- Using and managing land sustainably:
 - a) Embed an 'environmental net gain' principle for development, including housing and infrastructure.
- Connecting people with the environment to improve health and wellbeing:
 - b) Help people improve their health and wellbeing by using green spaces including through mental health services.
 - c) Encourage children to be close to nature, in and out of school, with particular focus on disadvantaged areas.
 - d) 'Green' our towns and cities by creating green infrastructure and planting one million urban trees.

A.72 Homes England Strategic Plan 2018 to 2023 [See reference 247]: Sets out a vision to ensure more homes are built in areas of greatest need, to improve affordability, and make a more resilient and diverse housing market.

A.73 The Environmental Noise Regulations [See reference 248] apply to environmental noise, mainly from transport. The regulations require regular noise mapping and action planning for road, rail and aviation noise and noise in large urban areas. They also require Noise Action Plans based on the maps for road and rail noise and noise in large urban areas. The Action Plans identify

Important Areas (areas exposed to the highest levels of noise) and suggest ways the relevant authorities can reduce these. Major airports and those which affect large urban areas are also required to produce and publish their own Noise Action Plans separately. The Regulations do not apply to noise from domestic activities such as noise created by neighbours; at workplaces; inside means of transport; or military activities in military areas.

A.74 The Housing White Paper 2017 (Fixing our broken housing market) [See reference 249] sets out ways to address the shortfall in affordable homes and boost housing supply. The White Paper focuses on the following:

- Planning for the right homes in the right places Higher densities in appropriate areas, protecting the Green Belt while making more land available for housing by maximising the contribution from brownfield and surplus public land, regenerating estates, releasing more small and medium-sized sites, allowing rural communities to grow and making it easier to build new settlements.
- Building homes faster Improved speed of planning cases, ensuring infrastructure is provided and supporting developers to build out more quickly.
- Diversifying the Market Backing small and medium-sized house builders, custom-build, institutional investors, new contractors, housing associations.
- Helping people now Supporting home ownership and providing affordable housing for all types of people, including the most vulnerable.

A.75 Planning Policy for Traveller Sites [See reference 250]: sets out the Government's planning policy for traveller sites, replacing the older version published in March 2012. The Government's overarching aim is to ensure fair and equal treatment for travellers, in a way that facilitates the traditional and nomadic way of life of travellers while respecting the interests of the settled community.

A.76 Select Committee on Public Service and Demographic Change Report Ready for Ageing? [See reference 251]: warns that society is

underprepared for the ageing population. The report states "longer lives can be a great benefit, but there has been a collective failure to address the implications and without urgent action this great boon could turn into a series of miserable crises". The report highlights the under provision of specialist housing for older people and the need to plan for the housing needs of the older population as well as younger people.

A.77 Fair Society, Healthy Lives [See reference 252]: investigated health inequalities in England and the actions needed in order to tackle them. Subsequently, a supplementary report was prepared providing additional evidence relating to spatial planning and health on the basis that there is "overwhelming evidence that health and environmental inequalities are inexorably linked and that poor environments contribute significantly to poor health and health inequalities".

A.78 Marmot Review 10 Years On [See reference 253] revisits Fair Society, Healthy Lives. It found that, since 2010, life expectancy in England has stalled, which suggests society has stopped improving. In addition, there are marked regional differences in life expectancy – the more deprived the area, the shorter the life expectancy. Mortality rates are increasing in those aged 45-49, child poverty has increased and there is a housing crisis and rise in homelessness.

A.79 Laying the foundations: A housing strategy for England [See reference 254]: Aims to provide support to deliver new homes and improve social mobility.

A.80 Healthy Lives, Healthy People: Our strategy for public health in England [See reference 255]: Sets out how the Government's approach to public health challenges will:

- Protect the population from health threats led by central Government, with a strong system to the frontline;
- Empower local leadership and encourage wide responsibility across society to improve everyone's health and wellbeing and tackle the wider factors that influence it;

- Focus on key outcomes, doing what works to deliver them, with transparency of outcomes to enable accountability through a proposed new public health outcomes framework;
- Reflect the Government's core values of freedom, fairness and responsibility by strengthening self-esteem, confidence and personal responsibility; positively promoting healthy behaviours and lifestyles; and adapting the environment to make healthy choices easier; and
- Balance the freedoms of individuals and organisations with the need to avoid harm to others, use a 'ladder' of interventions to determine the least intrusive approach necessary to achieve the desired effect and aim to make voluntary approaches work before resorting to regulation.

A.81 Technical Housing Standards – Nationally Described Space Standard (2015) **[See reference 256]**: this document sets out the Government's new nationally described space standard. The standard deals with internal space within new dwellings and sets out requirements for the Gross Internal (floor) Area of new dwellings at a defined level of occupancy, as well as floor areas and dimensions for key parts of the home.

Sub-national

A.82 Levelling Up Essex: An Essex White Paper [See reference 257] In line with the UK Government announcing it's 'Levelling Up' agenda, which sets out to spread opportunity more equally across the UK, Essex County Council has produced its own Levelling Up White Paper. While Essex is a relatively affluent region in the south east of England, the strategy aims to tackle inequalities that exist within the country and spread opportunity and support across all areas. It presents five main focus areas for the agenda, which are: the economy, the environment, health and wellbeing, education and skills, and families and communities. The strategy outlines the Council's role in delivering the agenda, the role that devolution of powers down to local government and local communities will play, and how progress will be monitored and evaluated over time.

A.83 Everyone's Essex 2021-2025 [See reference 258]: A plan to level up the county through twenty commitments. These commitments fall across four categories, similar to those announced in the Levelling Up Essex White Paper. These include the economy (good jobs, infrastructure, growth and investment, green growth and levelling up the economy), the environment (moving towards net zero, minimising waste, creating green communities, levelling up the environment, and creating sustainable transport and built environment), health (healthy lifestyles, promoting independence, place-based working, carers and levelling up health), and family (creating family resilience and stability, improving outcomes for vulnerable children, family resilience and stability, education outcomes and levelling up outcomes for families).

A.84 Essex Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2022 – 2026 [See

reference 259]: This strategy outlines how, alongside partners, Essex County Council aim to improve the health and wellbeing outcomes for people of all ages. Including a reduction in health inequalities, by having a focus on supporting poor health prevention and promoting health improvement.

A.85 Essex Domestic Abuse Commissioning Strategy 2021-24 [See

reference 260]: In line with the Domestic Abuse Act (2021), this commissioning strategy sets out the County Council's intentions over three years up to 2025 whereby the Council aim to create sustainable change across the system through continued partnership work and further by increasing the existing types of provision of offer to all victims in safe accommodation. The domestic abuse agenda has been a priority for the Council for many years, and it has invested capacity and financial investment into a long-standing Southend Essex and Thurrock Domestic Abuse Board (SETDAB) to create arrangements and the provision of a single point of access to support and community-based services for victims. The work of SETDAB is underpinned by their similar 2020 five-year strategy.

A.86 The Essex Plan for Working Families [See reference 261]: This plan sets the council's ambition to be on the side of working families and to make Essex one of the most familyfriendly counties in England. It outlines research and policy responses to the challenges working families are facing. It articulates the policy initiatives the County Council will deliver, as well as further

exploratory work to see where else we can adapt existing services to help make life easier for working families. Five priority areas emerged through the research as the key issues affecting working families and as areas of action to support working families to improve medium and longer-term outcomes: childcare (creating the conditions for working families to access both affordable and flexible childcare to meet their needs), housing (supporting working families to avoid situations where their housing costs (affordability) or security of tenure impact on their financial stability and mental well-being), information, advice and guidance (ensuring working families can access the right information, advice, guidance and support to make the right decisions for themselves and their families), skills and employment (working with employers to embed familyfriendly thinking into good employment practices and help working parents develop their skills and prospects) and living costs (helping working families to make their income go further and to cope with spikes in expenditure that can be de-stabilising, without recourse to public assistance).

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to:

- Provide open space and green infrastructure of sufficient quantity and quality to meet the needs of the Plan area;
- Encourage healthy and active lifestyles;
- Create fair, safe and inclusive communities;
- Reduce inequality in health and wellbeing;
- Improve the sustainable transport network within the Plan area;
- Create and maintain safe and attractive public spaces that encourage people to walk and cycle, promote a sense of place and reduce the need to travel; and
- Provide opportunities for education, skills and employment that will help all to succeed in life and advance equality of opportunity.

The Local Plan should seek to ensure the provision of goods, services, facilities, public functions, the disposal and management of premises, education and associations, meet the Equality Act 2010 requirements.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to health and wellbeing, social inclusion, and sustainable transport.

Economy

National

A.87 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

Town centres and retail (2020) [See reference 262] – Provides guidance on planning for town centre vitality and viability, permitted development, change of use and out of town centre development.

A.88 The **White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom** (2022) **[See reference 263]** sets out how the UK Government will spread opportunity more equally across the UK. It comprises 12 UK-wide missions to achieve by 2030. Missions which relate to economy and employment state that by 2030:

- Pay, employment and productivity will have risen in every area of the UK, with each containing a globally competitive city, with the gap between the top performing and other areas closing;
- The number of people successfully completing high-quality skills training will have significantly increased in every area of the UK. In England, this will lead to 200,000 more people successfully completing high-quality skills training annually, driven by 80,000 more people completing courses in the lowest skilled areas;
- Domestic public investment in Research & Development outside the Greater South East will increase by at least 40% and at least one third

over the Spending Review period, with that additional government funding seeking to leverage at least twice as much private sector investment over the long term to stimulate innovation and productivity growth; and

Every part of England that wants one will have a devolution deal with powers at or approaching the highest level of devolution and a simplified, long-term funding settlement.

A.89 Build Back Better: Our Plan for Growth (2021) [See reference 264]:

Sets out a plan to 'build back better' tackling long-term problems to deliver growth that delivers high-quality jobs across the UK while supporting the transition to net zero. This will build on three core pillars of growth: infrastructure, skills and innovation.

A.90 Agriculture Act 2020 [See reference 265]: sets out how farmers and land managers in England will be rewarded in the future with public money for "public goods" – such as better air and water quality, thriving wildlife, soil health, or measures to reduce flooding and tackle the effects of climate change, under the Environmental Land Management Scheme. These incentives will provide a vehicle for achieving the goals of the government's 25 Year Environment Plan and commitment to reach zero emissions by 2050. The Act will help farmers to stay competitive, increase productivity, invest in new technology and seek a fairer return from the marketplace.

A.91 Agricultural Transition Plan 2021 to 2024 [See reference 266]: aims to drive competitiveness, increase productivity, reduce carbon emissions, and generate fairer returns across the agricultural industry. The Transition Plan introduces several new schemes to improve the environment, animal health and welfare, and farm resilience and productivity (e.g., grants will be available for sustainable farming practices, creating habitats for nature recovery and making landscape-scale changes such as establishing new woodland and other ecosystem services).

A.92 UK Industrial Strategy: Building a Britain fit for the future (2018) [See reference 267] lays down a vision and foundations for a transformed economy. Areas including artificial intelligence and big data; clean growth; the future of

mobility; and meeting the needs of an ageing society are identified as the four 'Grand Challenges' of the future.

Sub-national

A.93 South Essex Economic Development Needs Assessment [See

reference 268]: This assessment provides an evidenced, guidance compliant analysis of the economic and employment land opportunities and challenges for South Essex and establishes a strategic, multi-authority strategy for realising the area's economic opportunity.

A.94 South Essex Productivity Strategy [See reference 269]: The strategy sets out four programmes to improve productivity across South Essex over a five-year period. These programmes are as follows: Vibrant Places; Enterprise Growth; Future Work; and Data Transformation.

A.95 Essex Sector Development Strategy [See reference 270]: The Sector Development Strategy is a long-term strategy to support Essex County Council, public sector partners, and businesses to effectively plan together for the future economy of the county. The strategy has identified five economic sectors with significant growth potential that could be realised in Essex: Construction and Retrofit; Clean Energy; Advanced Manufacturing and Engineering; Digitech; and Life Sciences (including med-tech and care-tech). The strategy seeks to realise this growth through achieving three strategic goals. These are a thriving economy, an economy for everyone, and an economy fit for the future.

A.96 Digital Strategy for Essex (2022) [See reference 271]: This strategy outlines the Council's ambition to unite the Essex public sector in the spirit of shared strategic principles. Essex County Council seek to align the area's digital ambitions and combine the Council's purchasing power. The strategy clearly defines the area's needs and addresses the government and the commercial market with 'one voice'. In support of the Everyone's Essex agenda, this strategy sets out the Council's approach over the next four years (up to 2025) to enable inclusive digital growth, support people in getting the best start in life and

ageing well, helpig to create a great place to live and work, and to transform local public services to achieve 'more with less'.

A.97 Economic Plan for Essex (2014) **[See reference** 272]: The Economic Plan for Essex sets out plans for unlocking economic growth across the County. The Plan seeks to improve workforce skills across Essex, focus infrastructure investment on strategic growth corridors, and enhance productivity within the Essex economy.

A.98 South Essex Productivity Strategy (2019): The strategy sets out four programmes to improve productivity across South Essex over a 5 year period. These programmes are as follows: Vibrant Places; Enterprise Growth; Future Work; and Data Transformation.

A.99 South East Inshore Marine Plan (2021) **[See reference** 273]: The Plan introduces a strategic approach to planning within the inshore waters between Suffolk and Kent, including the Thames Estuary. The Plan includes policies on managing commercial activities in the marine area to achieve a sustainable marine economy.

A.100 A127 – Corridor for Growth: An Economic Plan (2014) **[See reference** 274]: This strategy demonstrates the importance of the A127 corridor to the economic growth and financial well-being of the Thames Gateway South East (TGSE) region. It provides a coordinated approach to improve conditions along the length of the A127 including junction upgrades and improvements, maintenance, signing, lighting and safety camera installation.

A.101 Greater Essex Growth and Infrastructure Framework 2016-2036 (2017) [See reference 275]: The Growth and Infrastructure Framework outlines the emerging development and infrastructure requirements, including education, to support growth from 2016 to 2036.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: To align other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should support the

sustainable growth of income and employment as well as the enhancement of productivity and investment within the Basildon economy.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to economic growth and employment.

Historic environment

International

A.102 Valletta Treaty (1992) formerly the European Convention on the Protection of the Archaeological Heritage (Revisited) **[See reference 276]**: Aims to protect the European archaeological heritage "as a source of European collective memory and as an instrument for historical and scientific study".

A.103 European Convention for the Protection of the Architectural Heritage of Europe (1985) [See reference 277]: Defines 'architectural heritage' and requires that the signatories maintain an inventory of it and take statutory measures to ensure its protection. Conservation policies are also required to be integrated into planning systems and other spheres of Government influence as per the text of the convention.

A.104 UNESCO World Heritage Convention (1972) [See reference 278]:

Requires signatories to identify and conserve World Heritage sites situated on its territory and protect its national heritage. The States Parties are encouraged to integrate the protection of the cultural and natural heritage into regional planning programmes, set up staff and services at their sites, and undertake scientific and technical conservation research.

National

A.105 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

Historic environment (2019) [See reference 279] – Advises on enhancing and conserving the historic environment through planning, decision-making, designation, listed building consent processes and consultation.

A.106 The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 280]** sets out the UK's new framework for environmental protection. It includes the creation of Conservation Covenant agreements between a landowner and a responsible body for the purposes of conservation. This can include to preserve land as a place of 'archaeological, architectural artistic, cultural or historic interest'.

A.107 The **Heritage Statement 2017 [See reference 281]**: Sets out how the Government will support the heritage sector and help it to protect and care for our heritage and historic environment, in order to maximise the economic and social impact of heritage and to ensure that everyone can enjoy and benefit from it.

A.108 Sustainability Appraisal and Strategic Environmental Assessment, Historic England Advice Note 8 [See reference 282]: Sets out requirements for the consideration and appraisal of effects on the historic environment as part of the Sustainability Appraisal/Strategic Environmental Assessment process.

A.109 The Government's Statement on the Historic Environment for England 2010 [See reference 283]: Sets out the Government's vision for the historic environment. It calls for those who have the power to shape the historic environment to recognise its value and to manage it in an intelligent manner in light of the contribution that it can make to social, economic and cultural life. Includes reference to promoting the role of the historic environment within the Government's response to climate change and the wider sustainable development agenda. A.110 Planning (Listed Buildings & Conservation Areas) Act 1990 [See reference 284]: An Act of Parliament that changed the laws for granting of planning permission for building works, with a particular focus on listed buildings and conservation areas.

A.111 Ancient Monuments & Archaeological Areas Act 1979 [See

reference 285]: a law passed by the UK government to protect the archaeological heritage of England & Wales and Scotland. Under this Act, the Secretary of State has a duty to compile and maintain a schedule of ancient monuments of national importance, in order to help preserve them. It also creates criminal offences for unauthorised works to, or damage of, these monuments.

A.112 Historic Buildings and Ancient Monuments Act 1953 [See reference 286]: An Act of Parliament that makes provision for the compilation of a register of gardens and other land (parks and gardens, and battlefields).

Sub-national

A.113 Essex Historic Landscape Characterisation Project [See reference

287]: This project seeks to characterise the distinctive historic dimension of the current rural landscape. The project identifies 54 Historic Landscape Characterisation (HLC) types across Essex which are broadly categorised into 10 categories (enclosed land, open land, woodland, parks & gardens, coastal, settlement, industrial, horticulture, military and land use).

A.114 Thames Estuary Growth Commission 2050 Vision [See reference

288]: The 2050 Vision for the Thames Estuary seeks to celebrate the character and heritage of the Thames Gateway area, including the rivers and recognises that heritage assets can help build economic prosperity and create quality of life. Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to conserve and enhance the historic environment, including heritage and cultural assets both designated and undesignated, and to protect local character and distinctiveness. Particular regard should be given to protecting heritage assets which have been identified as being 'at risk' (both at the national and local level). Policies should be included to address these issues and site options should be considered with regard to the potential for adverse effects on the historic environment.

The IIA Framework should include objectives relating to the conservation and enhancement of the historic environment and the character of landscapes and townscapes. The IIA should appraise both policy and site options in terms of the potential for effects on the historic environment, considering climate change. It should identify those locations at which development would have the greatest potential to adversely impact the historic environment.

Landscape

International

A.115 The European Landscape Convention (2000) [See reference 289]:

Promotes landscape protection, management and planning. The Convention is aimed at the protection, management and planning of all landscapes and raising awareness of the value of a living landscape.

National

A.116 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

- Natural environment (2019) [See reference 290] Highlights key issues in implementing policy to protect and enhance the natural environment, agricultural land, soils and brownfield land of environmental value, green infrastructure, biodiversity, geodiversity, ecosystems and landscapes.
- Green Belt (2019) [See reference 291] Provides advice on the role of the Green Belt in the planning system, removal of land from the Green Belt and compensatory improvements.

A.117 The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 292]** sets out the UK's new framework for environmental protection. It includes the creation of Conservation Covenant agreements between a landowner and a responsible body for the purposes of conservation of the natural environment of the land or its natural resources, or to conserve the place or setting of the land for its 'archaeological, architectural, artistic, cultural or historic interest'.

A.118 A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [See reference 293]: Sets out goals for improving the environment within the next 25 years. It details how the Government will work with communities and businesses to leave the environment in a better state than it is presently. Identifies six key areas around which action will be focused. Those of relevance to this chapter are 'recovering nature' and 'enhancing the beauty of landscapes'. Actions that will be taken as part of this key area are as follows:

- Working with AONB authorities to deliver environmental enhancements; and
- Identifying opportunities for environmental enhancement of all England's Natural Character Areas, and monitoring indicators of landscape character and quality.

A.119 Countryside and **Rights of Way Act 2010 [See reference 294]:** An Act of Parliament to make new provision for public access to the countryside.

A.120 National Parks and Access to the Countryside Act 1949 [See

reference 295]: An Act of Parliament to make provision for National Parks and the establishment of a National Parks Commission; to confer on the Nature Conservancy and local authorities' powers for the establishment and maintenance of nature reserves; to make further provision for the recording, creation, maintenance and improvement of public paths and for securing access to open country.

Sub-national

A.121 While not a plan or policy, the **Essex Design Guide [See reference** 296] provides a reference to help create high quality places with an identity specific to its Essex context. The Design Guide covers a number of aspects of environmental and socio-economic considerations and therefore relates to a number of sustainability topics, including landscape.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to:

- Protect and enhance designated and valued landscapes;
- Protect and enhance the quality and distinctiveness of natural landscapes and townscapes;
- Promote high quality design that respects and enhances local character; and
- Ensure tourism is compatible with protection of biodiversity, landscapes and townscapes.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to the character of landscapes and townscapes and green infrastructure.

Biodiversity

International

A.122 United Nations Declaration on Forests and Land Use (COP26 Declaration) (2021) **[See reference 297]**: international commitment to halt and reverse forest loss and land degradation by 2030 while delivering sustainable development and promoting an inclusive rural transformation.

A.123 International Convention on Biological Diversity (1992) [See reference 298]: International commitment to biodiversity conservation through national strategies and action plans.

A.124 European Convention on the Conservation of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats (Bern Convention) (1979) [See reference 299]: Aims to ensure conservation and protection of wild plant and animal species and their natural habitats, to increase cooperation between contracting parties, and to regulate the exploitation of those species (including migratory species).

A.125 International Convention on Wetlands (Ramsar Convention) (1976) [See reference 300]: International agreement with the aim of conserving and managing the use of wetlands and their resources.

National

A.126 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

Natural environment (2019) [See reference 301] – Highlights key issues in implementing policy to protect and enhance the natural environment, agricultural land, soils and brownfield land of environmental value, green infrastructure, biodiversity, geodiversity, ecosystems and landscapes. **A.127** The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 302]** sets statutory targets for the recovery of the natural world in four priority areas: air quality, biodiversity, water, and resource efficiency and waste reduction. Biodiversity elements in the Act include:

- Strengthened biodiversity duty. Both onsite and offsite enhancements must be maintained for at least 30 years after completion of a development;
- Biodiversity net gain to ensure developments deliver at least 10% increase in biodiversity;
- Local Nature Recovery Strategies to support a Nature Recovery Network;
- Duty upon Local Authorities to consult on street tree felling;
- Strengthen woodland protection enforcement measures;
- Conservation Covenants;
- Protected Site Strategies and Species Conservation Strategies to support the design and delivery of strategic approaches to deliver better outcomes for nature;
- Prohibit larger UK businesses from using commodities associated with wide-scale deforestation; and
- Requires regulated businesses to establish a system of due diligence for each regulated commodity used in their supply chain, requires regulated businesses to report on their due diligence, introduces a due diligence enforcement system.

A.128 A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [See reference 303]: Sets out goals for improving the environment within the next 25 years. It details how the Government will work with communities and businesses to leave the environment in a better state than it is presently. Identifies six key areas around which action will be focused. Those of relevance to this chapter are recovering nature and enhancing the beauty of landscapes; securing clean, productive and biologically diverse seas and oceans; and protecting and improving our global environment. Actions that will be taken as part of these three key areas are as follows:

- Recovering nature and enhancing the beauty of landscapes:
 - Develop a Nature Recovery Network to protect and restore wildlife and provide opportunities to re-introduce species that have been lost from the countryside.
- Securing clean, healthy, productive and biologically diverse seas and oceans:
 - Achieve a good environmental status of the UK's seas while allowing marine industries to thrive and complete our economically coherent network of well-managed marine protected areas.
- Protecting and improving our global environment:
 - Provide international leadership and lead by example in tackling climate change and protecting and improving international biodiversity.
 - Support and protect international forests and sustainable agriculture.

A.129 The Conservation of Habitats and Species (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019 [See reference 304] protect biodiversity through the conservation of natural habitats and species of wild fauna and flora, including birds. The Regulations lay down rules for the protection, management and exploitation of such habitats and species, including how adverse effects on such habitats and species should be avoided, minimised and reported.

A.130 Biodiversity Offsetting in England Green Paper [See reference 305]:

Biodiversity offsets are conservation activities designed to compensate for residual losses. The Green Paper sets out a framework for offsetting.

A.131 England Biodiversity Strategy Climate Change Adaptation

Principles (2008) **[See reference 306]**: sets out principles to guide adaptation to climate change. The principles are to take practical action now; maintain and increase ecological resilience; accommodate change; integrate action across all sectors; and develop knowledge and plan strategically. The precautionary principle underpins all of these.

A.132 Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006 [See reference 307]: Places a duty on public bodies to conserve biodiversity.

A.133 Green Infrastructure Framework and associated **15 GI Principles** (2023) **[See reference** 308]: The '15 minute neighbourhood' concept is encouraged as part of the new GI standards. Development should be designed to meet the 15 Green Infrastructure Principles. The GI Standards can be used to inform the quality, quantity and type of green infrastructure to be provided.

Sub-national

A.134 South Essex Green and Blue Infrastructure Strategy: Resilient by Nature [See reference 309]: This strategy sets out a vision for and integrated green and blue infrastructure (GBI) network across South Essex and sets out key objectives and projects to achieve this. This includes improving connectivity within and across the landscape through active travel links such as walking and cycling.

A.135 Green Essex Strategy [See reference 310]: This Strategy seeks to enhance, protect and create an inclusive and integrated network of high-quality green infrastructure in Greater Essex, to create a county-wide understanding of green infrastructure – its functions and values, and to identify opportunities for implementing green infrastructure. The Strategy promotes the use of the green infrastructure network for sustainable and active modes of transport such as walking and cycling.

A.136 Essex Coast Recreational disturbance Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy (RAMS) 2018-2038 [See reference 311] This Strategy aims to deliver the mitigation necessary to avoid significant adverse effects from 'incombination' impacts of residential development that is anticipated across Essex; thus protecting the European sites on the Essex coast, including the Thames Estuary and Marshes Ramsar site and Special Protection Area, from adverse effects on site integrity. This includes a detailed programme of strategic mitigation measures which are to be funded by developer contributions from all new residential developments within the zone of influence. The **Essex Coast RAMS Supplementary Planning Document [See reference** 312] prepared in 2020 accompanies the strategic approach to mitigation set out in the RAMS 2018-2038.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to manage, protect and enhance ecological features and biodiversity and encourage habitat restoration or creation. The Local Plan should also seek to ensure that environmental pollution is minimised in order to protect land, water and air quality.

The IIA is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to the protection and enhancement of biodiversity, air pollution, water quality and contaminated land.

Air, land and water quality

National

A.137 The NPPF is supported by Planning Practice Guidance relating to:

- Air quality (2019) [See reference 313] Provides guidance on air quality considerations planning needs to consider.
- Effective use of land (2019) [See reference 314] Provides guidance on making effective use of land, including planning for higher density development.
- Green Belt (2019) [See reference 315] Provides advice on the role of the Green Belt in the planning system, removal of land from the Green Belt and compensatory improvements.

- Land affected by contamination (2019) [See reference 316] Outlines guiding principles on how planning can deal with land affected by contamination.
- Land stability (2019) [See reference 317] Sets out advice on how to ensure that development is suitable to its ground condition and how to avoid risks caused by unstable land or subsidence.
- Natural environment (2019) [See reference 318] Highlights key issues in implementing policy to protect and enhance the natural environment, agricultural land, soils and brownfield land of environmental value, green infrastructure, biodiversity, geodiversity, ecosystems and landscapes.
- Water supply, wastewater and water quality (2019) [See reference
 319] Advises on how planning can ensure water quality and the delivery of adequate water and wastewater infrastructure.
- Brownfield land registers (2017) [See reference 320] Provides guidance on the purpose, preparation, publication and reviewing of brownfield land registers.
- Minerals (2014) [See reference 321] Outlines guidance for planning for mineral extraction in the plan-making and application process.

A.138 The **Environment Act 2021 [See reference 322]** sets statutory targets for the recovery of the natural world in four priority areas: air quality, biodiversity, water, and resource efficiency and waste reduction. It also establishes the Office for Environmental Protection which will act as an impartial and objective body for the protection and improvement of the environment. The Act sets out legislation which covers:

- Resource efficiency, producer responsibility, and the management, enforcement and regulation of waste;
- Local air quality management frameworks and the recall of motor vehicles etc; and
- Plans and proposals for water resources, drainage and sewerage management, storm overflows, water quality and land drainage.

A.139 The Waste (Circular Economy) (Amendment) Regulations [See

reference 323] seek to prevent waste generation and to monitor and assess the implementation of measures included in waste prevention programmes. They set out requirements to justify not separating waste streams close to source for re-use, recycling or other recovery operations, prohibit incineration and landfilling of waste unless such treatment process represent the best environmental outcome in accordance with the waste hierarchy. The Regulations set out when waste management plans and in waste prevention programmes are required. The Regulations focus on the circular economy as a means for businesses to maximise the value of waste and waste treatment.

A.140 Clean Air Strategy 2019 [See reference 324]: The strategy sets out the comprehensive action that is required from across all parts of Government and society to meet these goals. This will be underpinned by new England-wide powers to control major sources of air pollution, in line with the risk they pose to public health and the environment, plus new local powers to take action in areas with an air pollution problem. These will support the creation of Clean Air Zones to lower emissions from all sources of air pollution, backed up with clear enforcement mechanisms. The UK has set stringent targets to cut emissions by 2020 and 2030.

A.141 A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [See reference 325]: Sets out goals for improving the environment within the next 25 years. It details how the Government will work with communities and businesses to leave the environment in a better state than it is presently. Identifies six key areas around which action will be focused. Those of relevance to this chapter are:

- Using and managing land sustainably:
 - a) Embed a 'net environmental gain' principle for development, including natural capital benefits to improved and water quality.
 - b) Protect best agricultural land.
 - c) Improve soil health and restore and protect peatlands.
- Recovering nature and enhancing the beauty of landscapes:

- d) Respect nature by using our water more sustainably.
- Increasing resource efficiency and reducing pollution and waste:
 - e) Reduce pollution by tackling air pollution in our Clean Air Strategy and reduce the impact of chemicals.

A.142 The Environmental Noise Regulations (2018) [See reference 326]

apply to environmental noise, mainly from transport. The regulations require regular noise mapping and action planning for road, rail and aviation noise and noise in large urban areas. They also require Noise Action Plans based on the maps for road and rail noise and noise in large urban areas. The Action Plans identify Important Areas (areas exposed to the highest levels of noise) and suggest ways the relevant authorities can reduce these. Major airports and those which affect large urban areas are also required to produce and publish their own Noise Action Plans separately. The Regulations do not apply to noise from domestic activities such as noise created by neighbours; at workplaces; inside means of transport; or military activities in military areas.

A.143 The Road to Zero (2018) **[See reference 327]**: Sets out new measures towards cleaner road transport, aiming to put the UK at the forefront of the design and manufacturing of zero emission vehicles. It explains how cleaner air, a better environment, zero emission vehicles and a strong, clean economy will be achieved. One of the main aims of the document is for all new cars and vans to be effectively zero emission by 2040.

A.144 Our Waste, Our Resources: A strategy for England (2018) [See reference 328] aims to increase resource productivity and eliminate avoidable waste by 2050. The Strategy sets out key targets which include: a 50% recycling rate for household waste by 2020, a 75% recycling rate for packaging by 2030, 65% recycling rate for municipal solid waste by 2035 and municipal waste to landfill 10% or less by 2035.

A.145 The **Water Environment Regulations [See reference 329]** protect inland surface waters, transitional waters, coastal waters and groundwater, and outlines the associated river basin management process. These Regulations

establish the need to prevent deterioration of waterbodies and to protect, enhance and restore waterbodies with the aim of achieving good ecological and chemical status.

A.146 The UK Plan for Tackling Roadside Nitrogen Dioxide Concentrations [See reference 330]: Sets out the Government's ambition and actions for delivering a better environment and cleaner air, including £1 billion investment in ultra-low emission vehicles, a £290 million National Productivity Investment Fund, a £11 million Air Quality Grant Fund and £255 million Implementation Fund to help Local Authorities to prepare Air Quality Action Plans and improve air quality, an £89 million Green Bus Fund, £1.2 billion Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy and £100 million to help improve air quality on the National road network.

A.147 The Nitrate Pollution Prevention Regulations [See reference 331]

provides for the designation of land as nitrate vulnerable zones and imposes annual limits on the amount of nitrogen from organic manure that may be applied or spread in a holding in a nitrate vulnerable zone. The Regulations also specify the amount of nitrogen to be spread on a crop and how, where and when to spread nitrogen fertiliser, and how it should be stored. It also establishes closed periods during which the spreading of nitrogen fertiliser is prohibited.

A.148 The Water Supply (Water Quality) Regulations [See reference 332]

focus on the quality of water for drinking, washing, cooking and food preparation, and for food production. Their purpose is to protect human health from the adverse effects of any contamination of water intended for human consumption by ensuring it is wholesome and clean.

A.149 The Environmental Permitting Regulations [See reference 333]

streamline the legislative system for industrial and waste installations into a single permitting structure for those activities which have the potential to cause harm to human health or the environment. They set out how to prevent or, where that is not practicable, to reduce emissions into air, water and land and to

prevent the generation of waste, in order to achieve a high level of protection of the environment and human health.

A.150 The **Air Quality Standards Regulations [See reference 334]** set out limits on concentrations of outdoor air pollutants that impact public health, most notably particulate matter (PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5}) and nitrogen dioxide (NO₂). It also sets out the procedure and requirements for the designation of Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs).

A.151 National Planning Policy for Waste (NPPW) (2014) [See reference

335]: Key planning objectives are identified within the NPPW, requiring planning Authorities to:

- Help deliver sustainable development through driving waste management up the waste hierarchy;
- Ensure waste management is considered alongside other spatial planning concerns;
- Provide a framework in which communities take more responsibility for their own waste;
- Help secure the recovery or disposal of waste without endangering human health and without harming the environment; and
- Ensure the design and layout of new development supports sustainable waste management.

A.152 Water White Paper (2012) [See reference 336]: Sets out the Government's vision for the water sector including proposals on protecting water resources and reforming the water supply industry. It states outlines the measures that will be taken to tackle issues such as poorly performing ecosystem, and the combined impacts of climate change and population growth on stressed water resources.

A.153 National Policy Statement for Waste Water (2012) [See reference337]: sets out Government policy for the provision of major waste water infrastructure. The policy set out in this NPS is, for the most part, intended to

make existing policy and practice in consenting nationally significant waste water infrastructure clearer and more transparent.

A.154 Building Regulations (2010) **[See reference 338]**: requires that reasonable precautions are taken to avoid risks to health and safety cause by contaminants in ground to be covered by building and associated ground.

A.155 Safeguarding our Soils – A Strategy for England (2009) [See

reference **339]**: Sets out how England's soils will be managed sustainably. It highlights those areas which Defra will prioritise and focus attention on tackling degradation threats, including better protection for agricultural soils; protecting and enhancing stores of soil carbon; building the resilience of soils to a changing climate; preventing soil pollution; effective soil protection during construction and dealing with contaminated land.

A.156 Future Water: The Government's Water Strategy for England (2008) [See reference 340]: Sets out how the Government wants the water sector to look by 2030, providing an outline of steps which need to be taken to get there. These steps include improving the supply of water; agreeing on important new infrastructure such as reservoirs; proposals to time limit abstraction licences; and reducing leakage. The document also states that pollution to rivers will be tackled, while discharge from sewers will be reduced.

A.157 The Air Quality Strategy for England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland (2007) [See reference 341]: Sets out a way forward for work and planning on air quality issues by setting out the air quality standards and objectives to be achieved. It introduces a new policy framework for tackling fine particles and identifies potential new national policy measures which modelling indicates could give further health benefits and move closer towards meeting the Strategy's objectives. The objectives of the Strategy are to:

- Further improve air quality in the UK from today and long term; and
- Provide benefits to health quality of life and the environment.

A.158 The **Urban Waste Water** Treatment **Regulations** (2003) **[See reference 342]** protect the environment from the adverse effects of urban waste water discharges and certain industrial sectors, notably domestic and industrial waste water. The regulations require the collection of waste water and specifies how different types of waste water should be treated, disposed and reused.

Sub-national

A.159 Essex Minerals Local Plan [See reference 343]: The Plan provides a policy framework for all parties involved in future minerals and minerals related development as it provides a picture of how Essex County Council see minerals development in the County taking place up to 2029, the steps needed to make this happen and the measures necessary to assess progress on the way

A.160 Essex and Southend Waste Local Plan (2017) **[See reference** 344]: The plan sets out how Essex and Southend-on-Sea aim to manage waste for its duration. It also seeks to deal with waste more sustainably, encouraging recycling and reducing reliance on landfill. Waste planning in Thurrock is guided by the relevant policies in the adopted Core Strategy and Policies for Management of Development.

A.161 Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Essex (2007 to 2032) [See reference 345]: This Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy (JMWMS) has been developed by the thirteen waste authorities of Essex, comprising Essex County Council, as the Waste Disposal Authority (WDA), and the twelve District and Borough Councils, as the Waste Collection Authorities (WCAs), in Essex. The strategy sets out key targets and objectives for the Essex Waste Partnership, including to reduce the amount of waste produced and to achieve high levels of recycling.

A.162 Air Quality Management Plan – A127 (2018) **[See reference** 346**]**: As a result of high volumes of traffic and congestion, three locations along the A127 route in Basildon Borough and Rochford District have been identified by the Department for the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) Pollution

Climate Mapping (PCM) model as likely exceeding EU air quality thresholds for Nitrogen Oxide (NO₂). Due to increasing evidence that air quality has an important effect on public health, the economy, and the environment, this Strategic Outline Case (SOC) supports the proposed Air Quality Management Plan (AQMP) for the A127 route in Basildon and Rochford. The strategy seeks to deliver a scheme that leads to likely compliance with the annual mean NO₂ concentration Limit Value on the PCM network.

Implications of the policy review for the Local Plan and IIA: In order to align with other relevant policy documents, the Local Plan should seek to minimise the contamination of land, water and air, and to ensure the effective management of waste and water and the efficient extraction of minerals.

The IIA Is able to respond to this through the inclusion of IIA objectives relating to air pollution, water quality, land contamination, waste management, and the efficient use of land.

Appendix B Consultation comments

B.1 This Appendix sets out the consultation comments received in relation to consultation on the previous stages of IIA, namely the IIA Scoping Report (February 2023).

B.2 The bullet points below set out the comment received and the sub-bullet points set out how the comment has been addressed within the IIA, or if no action has been taken, why not.

SA Scoping Report (February 2023)

Environment Agency

- TE2100 Policy for this area currently is 'to continue with existing or alternative actions to manage flood risk. We will continue to maintain flood defences at their current level accepting that the likelihood and/or consequences of a flood will increase because of climate change'. This means that whilst the area may be defended now, this standard of protection may reduce over time and any future planning decisions will need to consider the long-term sustainability of development within this area, which may see an increase in flood risk in the future.
 - Reference to the fact that defences at this location could be overtopped in the future if defences are not raised in line with climate change has been added to Chapter 4
- The Council should be mindful that the PPG states that if 'proposed development cannot be made safe throughout its lifetime without increasing flood risk elsewhere, it should not be permitted' and that avoidance of flood risk areas should be the primary consideration. It may therefore be prudent to expand this section to reiterate the government

recommendations to avoid flood risk areas before considering minimising or mitigating risks.

- Reference to planning practice guidance has been added to Chapter 4.
- Paragraph 052 of the PPG: Development and Flood Risk states that 'the local planning authority may have a Local Plan policy on what changes of use will be acceptable in areas at risk of flooding'. In areas of the District already developed, there are often pressures to regenerate with alternative uses to those originally permitted. This can lead to applications for higher vulnerability uses than those originally considered appropriate and the local plan should provide a clear steer on how new or regenerated development can meet longer term sustainability objectives in flood risk terms.
 - Reference to planning practice guidance has been added to Chapter 4.
- We recommend that the Local Plan makes it clear to developers that an assessment of the risk of overtopping will need to accompany and planning applications, which have already passed the sequential test, to enable the exception test to be considered. This should be applied for both tidal and fluvial risks across the district.
 - Relayed to the Council for consideration in the plan-making process.
- It should be noted that the SFRA was last updated in 2018 and climate change allowances and planning advice has been updated since then. The local plan should be mindful the flood extents may have increased since the publication of the SFRA, as climate change allowances have been revised. It should also be noted that the advice within the PPG is that the extent for functional floodplain should generally be based upon the 1 in 30 year annual probability flood (3.3%), which would be a deviation from the advice within the SFRA, which refers to the 1 in 20 year annual probability flood. It is for local planning authorities to define the extent of functional floodplain, and this is something that should be given further consideration within the plan, so that the intent of the Council is understood for any development within the areas, being mindful of the current planning advice within table 2 of the PPG: Development and Flood Risk on flood zone 'incompatibility'.
- Relayed to the Council for consideration in the plan-making process.
- There should be a stronger emphasis on the need for developers to provide Biodiversity net gain.
 - Further emphasis added on the importance of biodiversity net gain to in Chapter 5.

Historic England

- Paragraphs 199 and 200 of the NPPF make it clear that great weight should be given to the conservation of heritage assets, and that any harm to, or loss of, the significance of a designated heritage assets should require clear and convincing justification. However, we often see IIA's concluding 'uncertain effects' in relation to potential site allocations because there isn't sufficient information to understand what impact development would have on the significance of nearby heritage assets. Our Advice Note 3 'The Historic Environment and Site Allocations in Local Plans' (HEAN 3) sets out a suggested approach to assessing sites and their impact on heritage assets. We recommend that this methodology is applied to the assessment and selecting of sites within the Basildon Borough Local Plans, policies and programmes in the report.
 - The advice note will be reviewed to inform the development of appropriate historic environment site assessment criteria.

Natural England

We query the limit of 5km for the identification of international sites which may be affected by the Local Plan and refer you to Essex Coast Recreational disturbance Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy (RAMS) which has identified Zones of Influence (ZoIs) for coastal internationally designated sites.

- Future distance buffers for the screening of effects on international sites reported in the IIA Report will be in line with those used in the Habitats Regulations Assessment Report.
- Regarding IIA objective 2 we are pleased to see reference to accessible, new, high quality, multifunctional open spaces, blue and green infrastructure (GI) etc... The '15 minute neighbourhood' concept is encouraged as part of the new GI standards. This seeks to ensure that everyone has access to good quality natural greenspace within 15 minutes walking distance from their homes, in line with the Accessible Natural Greenspace Standards and Green Flag Criteria.
 - Reference to the 15-minute neighbourhood concept has been added to Chapter 4.
- Regarding IIA objective 2 development should also be designed to meet the 15 Green Infrastructure Principles. The GI Standards can be used to inform the quality, quantity and type of green infrastructure to be provided.
 - Reference to Natural England's Green Infrastructure Framework and Principles has been added to Appendix A.
- Regarding IIA objective 7 please note that brownfield/previously developed land may have high biodiversity interest, particularly for invertebrates, and this should be taken account of by the Local Plan/development.
 - IIA objective 7 appraisal question updated to reference potential biodiversity value of brownfield land in Chapter 5.
- Regarding IIA objective 10 consideration should be given to going beyond the minimum 10% biodiversity net gain target.
 - IIA objective 7 appraisal question changed to above 10% biodiversity net gain in Chapter 5
- Regarding the future Habitats Regulations Assessment, Natural England recommend a strategic approach to mitigation along the Essex coast to enable the conclusion of 'no adverse effect on the integrity of the international designated sites' regarding in-combination recreational effects, namely Essex Coast RAMS. Much of Basildon borough falls within the overall Zol, so new housing in this zone will be required to contribute

financially to Essex Coast RAMS. Other potential impact pathways arising from the local plan, such as changes to water quality and quantity and air quality at the designated sites will also need to be appraised.

- This recommendation has been noted for the Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA).
- Basildon is a relatively urbanised borough which is likely to give rise to recreational pressure on wildlife sites with public access, including SSSIs.
 - Reference to this risk has been added to Chapter 4.
- There may also be opportunities to improve the connectivity of wildlife sites and habitats as part of a Nature Recovery Network.
 - Reference to this opportunity has been added to IIA objective 7 appraisal question in Chapter 45.

References

- 1 Office for National Statistics (2022) Population and household estimates, England and Wales: Census 2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmig</u> <u>ration/populationestimates/datasets/populationandhouseholdestimateseng</u> landandwalescensus2021
- 2 Local Government Association (2020) Basic facts about Basildon District [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://reports.esd.org.uk/reports/shared?encryptedId=66D8C345D6F9F8</u> <u>1A2C8240E0BADAD113B9A4B5D2067508BE3F3CCF7401216DC79D2B</u> <u>5AF5BF6ACD58C8A67C72C0EEB6BC3A7393029025C9CF1585121623</u> <u>15F225B0D7B8618394BF7D835DE05410299424</u>
- Basildon Borough Council (2022) Local Development Scheme 2022-2027 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11479/Basildon-Council-Local-Development-Scheme-LDS-2022-2027/pdf/Basildon_Council - Local_Development_Scheme_LDS_2022-2027.pdf?m=638047075807230000#:~:text=1.6%20The%20Basildon%20 Borough%20Local,Plan%202014%20%2D%202034%20from%20examina tion.</u>
- 4 Basildon Council (2007) Basildon District Local Plan Saved Policies [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/598/Basildon-District-Local-Plan-Saved-Policies-September-2007/pdf/Basildon_District_Local_Plan_Saved_Policies_-</u> _____September_2007.pdf?m=636759787325800000
- 5 The Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 was amended under the Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (EU Exit) Regulations 2018.
- 6 Directive 2001/42/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 June 2001 on the assessment of the effects of certain plans and programmes on the environment.

- 7 The Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/1633), as amended by The Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 (SI 2018/1232).
- Explanatory Memorandum to the Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 No. 1232.
- 9 Under EU Directives 85/337/EEC and 97/11/EC concerning EIA.
- 10 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government and Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2016, updated 2021) Planning practice guidance [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/planning-practice-guidance
- 11 Levelling-up and Regeneration Bill 2022
- 12 Public Health England (2020) Health Impact Assessment in spatial planning. A guide for local authority public health and planning teams [pdf]. Available at: <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads
- 13 Essex Planning Officers' Association (online) Essex Design Guide: Health Impact Assessments [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexdesignguide.co.uk/supplementary-guidance/healthimpact-assessments/</u>
- 14 The Conservation (Natural Habitats, &c.) (Amendment) Regulations 2007 (2007) SI No. 2007/1843. TSO (The Stationery Office), London.
- 15 The Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations 2017 (2017) SI No. 2017/1012, as amended by The Conservation of Habitats and Species (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019 (SI 2019/579), TSO (The Stationery Office), London.
- Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2020) Guidance
 Strategic Environmental Assessment and Sustainability Appraisal
 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/strategic-environmental-assessment-and-sustainability-appraisal</u>

- **17** Directive 2001/42/EC on the assessment of the effects of certain plans and programmes on the environment (SEA Directive).
- **18** The Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/1633).
- **19** The Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 (SI 2018/1232).
- 20 Department of Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2020) Strategic Environmental Assessment and Sustainability Appraisal National Planning Practice Guidance [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/strategic-environmental-assessment-and-</u> <u>sustainability-appraisal</u>
- 21 Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (2005) A Practical Guide to the Strategic Environmental Assessment Directive [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/7657/practicalguidesea.pdf</u>
- 22 European Commission (2013) Guidance on Integrating Climate Change and Biodiversity into Strategic Environmental Assessment [pdf]. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/environment/eia/pdf/SEA%20Guidance.pdf
- 23 Historic England (2016) Sustainability Appraisal and Strategic Environmental Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://historicengland.org.uk/images-books/publications/sustainability-appraisal-and-strategic-environmental-assessment-advice-note-8/</u>
- 24 RTPI (2018) Strategic Environmental Assessment: Improving the effectiveness and efficiency of SEA/SA for land use plans [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.rtpi.org.uk/media/1822/sea-sapracticeadvicefull2018c.pdf</u>
- 25 United National Economic and Social Council (2020) Draft guidance on assessing health impacts in Strategic Environmental Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://unece.org/environment/documents/2021/08/working-documents/draft-guidance-assessing-health-impacts-strategic</u>
- 26 Public Health England (2020) Health Impact Assessment in spatial planning: A guide for local authority public health and planning teams [pdf]. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa ds/attachment_data/file/929230/HIA_in_Planning_Guide_Sept2020.pdf

- 27 Explanatory Memorandum to the Environmental Assessments and Miscellaneous Planning (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 No. 1232.
- 28 United Nations (2015) Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development [online]. Available at: <u>https://sdgs.un.org/2030agenda</u>
- 29 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2021) National Planning Policy Framework [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1005759/NPPF_July_2021.pdf</u>
- 30 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government and Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2016, updated 2021) Planning practice guidance [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/planning-practice-guidance</u>
- 31 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (July 2018) Housing Delivery Test Measurement Rule Book [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/housing-delivery-test-</u> <u>measurement-rule-book</u>
- 32 South Essex Plan (2018-2020) South Essex Plan 2050 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.southessexplan.co.uk/</u>
- 33 Met Office (2022) UKCP18 Climate Change [online] Available at: <u>https://www.metoffice.gov.uk/research/approach/collaboration/ukcp/data/in</u> <u>dex</u>
- 34 International Journal of Climatology (2022) State of the UK Climate 2021 [online] Available at: <u>https://rmets.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/JOC.7787</u>
- IPCC (2019) IPCC Special Report Global Warming of 1.5°C [online].
 Available at: <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/</u>
- **36** Basildon Borough Council (undated) Basildon Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan [online]. Available at:

https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/10899/Climate-Change-and-Strategy-Action-Plan-Adobe-PDF-Basildon-Borough-Council/pdf/75.2_-Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan.pdf?m=6377351336255700 00

- Met Office (2018) UKCP18 Key Results [online]. Available at: <u>www.metoffice.gov.uk/research/approach/collaboration/ukcp/key-results</u>. The following parameters were used: Region – East England River Basin; Time Horizon; 2030-2049; Emissions Scenario – RCP6.0; 50th percentile change.
- 38 UK Climate Risk (2021) Third UK Climate Risk Independent Assessment [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.ukclimaterisk.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2021/06/Technical-Report-The-Third-Climate-Change-Risk-Assessment.pdf</u>
- 39 Office for National Statistics (2021) 2005 to 2019 UK local and regional CO₂ emissions – data tables (Excel) [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/996057/2005-</u> <u>19_UK_local_and_regional_CO2_emissions.xlsx</u>
- 40 Office for National Statistics (2022) 2005 to 2020 UK local and regional greenhouse gas emissions data tables (Excel) [online]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/system/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1086980/UK-local-authority-ghg-emissions-2020.xlsx
- Office for National Statistics (2021) 2005 to 2019 UK local and regional CO₂ emissions – data tables (Excel) [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/996057/2005-</u> <u>19_UK_local_and_regional_CO2_emissions.xlsx</u>
- 42 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (2022) Total final energy consumption at regional and local authority level: 2005 to 2020 [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1106843/subnational_total_final_energy_consump</u> <u>tion_2020.xlsx</u>

- 43 Tyndall Research Centre (2023) Setting Climate Commitments for Basildon [online]. Available at: https://carbonbudget.manchester.ac.uk/reports/E07000066/
- 44 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (2022) 2021 UK greenhouse gas emissions, provisional figures [online], Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1064923/2021-provisional-emissions-statistics-</u> <u>report.pdf</u>
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2022) UK road transport energy consumption at regional and local authority level, 2005 to 2020 [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1086684/sub-national-road-transport-fuel-</u> consumption-statistics-2005-2020.xlsx
- 47 Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2019) Energy Trends: June 2019, special feature article - Road fuel consumption and the UK motor vehicle fleet [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/energy-trends-june-2019special-feature-article-road-fuel-consumption-and-the-uk-motorvehiclefleet</u>
- 48 Department for Transport (2022) Electric vehicle charging devices by local authority [online]. Available at: <u>https://maps.dft.gov.uk/ev-charging-</u> <u>map/index.html</u>
- 49 Essex County Council (2022) East Mayne, Basildon Air quality scheme [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/highway-schemes-and-developments/highway-schemes/basildon-schemes/air-quality</u>
- 50 Essex County Council (2011) Essex Local Transport Plan [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/highway-schemes-and-developments/local-transport-plan</u>
- 51 Department for Transport (2020) Government takes historic step towards a net-zero with end of sale of new petrol and diesel cars by 2030 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-takes-</u>

historic-step-towards-net-zero-with-end-of-sale-of-new-petrol-and-dieselcars-by-2030

- 52 AECOM and The Landscape Partnership (2011) East of England Renewable and Low Carbon Energy Capacity Study [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.eastsuffolk.gov.uk/assets/Planning/Suffolk-Coastal-Local-</u> <u>Plan/Document-Library/Infrastructure/east-of-england-renewable-energycapacity-study.pdf</u>.
- 53 Basildon Borough Council (2015) Basildon Borough Renewable and Low Carbon Energy Constraints and Opportunities Assessment [pdf]., Available at: <a href="https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9231/EV078-Renewable-and-Low-Carbon-Energy-Constraints-and-Opportunities-Assessment-Dec-2015/pdf/EV078_Renewable_and_Low Carbon_Energy_Constraints_and_Opportunities_Assessment_-Dec_2015.pdf?m=636899802978130000
- 54 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (2021) Renewable electricity by local authority 2014 – 2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1115981/Renewable_electricity_by_local_authorit</u> <u>y_2014-2021_Nov22update.xlsx</u>
- 55 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, Met Office and Environment Agency (n.d.) UK Climate Projections [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.metoffice.gov.uk/pub/data/weather/uk/ukcp18/sciencereports/ukcp-infographic-headline-findings.pdf</u>
- 56 AECOM (2018) South Essex Level 1 Strategic Flood Risk Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4947/Water-Cycle-Flood-Risk-and-Surface-Water-Management</u>
- 57 Essex County Council (2020) The Sustainable Drainage Systems Design Guide For Essex [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexdesignguide.co.uk/suds</u>
- 58 AECOM (2018) South Essex Level 1 Strategic Flood Risk Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4947/Water-Cycle-Flood-Risk-and-Surface-Water-Management</u>
- **59** Ibid.

- 60 Basildon Borough Council (2009-2018) Evidence Base Water Cycle, Flood Risk and Surface Water Management: Strategic Flood Risk Assessment Level 1 and Level 2 [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4947/Evidence-Base---Water-Cycle-Flood-Risk-and-Surface-Water-Management</u>
- 61 URS/Scott Wilson (2012) South Essex Surface Water Management Plan: Phases II, III and IV [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/5316/South-Essex-Surface-Water-Management-Plan-April-2012/pdf/URS_Scott_Wilson_-South_Essex_Surface_Water_Management_Plan_-April_2012.pdf?m=635255559414000000</u>
- 62 South Essex Council (2020) Surface Water Management Action Plan for South Essex
- 63 Environment Agency (2022) Flood risk assessments: climate change allowances [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/flood-riskassessments-climate-change-allowances</u>
- 64 UK Health Security Agency (2022) UKHSA and ONS release estimates of excess deaths during summer of 2022 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ukhsa-and-ons-release-estimatesof-excess-deaths-during-summer-of-2022</u>
- 66 Basildon Borough Council and JMP Consultants Ltd (2017) Basildon Parking Capacity and Intervention Study [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/7877/Basildon-Council-Basildon-Parking-Capacity-and-Intervention-Study-May-2017/pdf/Basildon_Council_-</u>

Basildon Parking Capacity and Intervention Study -May 2017.pdf?m=636492996181530000

- 67 Highways England (2021) Lower Thames Crossing: Guide to community impacts consultation [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://highwaysengland.citizenspace.com/ltc/community-impacts-</u> <u>consultation-</u> 2021/supporting documents/LTC%20Summary%20Guide 3.pdf
- 68 New Civil Engineer (2022) Lower Thames Crossing application's £267M cost highlights complexity of planning system [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.newcivilengineer.com/latest/lower-thames-crossing-applications-267m-cost-highlights-complexity-of-planning-system-06-12-2022/</u>
- 69 Office for National Statistics (2022) Method used to travel to work [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/datasets/TS061/editions/2021/versions/1
- 70 Office for National Statistics (2022) Travel to work, England and Wales: Census 2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes/bulletins/traveltoworkenglandandwales/census2</u> 021#cite-this-statistical-bulletin
- 71 NOMIS (2001) Location of usual residence and place of work by method of travel to work [online]. Available at: https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/census/2011/wu03uk/chart
- 72 Essex County Council (2011) Essex Transport Strategy: The Local Transport Plan for Essex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/uploads/docs/essex_ltp.pdf</u>
- **73** Ibid.
- 74 WSP/Basildon Borough Council (2021) BBC LOCAL CYCLING & WALKING INFRASTRUCTURE PLAN PLUS [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11466/PSD040-Basildon-Borough-Local-Cycling-and-Walking-Infrastructure-Plan-Plus-LCWIP-June-2021/pdf/PSD040 Basildon_Borough_Local_Cycling_and_Walking_Infras tructure_Plan_Plus_LCWIP__-_June_2021.pdf?m=638046253577200000</u>

- 75 Essex County Council (2011) Essex Transport Strategy: The Local Transport Plan for Essex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/uploads/docs/essex_ltp.pdf</u>
- 76 NOMIS (2021) Labour Market Profile Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/la/1946157210/report.aspx#tabre</u> <u>spop</u>
- 77 Basildon Council (2023) Basildon Borough Profile [online]. Available at: https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/8922/Basildon-Borough-Profile
- **78** Ibid.
- 79 Office for National Statistics (2020) Population projections for local authorities: Table 2 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmig</u> <u>ration/populationprojections/datasets/localauthoritiesinenglandtable2</u>
- 80 Office for National Statistics (2021) Estimates of the population for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmig</u> <u>ration/populationestimates/datasets/populationestimatesforukenglandand</u> <u>walesscotlandandnorthernireland</u>
- 81 South Essex Housing Group (2023) South Essex Housing Market Trends: Quarterly Report: House Prices, Affordability & Market Indicators [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.housingessex.org/topic/evidence-base/</u>
- Basildon Borough Council (2021) Local Planning Authority Monitoring Report 2020/2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11179/Basildon-Council-Authority-Monitoring-Report-2020-2021/pdf/Basildon_Council_-</u> <u>Authority_Monitoring_Report_2020-2021.pdf?m=637889827789270000</u>
- 83 Basildon Borough Council (2023) Draft Housing Strategy (2023-2028) [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/9541/Public-Consultation-Housing-Strategy-2023-28</u>
- 84 Turley (2022) South Essex Housing Needs Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11530/South-Essex-Housing-Needs-Assessment-June-</u>

2022/pdf/South Essex Housing Needs Assessment -June 2022.pdf?m=638097384562930000

- 85 Basildon Borough Council (2021) Authority Monitoring Report 2020-2021 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/2075/Authority-Monitoring-Report</u>
- Basildon Borough Council and Opinion Research Services (2020) Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment: Update Report [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://basildon.gov.uk/media/10197/PSD006-Gypsy-and-Traveller-Accommodation-Assessment-GTAA-Update-Report-June-2020/pdf/Basildon_Council_-PSD006_Gypsy_and_Traveller_Accommodation_Assessment_(GTAA)_ Update_Report_-_June_2.pdf?m=637322231978530000
 </u>
- 87 Turley (2022) South Essex Housing Needs Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11530/South-Essex-Housing-Needs-Assessment-June-</u> <u>2022/pdf/South_Essex_Housing_Needs_Assessment_-</u> <u>June_2022.pdf?m=638097384562930000</u>
- 88 Turley (2022) South Essex Housing Needs Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11530/South-Essex-Housing-Needs-Assessment-June-</u> <u>2022/pdf/South_Essex_Housing_Needs_Assessment_-</u> _June_2022.pdf?m=638097384562930000
- Basildon Council (2019) Homelessness and Rough Sleeping Prevention Strategy 2019-2024 [online]. Available at: https://basildon.gov.uk/HomelessnessandRoughSleepingPreventionStrategy https://basildon.gov.uk/HomelessnessandRoughSleepingPreventionStrategy
- 90 Office for National Statistics (2022) How health has changed in your local area: 2015 to 2020 [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialca https://www.ons.gov https://wwww.ons.gov https://www.ons.g
- 91 Public Health England (2020) Local Authority Health Profile 2019 Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/static-reports/health-profiles/2019/E07000066.html?area-name=Basildon</u>

- 92 Essex County Council and Organisational Intelligence (2016) Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2016: Local Authority Portrait Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/e1k8d/joint-</u> <u>strategic-needs-assessment-2016</u>
- **93** Health and Wellbeing in Essex. January 2022.
- 94 Basildon Borough Council (2023) Basildon Borough Profile [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/8922/Basildon-Borough-Profile</u>
- 95 Health and Wellbeing in Essex. January 2022.
- 96 Basildon Borough Council (2020) Basildon Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2020-2025 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/10863/Health-and-Wellbeing-Strategy-2020-2025/pdf/Basildons_Health_and_Wellbeing_Strategy_2020-2025.pdf?m=637711064099430000</u>
- **97** Ibid.
- 98 Office for National Statistics (2022) Personal well-being in the UK: April 2021 to March 2022 [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing/bulletins/measuringnationalwellbeing/april2021tomarch2022
- 99 Essex County Council (2019) School's Health and Wellbeing Survey (SHEU) 2019 [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/v89p3/schools-health-and-wellbeing-survey-sheu-2019</u>
- 100 Office for National Statistics (2021) Loneliness rates and well-being indicators by local authority [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing/dataset</u> <u>s/lonelinessratesandwellbeingindicatorsbylocalauthority</u>
- 101 Department for Transport (2021) Journey time statistics: data tables [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistical-data-sets/journey-time-statistics-data-tables-jts</u>
- **102** Ibid.

- 103 Basildon Borough Council (2010) PPG17 Open Space Assessment: Part 1 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/2111/Basildon-District-PPG17-Open-Space-Assessment-Part-I-2010/pdf/Basildon_District_PPG17_Open_Space_Assessment_Part_I_-2010.pdf?m=634056465017330000</u>
- 104 Basildon Borough Council (2015) Open Space Assessment Gap Analysis [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/6612/Basildon-</u> <u>Council-Open-Space-Assessment-Gap-Analysis-Dec-</u> <u>2015/pdf/Basildon_Council_-_Open_Space_Assessment_Gap_Analysis_-</u> _Dec_2015.pdf?m=635896611202570000
- 106 Knight, Kavanagh and Page (2018) South Essex Indoor Built Facilities Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9252/EV100-Basildon-Council-Indoor-Sports-Facilities-Strategy-Action-Plan-Nov-18/pdf/EV100 Basildon Council -Indoor Sports Facilities Strategy Action Plan -Nov 18.pdf?m=636899836876900000</u>
- 107 Knight, Kavanagh and Page (2018) Basildon Borough Council Playing Pitch Strategy Assessment Report [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/8979/Basildon-Council-Playing-Pitch-Strategy-Assessment-Report-Aug-2018/pdf/Basildon_Council -Playing_Pitch_Strategy_Assessment_Report -_____Aug_2018.pdf?m=636869510572270000</u>
- **108** Varbes (2022) Crime in Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.varbes.com/crime/basildon-crime</u>
- 109 Ibid.
- **110** CrimeRate (2023) Crime and Safety in Basildon, Essex [online]. Available at: <u>https://crimerate.co.uk/essex/basildon</u>

- 111 Safer Essex Roads Partnership (2021) Collision Data [online]. Available at: <u>https://saferessexroads.org/collision-</u> <u>data/#:~:text=In%202006%20there%20were%2031%2C845,1%2C174%2</u> <u>0of%20them%20in%20Essex.andtext=During%202018%20there%20were</u> <u>%2049,how%20they%20use%20the%20road</u>
- **112** Essex County Council and Organisational Intelligence (2016) Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2016: Local Authority Portrait Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/e1k8d/joint-</u> <u>strategic-needs-assessment-2016</u>
- 113 Essex School Organisation Service (2020) 10 Year Plan: Meeting the demand for school places in Essex 2021-2030 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/1sTwHeX9pKGI7ebfWZQ8yS/96</u> 075a2a1c4da12ea2af8b873ee76900/ECC 10 year plan school places 2021_2030.pdf
- 114 Basildon Borough Council (undated) Economic Development Strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/8339/Economic-Development-Strategy/pdf/ED_Policy_refresh_v11_final_draft_for_circulation.pdf?m=63_6694117383000000</u>
- **115** NOMIS (2021) Labour Market Profile Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/la/1946157210/report.aspx#tabw</u> <u>a</u>.
- 116 Department of Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2019) Index of Multiple Deprivation mapping tool [online]. Available at: <u>https://dclgapps.communities.gov.uk/imd/iod_index.html</u>
- 117 Basildon Borough Council (2022) Corporate Plan 2022-26 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11320/Corporate-Plan-2022-26/pdf/Corporate_Plan_2022-26.pdf?m=637943448673900000</u>
- 118 MOSAIC A tool for identifying the characteristics of households within an area. There are 66 different household types in MOSAIC and some or all of them can be present in an area.
- **119** ONS (2022) Census 2021: Disability, England and Wales [online]. Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialca re/healthandwellbeing/bulletins/disabilityenglandandwales/census2021#:~: text=does%20it%20matter%3F-,Disability%20in%20England%20and%20Wales,19.5%25%20(10.0%20mil

lion)

- 120 Office for National Statistics (2022) Legal partnership status [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/datasets/TS002/editions/2021/versions/1
- 121 Office for National Statistics (2023) Births in England and Wales: summary tables [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandm https://www.arriages/livebirths/datasets/birthsummarytables
- **122** Ibid.
- 123 Office for National Statistics (2021) Cenus Maps [online]. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/census/maps?lad=E07000066
- 124 Ibid.
- 125 Ibid.
- **126** Ibid.
- **127** Ibid.
- 128 Office for National Statistics (2020) Local authority ageing statistics, based on annual mid-year population estimates [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/datasets/ageing-population-</u> <u>estimates/editions/time-series/versions/1</u>
- **129** UK Chief Medical Officers (2019) UK Chief Medical Officers' Physical Activity Guidelines
- 130 Atkins (2013) Basildon Employment Land and Premises Study [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9178/EV028-Basildon-Borough-Employment-Land-and-Premises-Study-July-2013/pdf/EV028_Basildon_Borough_Employment_Land_and_Premises_Study_July_2013.pdf?m=636898904473000000</u>

- 131 Hatch Regeneris (2019) Future Economic Opportunities and Challenges Study [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4944/Evidence-Base-Economic-Retail-and-Town-Centres</u>.
- 132 GVA (2017) South Essex Economic Development Needs Assessment [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/7967/South-Essex-Economic-Development-Needs-Assessment-Nov-2017/pdf/South_Essex_Economic_Development_Needs_Assessment_-</u>_____Nov_2017.pdf?m=636535950936030000
- 133 Hatch Regeneris (2019) Future Economic Opportunities and Challenges Study [online].Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4944/Evidence-Base-Economic-Retail-and-Town-Centres</u>
- 134 Hatch Regeneris (2019) Future Economic Opportunities and Challenges Study [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4944/Evidence-Base-Economic-Retail-</u> and-Town-Centres
- 135 Essex County Council and Organisational Intelligence (2016) Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2016: Local Authority Portrait Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/e1k8d/joint-strategic-needs-assessment-2016</u>
- **136** NOMIS (2021) Labour Market Profile Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/la/1946157210/report.aspx</u>
- **137** Basildon Borough Council (2015) Shopping Frontage Review [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/2155/Withdrawn-Local-Plan-Evidence-Base</u>
- 138 Basildon Borough Council (2023) Basildon Town Centre: A Vision [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildonmeetings.info/documents/s132644/Enc.%202%20for</u> %20Basildon%20Town%20Centre%20Growth%20Vision.pdf
- 139 Essex County Council and Basildon Borough Council (2010-2011)
 Basildon Borough Historic Environment Characterisation Project [pdf].
 Available at: https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/3753/Basildon-Council-

<u>Historic-Environment-Characterisation-Report/pdf/Basildon_Council_-</u> <u>Historic_Environment_Characterisation_Report.pdf?m=63465589834517</u> 0000.

- **140** Historic England (2023) Listing [online]. Available at: https://historicengland.org.uk/listing/
- 141 Basildon Council (2023) Listed Buildings Register [online]. Available at: https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/642/Listed-buildings-register
- 142 Baildon Borough Council and Beacon Planning (2011) Billericay Conservation Area Management Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/3770/Basildon-Council-Billericay-Conservation-Area-Management-Plan/pdf/Basildon_Council -</u> <u>Billericay_Conservation_Area_Management_Plan.pdf?m=634655948097</u> 500000
- 143 Basildon Borough Council and Beacon Planning (2011) Great Burstead Conservation Area Character Appraisal [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9278/EV126-Basildon-Council-Great-Burstead-Conservation-Areas-Character-Appraisal-Nov-2011/pdf/EV126_Basildon_Council_-Great_Burstead_Conservation_Areas_Character_Appraisal_Nov_2011.p df?m=636899877914100000</u>
- 144 Basildon Borough Council and Beacon Planning (2011) Little Burstead Conservation Area Management Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9281/EV129-Basildon-Council-Little-Burstead-Conservation-Area-Management-Plan-Nov-2011/pdf/EV129_Basildon_Council -Little_Burstead_Conservation_Area_Management_Plan_Nov_2011.pdf? m=636899877934830000</u>
- 145 Basildon Borough Council (2010) The Essex Design Initiative: Noak Bridge Conservation Area Appraisal and Management Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9282/EV130-Noak-Bridge-Conservation-Area-Appraisal-and-Management-Plan-December-2012/pdf/EV130_Noak_Bridge_Conservation_Area_Appraisal_and_Mana gement_Plan_-_December_2012.pdf?m=636899877940800000</u>

- 146 Essex County Council and Basildon Borough Council (2010-2011) Basildon Borough Historic Environment Characterisation Project [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/3753/Basildon-Council-Historic-Environment-Characterisation-Report/pdf/Basildon_Council -Historic_Environment_Characterisation_Report.pdf?m=63465589834517 0000</u>
- **147** Historic England (2022) Search the Heritage at Risk Register [online]. Available at: <u>https://historicengland.org.uk/advice/heritage-at-risk/search-register/</u>
- 148 Historic England (2018) Wellbeing and the Historic Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://historicengland.org.uk/images-books/publications/wellbeing-and-the-historic-environment/wellbeing-and-historic-environment/</u>
- **150** Basildon Borough Council (2014) Landscape Character and Green Belt Landscape Capacity Study
- 151 Basildon Borough Council (2020) Authority Monitoring Report 2020-2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11179/Basildon-Council-Authority-Monitoring-Report-2020-2021/pdf/Basildon_Council -</u> <u>Authority_Monitoring_Report_2020-2021.pdf?m=637889827789270000</u>
- 152 Ibid.
- **153** Place Services (2021) Basildon Borough Wildlife Sites Review [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/4945/Evidence-Base-Air-Quality-Energy-and-Biodiversity</u>
- **154** Basildon Borough Council (2020) Authority Monitoring Report 2020-2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11179/Basildon-</u>

Basildon Borough Local Plan Integrated Impact Assessment

Council-Authority-Monitoring-Report-2020-2021/pdf/Basildon_Council_-Authority_Monitoring_Report_2020-2021.pdf?m=637889827789270000

- **155** Basildon Borough Council (2009) Basildon District Habitat and Biodiversity Report
- **156** National Biodiversity Network (2019) State of Nature [online]. Available at: <u>https://nbn.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/State-of-Nature-2019-UK-full-report.pdf</u>
- 157 World Health Organisation (2021) Nature, Biodiversity and Health: An Overview of Interconnections [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/341376/9789289055581eng.pdf</u>
- **158** Essex County Council and Organisational Intelligence (2016) Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2016: Local Authority Portrait Basildon [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/e1k8d/joint-</u> <u>strategic-needs-assessment-2016</u>
- **159** Essex County Council (2014) Essex Minerals Local Plan [pdf]. Available at:

https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/5UZuVtnjZbJ81olvZoZKVX/90acf c65df6fa8ee8ab20df3f0cda1c8/essex-minerals-local-plan-adopted-july-2014.pdf

160 Essex County Council (2014) Essex Minerals Local Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/5UZuVtnjZbJ81olvZoZKVX/90acf</u> <u>c65df6fa8ee8ab20df3f0cda1c8/essex-minerals-local-plan-adopted-july-</u> 2014.pdf

- **161** Basildon Borough Council (2022) Brownfield Land Register [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/article/6342/Brownfield-Land-Register-BLR</u>
- 162 Essex County Council (2021) Essex Climate Action Commission: Waste Management: Technical Annex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/4hABGW9zkcRdbxc9SOXkH4/fc</u> <u>4980f38f8e05df461994c532790ca1/Climate-Action-Annex-Waste-Management.pdf</u>

- 163 Basildon Borough Council (2023) Consultation on proposals for nonrecyclable waste collections [online]. Available at: https://www.basildon.gov.uk/
- 164 URS/Scott Wilson (2011) South Essex Outline Water Cycle Study: Technical Report [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9299/EV138-Basildon-Borough-Council-Scott-Wilson-South-Essex-Water-Cycle-Study-2011/pdf/EV138 Basildon Borough Council - Scott Wilson - South Essex Water Cycle Study - 2011.pdf?m=636899904167430000</u>
- 165 Environment Agency (2021) Classifications data for Essex South Management Catchment [online]. Available at: <u>https://environment.data.gov.uk/catchment-</u> <u>planning/ManagementCatchment/3084/classifications</u>
- 166 Environment Agency (2021) Challenges data for Essex South Management Catchment [online]. Available at: <u>https://environment.data.gov.uk/catchment-</u> <u>planning/ManagementCatchment/3084/rnags</u>
- 167 URS/Scott Wilson (2011) South Essex Outline Water Cycle Study: Technical Report [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/9299/EV138-Basildon-Borough-Council-Scott-Wilson-South-Essex-Water-Cycle-Study-2011/pdf/EV138_Basildon_Borough_Council_-_Scott_Wilson_-_South_Essex_Water_Cycle_Study_-_2011.pdf?m=636899904167430000</u>
- 168 Basildon Council (2022) Air Quality Annual Status Report (ASR) [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/11288/Basildon-Council-Brownfield-Land-Register-Part-1-2021-Supporting-Report/pdf/Brownfield_Land_Register_Part_1_2021_Supporting_Report_1 8qcbof3cul6p.pdf?m=637920329997870000</u>
- 169 Ibid
- **170** Depar.ment for Communities and Local Government (2014) National Planning Policy for Waste [online]. Available at:

References

https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/364759/141015_National_Planning_Policy_for_Waste.pdf

- 171 Essex local authorities (2007) Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Essex 2007-2032 [pdf]. Available at: https://www.loveessex.org/media/1541/waste_strategy.pdf
- 172 Water Resources East website. Available at: https://wre.org.uk/about-us/
- **173** DEFRA (2019) Clean Air Strategy 2019 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/clean-air-strategy-2019</u>
- 174 United Nations (2002) Declaration on Sustainable Development (Johannesburg Declaration) [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.un.org/esa/sustdev/documents/WSSD_POI_PD/English/POI_PD.htm</u>
- 175 United Nations (1998) Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://unece.org/DAM/env/pp/documents/cep43e.pdf</u>
- **176** United Nations Climate Change (2015) The Paris Agreement
- 177 Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government (2021) Flood risk and coastal change [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/flood-risk-and-coastal-change</u>
- **178** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Climate change [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/climate-change</u>
- **179** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2015) Renewable and low carbon energy [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/renewable-and-low-carbon-energy
- 180 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2014) Community Infrastructure Levy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/community-infrastructure-levy</u>
- 181 HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted

- 182 Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy and Prime Minister's Office, 10 Downing Street (2022) British energy security strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/britishenergy-security-strategy</u>
- 183 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (2021) Net Zero Strategy: Build Back Greener [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/net-zero-strategy</u>
- 184 Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2021) Industrial decarbonisation strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/industrial-decarbonisation-strategy</u>
- 185 Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2021) Heat and buildings strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/heat-and-buildings-strategy</u>
- 186 Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (2021) UK Hydrogen Strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-hydrogen-strategy</u>
- 187 HM Government (2021) The Energy Performance of Buildings Regulations [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2012/3118/contents/made
- **188** Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy (2020) Energy white paper: Powering our net zero future [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/energy-white-paper-</u> powering-our-net-zero-future
- 189 HM Government (2020) Flood and coastal erosion risk management: policy statement [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/flood-and-coastal-erosion-risk-management-policy-statement</u>
- **190** HM Government (2010) Flood and Water Management Act
- **191** HM Government (2019) The Flood and Water Regulations
- **192** HM Government (2018) A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [online]. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/673203/25-year-environment-plan.pdf

- 193 HM Government (2018) The National Adaptation Programme and the Third Strategy for Climate Adaptation Reporting: Making the country resilient to a changing climate [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uplo ads/attachment_data/file/727252/national-adaptation-programme-2018.pdf</u>
- **194** HM Government (2017) UK Climate Change Risk Assessment 2017 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-climate-change-risk-assessment-2017</u>
- **195** Department of Energy & Climate Change (2012) The Energy Efficiency Strategy: The Energy Efficiency Opportunity in the UK [online]. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/65602/6927-energy-efficiency-strategy--the-energy-efficiency.pdf

- **196** HM Government (2020) The national flood and coastal erosion risk management strategy for England [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-flood-and-coastalerosion-risk-management-strategy-for-england--2</u>
- 197 HM Government (2009) The UK Low Carbon Transition Plan [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/228752/9780108508394.pdf</u>
- 198 HM Government (2009) The UK Renewable Energy Strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/228866/7686.pdf
- 199 HM Government (2008) Climate Change Act 2008 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2008/27/pdfs/ukpga_20080027_en.p df
- 200 HM Government (2008) Planning and Energy Act 2008 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2008/21/section/1</u>

- 201 Essex County Council (2022) Essex Climate Action Plan: Essex County Council's response to Net Zero: Making Essex Carbon Neutral [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/4lhrw6uXe2g19YxYWkfsk6/eba8f</u> <u>76776738b010f21d3e7f3b9add2/9422</u> Climate Action Plan Report v3 -Digital Accessible.pdf
- 202 HM Government (2021) South East Inshore Marine Plan [pdf]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa ds/attachment_data/file/1004493/FINAL_South_East_Marine_Plan_1_p df
- 203 Environment Agency (2012) Thames Estuary 2100 Plan Managing flood risk through London and the Thames Estuary [pdf]. available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uplo</u> ads/attachment_data/file/322061/LIT7540_43858f.pdf
- 204 Essex County Council and Place Services (2018) Local Flood Risk Management Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://flood.essex.gov.uk/media/1293/essex-local-flood-risk-management-strategy.pdf</u>
- 205 URS/Scott Wilson (2012) South Essex Surface Water Management Plan: Phases II, III and IV [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.basildon.gov.uk/media/5316/South-Essex-Surface-Water-</u> <u>Management-Plan-April-2012/pdf/URS_Scott_Wilson -</u> <u>South_Essex_Surface_Water_Management_Plan_-</u> <u>_April_2012.pdf?m=635255559414000000</u>
- 206 South Essex Council (2020) Surface Water Management Action Plan for South Essex
- 207 JBA Consulting (2015) Surface Water Management Plan for Brentwood [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://document.brentwood.gov.uk/pdf/29052015103139u.pdf</u>
- **208** Essex County Council (2019) Green Essex Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://consultations.essex.gov.uk/rci/green-essex-</u>

strategy/supporting_documents/Green_Essex_Strategy_30042019%201.p

- 209 Alexandra Steed Urban, Green Infrastructure Consultancy, Jam and Prior and Partners (2020) Vol. 1: South Essex Strategic Green and Blue Infrastructure Study: Resilient by Nature [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://ca1jsp.edcdn.com/downloads/South-Essex-Strategic-Green-and-Blue-Infrastructure-Study.pdf</u>
- 210 Essex County Council (2020) Sustainable Drainage Systems Design Guide for Essex [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexdesignguide.co.uk/suds</u>
- 211 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2015). Transport evidence bases in plan making and decision taking [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/transport-evidence-bases-in-plan-making-and-decision-taking</u>
- 212 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2014). Travel Plans, Transport Assessments and Statements [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/travel-plans-transport-assessments-and-statements</u>
- 213 Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2022) White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/levelling-up-the-united-kingdom</u>
- 214 HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted
- 215 Department for Transport (2021) Decarbonising Transport: A Better, Greener Britain [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/1009448/decarbonising-transport-a-better-</u> <u>greener-britain.pdf</u>
- 216 Secretary for Transport (2022) Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy Report to Parliament 2022 [online]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa

ds/attachment_data/file/1087944/Cycling-and-walking-investmentstrategy-report-to-Parliament-2022-web.pdf

- 217 Department for Transport (2020) Decarbonising Transport: Setting the Challenge [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/932122/decarbonising-transport-setting-the-</u> <u>challenge.pdf</u>
- **218** Department for Transport (2018) The Road to Zero [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uplo</u> <u>ads/attachment_data/file/739460/road-to-zero.pdf</u>
- 219 Department for Transport (2017) Transport Investment Strategy [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/918490/Transport_investment_strategy.pdf</u>
- 220 Highways England (2017) Highways England Sustainable Development Strategy and Action Plan [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/highways-england-</u> <u>sustainable-development-strategy</u>
- 221 Department for Transport (2013). Door to Door: A strategy for improving sustainable transport integration [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/</u> <u>file/142539/door-to-door-strategy.pdf</u>
- 222 Essex County Council (2019) Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy (Covering Workplaces, Residential Developments and Schools including Further Education Establishments) [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/5T3h7kDuqTwZg7tzYY21E0/d98</u> <u>a73ccd9fa2e9e5cb4451ecd74cde5/sustainable-modes-travel-strategyessex-county-council.pdf</u>
- 223 Transport East (2022) Transport Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.transporteast.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/TE_Strategy-July22..WEB_-1.pdf</u>

- 224 Essex County Council (2011) Essex Transport Strategy: The Local Transport Plan for Essex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/uploads/docs/essex_ltp.pdf</u>
- 225 Essex County Council (2019) Essex County Council's Sustainable Modes of Travel Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.castlepoint.gov.uk/download.cfm?doc=docm93jijm4n5237.pdf</u> <u>andver=8667</u>
- 226 Essex County Council and Ringway Jacobs (2022) Essex Cycling Strategy Refresh [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/getting-around/cycling/cycle-strategy</u>
- 227 Essex County Council (2022) Essex Sector Development Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/3NhjkWUBS0sq8Qs4JtEs0I/a181</u> <u>eb994e3a1df50ab58254be509ed5/ECC-Essex-Sector-Development-Strategy-medium-form.pdf</u>
- 228 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2021) Housing needs of different groups [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-needs-of-different-</u> groups#addressing-the-need-for-different-types-of-housing
- 229 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Healthy and Safe communities [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/health-and-wellbeing</u>
- 230 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Housing supply and delivery [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-supply-and-delivery
- 231 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Housing for older and disabled people [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/housing-for-older-and-disabled-people</u>
- 232 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Noise. [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/noise--2</u>
- **233** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Light pollution [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/light-pollution</u>

- 234 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2014) Open space, sports and recreation facilities, public rights of way and local green space [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-space-</u> <u>sports-and-recreation-facilities-public-rights-of-way-and-local-green-space</u>
- 235 HM Government (2010) Equality Act 2010 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2010/15/contents
- 236 Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2022) White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/levelling-up-the-united-kingdom</u>
- 237 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2021) National Design Guide [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-design-guide
- 238 Department of Health and Social Care (2021) Build Back Better: Our Plan for Health and Social Care [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/build-back-better-our-plan-</u> for-health-and-social-care
- 239 Department for Health and Social Care and Cabinet Office (2021) COVID-19 mental health and wellbeing recovery action plan [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-mental-health-and-</u> wellbeing-recovery-action-plan
- 240 Department for Housing, Communities and Local Government (2020) Planning for the Future White Paper [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/907647/MHCLG-Planning-Consultation.pdf</u>
- 241 Ministry of Housing, Community and Local Government (2020) The charter for social housing residents: social housing white paper [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-charter-for-social-housing-residents-social-housing-white-paper#full-publication-update-history
- **242** Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2022) A fairer private rented sector [online]. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/a-fairer-private-rentedsector/a-fairer-private-rented-sector#executive-summary

- 243 Public Health England (2020) Guidance and supplementary planning document template for local authority public health and planning teams [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/healthy-weight-environments-using-the-planning-system</u>
- 244 Public Health England (2021) Addendum: Hot food takeaways use in the new Use Class Order [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/healthy-weight-environmentsusing-the-planning-system/addendum-hot-food-takeaways-use-in-thenew-use-class-order</u>
- 245 Public Health England (2019) PHE Strategy 2020-25 [online]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa ds/attachment_data/file/831562/PHE_Strategy_2020-25.pdf
- 246 HM Government (2018) A Green Future: Our 23 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/673203/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
- 247 Homes England (2018) Strategic Plan 2018 to 2023 [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/752686/Homes_England_Strategic_Plan_AW_RE</u> <u>V_150dpi_REV.pdf</u>
- 248 HM Government (2018) The Environmental Noise (England) Regulations
- 249 Department for Communities and Local Government (2017) Fixing our broken housing market [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/590464/Fixing_our_broken_housing_market_-</u> <u>print_ready_version.pdf</u>
- 250 Department for Communities and Local Government (2015) Planning Policy for Traveller Sites [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/457420/Final_planning_and_travellers_policy.pdf

- 251 Select Committee on Public Service and Demographic Change (2013) Ready for Ageing? [online]. Available at: <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201213/ldselect/ldpublic/140/140.pd</u> <u>f</u>
- 252 The Marmot Review (2011) Fair Society, Healthy Lives. [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.parliament.uk/documents/fair-society-healthy-lives-full-</u> report.pdf
- 253 Institute of Health Equity (2020) Health Equity in England: The Marmot Review 10 Years On [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.instituteofhealthequity.org/resources-reports/marmot-review-10-years-on</u>
- 254 HM Government (2011) Laying the Foundations: A Housing Strategy for England [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/7532/2033676.pdf
- 255 HM Government (2010) Healthy Lives, Healthy People: Our strategy for public health in England [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/216096/dh_127424.pdf
- 256 Department for Communities and Local Government (2015) Technical Housing Standards – Nationally Described Space Standard [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/technical-housing-standards-nationally-described-space-standard</u>
- 257 Essex County Council (2022) Levelling Up Essex: An Essex White Paper. [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/xTQoof74Yb8VF4DIqYGQ2/a1b9</u> <u>223c9730c307979a527a2270261e/Essex-County-Council-Levelling-Up-</u> <u>strategy.pdf</u>
- 258 Essex County Council (2021) Everyone's Essex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/QfCTFvZFWm6jBFzKIcxU8/3033</u> <u>e555110ddb553603919ae00c638d/ECC-Everyones-Essex-plan-2021-to-2025.pdf</u>

- 259 Essex County Council (2022) Essex Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2022 – 2026 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/dW4ULQt3z0drmsJ44BkPT/4e10</u> 87574de56130bf7c82374758b5d5/Essex-joint-health-and-wellbeingstrategy-2022-2026.pdf
- 260 Essex County Council (2021) Essex domestic abuse commissioning strategy 2021-24 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essex.gov.uk/plans-</u> and-strategies/essex-domestic-abuse-commissioning-strategy-2021-24
- 261 Essex County Council (2021) The Essex Plan for Working Families pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/3rwytGd6L562r4aGqdVgOy/e393</u> <u>909394f855ec95b60bbc6e3fb3d3/The-Essex-Plan-for-Working-</u> Families.pdf
- 262 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2020) Town centres and retail [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/ensuring-the-vitality-of-town-centres
- 263 Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (2022) White Paper Levelling Up the United Kingdom [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/levelling-up-the-united-kingdom</u>
- 264 HM Treasury (2021) Build Back Better: Our Plan for Growth [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/build-back-better-our-plan-for-growth/build-back-better-our-plan-for-growth-html</u>
- 265 UK Parliament (2020). Agriculture Act 2020 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2020/21/contents/enacted/data.htm
- 266 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (2020) Agricultural Transition Plan 2021 to 2024 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/agricultural-transition-plan-</u> 2021-to-2024
- 267 HM Government (2018) Industrial Strategy: Building a Britain fit for the future [pdf]. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa

ds/attachment_data/file/664563/industrial-strategy-white-paper-web-readyversion.pdf

- 268 GVA (2017) South Essex Economic Development Needs Assessment [online]. Available at: <u>https://localplan.southend.gov.uk/sites/localplan.southend/files/2019-02/South%20Essex%20Economic%20Development%20Needs%20Assessment%20-%20Nov%202017.pdf</u>
- 269 Opportunity South Essex, South Essex 2050 (2019) South Essex Productivity Strategy (Summary) [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.southeastlep.com/app/uploads/2019/11/20191120-Summary-Productivity-Strategy.pdf</u>
- 270 Essex County Council (2014) Essex Minerals Local Plan [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.placeservices.co.uk/media/56564/essex-mineral-local-plan-adopted-july-2014.pdf</u>
- 271 Essex County Council (2022) Digital Strategy for Essex [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.superfastessex.org/media/1717/digital-strategy-for-essex-june-2022-accessible-version.pdf</u>
- 272 Essex County Council (2014) Economic Plan for Essex [pdf]. Available at: https://cmis.essex.gov.uk/essexcmis5/Document.ashx?czJKcaeAi5tUFL1 DTL2UE4zNRBcoShgo=xcJETdWc4bEf%2boQQQWWA5FJMdcSu%2bV WE2Y3JMgABThjNxjq3DQ9IZg%3d%3dandrUzwRPf%2bZ3zd4E7lkn8Ly w%3d%3d=pwRE6AGJFLDNIh225F5QMaQWCtPHwdhUfCZ/LUQzgA2uL 5jNRG4jdQ%3d%3dandmCTIbCubSFfXsDGW9IXnlg%3d%3d=hFfIUdN31 00%3dandkCx1AnS9/pWZQ40DXFvdEw%3d%3d=hFfIUdN3100%3dandu JovDxwdjMPoYv%2bAJvYtyA%3d%3d=ctNJFf55vVA%3dandFgPIIEJYlot S%2bYGoBi5oIA%3d%3d=NHdURQburHA%3dandd9Qjj0ag1Pd993jsyOJ qFvmyB7X0CSQK=ctNJFf55vVA%3dandWGewmoAfeNR9xqBux0r1Q8Za 60lavYmz=ctNJFf55vVA%3dandWGewmoAfeNQ16B2MHuCpMRKZMwa G1PaO=ctNJFf55vVA%3d
- 273 HM Government (2021) South East Inshore Marine Plan [pdf]. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa ds/attachment_data/file/1004493/FINAL_South_East_Marine_Plan_1_p df

- 274 Essex County Council and Southend-on-Sea Borough Council (2014) A127 – Corridor for Growth: An Economic Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexhighways.org/uploads/nevendon-a127-corridor-for-growth-paper.pdf</u>
- 275 Essex County Council (2017) Greater Essex Growth and Infrastructure Framework 2016-2036 [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/20kr8/greater-essex-growth-and-infrastructure-framework-20162036</u>
- 276 Council of Europe (1992) Valletta Treaty [online]. Available at: https://rm.coe.int/168007bd25
- 277 Council of Europe (1985) Convention for the Protection of the Architectural Heritage of Europe [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.coe.int/en/web/culture-and-heritage/granada-convention</u>
- 278 General Conference of UNESCO (1972) UNESCO World Heritage Convention [online]. Available at: <u>https://whc.unesco.org/en/convention/</u>
- 279 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Historic Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/conserving-and-enhancing-the-historic-environment</u>
- 280 HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted
- 281 Department for Digital, Culture Media and Sport (2017) Heritage Statement 2017 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/664657/Heritage_Statement_2017__final_-_web_version_.pdf
- 282 Historic England (2016) Sustainability Appraisal and Strategic Environmental Assessment: Historic England Advice Note 8 [online]. Available at: <u>https://content.historicengland.org.uk/images-books/publications/sustainability-appraisal-and-strategic-environmental-assessment-advice-note-8/heag036-sustainability-appraisal-strategicenvironmental-assessment.pdf/</u>

- 283 HM Government (2010) The Government's Statement on the Historic Environment for England 2010 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/publications/the-Governments-statement-on-the-historic-environment-for-england</u>
- 284 HM Government (2002) Planning (Listed Buildings & Conservation Areas) Act (1990) [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1990/9/pdfs/ukpga_19900009_en.pdf</u>
- 285 HM Government (1979) Ancient Monuments & Archaeological Areas Act. [online]. Available at: <u>https://consult.environment-agency.gov.uk/engagement/bostonbarriertwao/results/b.21---ancient-monuments-and-archaeological-areas-act-1979.pdf</u>
- 286 HM Government (1953) Historic Buildings and Ancient Monuments Act 1953 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/Eliz2/1-</u> 2/49/contents
- 287 Historic England and Essex County Council (2013) Essex Historic Landscape Characterisation Essex Historic Landscape Characterisation [online]. Available at: <u>https://archaeologydataservice.ac.uk/archives/view/essex_hlc_2013/downl_oads.cfm</u>
- 288 Arup (2018) Thames Gateway Growth Commission 2050 Vision [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> ds/attachment_data/file/718805/2050_Vision.pdf
- 289 Council of Europe (2000) The European Landscape Convention (Florence) [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.coe.int/en/web/landscape/the-european-landscape-convention</u>
- 290 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Natural Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/natural-environment</u>
- **291** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Green Belt [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/green-belt</u>

- **292** HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted
- 293 HM Government (2018) A Green Future: Our 23 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/673203/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
- **294** HM Government (2010) Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2010 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2000/37/section/85</u>
- 295 HM Government (1949) National Parks and Access to the Countryside Act 1949 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/Geo6/12-13-14/97</u>
- **296** Essex County Council (2018) Essex Design Guide [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.essexdesignguide.co.uk/</u>
- 297 COP26 United Nations Declaration on Forests and Land Use (2021)
- **298** Convention on Biological Diversity (1992) International Convention on Biological Diversity
- **299** Council of Europe (1979) Convention on the Conservation of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats (Bern Convention)
- 300 Ramsar Convention on Wetlands of International Importance (1976)
- **301** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Natural Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/natural-environment</u>
- **302** HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted</u>
- 303 HM Government (2018) A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/673203/25-year-environment-plan.pdf
- **304** The Conservation of Habitats and Species (Amendment) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019.

- 305 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (2013) Biodiversity offsetting in England Green Paper [online]. Available at: <u>https://consult.defra.gov.uk/biodiversity/biodiversity_offsetting/supporting_documents/20130903Biodiversity%20offsetting%20green%20paper.pdf</u>
- 306 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (2008) The England Biodiversity Strategy Climate Change Adaptation Principles [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> ds/attachment_data/file/69270/pb13168-ebs-ccap-081203.pdf
- **307** HM Government (2006) Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006 [online]. Available at: http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/16/pdfs/ukpga_20060016_en.pdf
- **308** Natural England (2023) Natural England Green Infrastructure Framework and 15 Green Infrastructure Principles [online]. Available at: <u>https://designatedsites.naturalengland.org.uk/GreenInfrastructure/Home.a</u> <u>spx</u>
- 309 Alexandra Steed Urban, Green Infrastructure Consultancy, Jam and Prior and Partners (2020) South Essex Green and Blue Infrastructure Strategy: Resilient by Nature [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://ca1-</u> jsp.edcdn.com/downloads/South-Essex-Strategic-Green-and-Blue-Infrastructure-Study.pdf
- 310 Essex County Council (2019) Green Essex Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://consultations.essex.gov.uk/rci/green-essex-</u> <u>strategy/supporting_documents/Green_Essex_Strategy_30042019%201.p</u> <u>df</u>
- 311 Place Services and Essex County Council (2018) Essex Coast Recreational Disturbance Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy (RAMS) [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://www.chelmsford.gov.uk/_resources/assets/inline/full/0/2081570.pdf</u>
- 312 Place Services and Bird Aware Essex Coast (2020) Essex Coast Recreational disturbance Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://birdaware.org/essex/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/3/2021/11/Essex-coast-RAMS-SPD-2020.pdf</u>

- **313** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Air quality [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/air-quality--3</u>
- **314** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Effective use of land [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/effective-use-of-land</u>
- **315** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Green Belt [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/green-belt</u>
- 316 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Land affected by contamination [online]. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/land-affected-by-contamination
- **317** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Land stability [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/land-stability</u>
- **318** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Natural Environment [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/natural-environment</u>
- 319 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2019) Water supply, wastewater and water quality [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/water-supply-wastewater-and-water-guality</u>
- 320 Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2017) Brownfield land registers [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/brownfield-land-registers</u>
- **321** Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (2014) Minerals [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/minerals</u>
- **322** HM Government (2021) Environment Act 2021 [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2021/30/contents/enacted</u>
- 323 HM Government (2020) The Waste (Circular Economy) Regulations
- 324 DEFRA (2019) Clean Air Strategy 2019 [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uplo</u> <u>ads/attachment_data/file/770715/clean-air-strategy-2019.pdf</u>
- **325** HM Government (2018) A Green Future: Our 25 Year Plan to Improve the Environment [online]. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/673203/25-year-environment-plan.pdf

- 326 HM Government (2018) The Environmental Noise (England) Regulations [online]. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2018/1089/contents/made
- **327** Department for Transport (2018) The Road to Zero [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uplo</u> ads/attachment_data/file/739460/road-to-zero.pdf
- 328 HM Government (2018) Our Waste, Our Resources: A strategy for England [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> ds/attachment_data/file/765914/resources-waste-strategy-dec-2018.pdf
- **329** HM Government (2017) The Water Environment (England and Wales) Regulations
- 330 Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs and Department for Transport (2017) UK plan for tackling roadside nitrogen dioxide concentrations [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/633269/air-quality-plan-overview.pdf</u>
- 331 HM Government (2016) The Nitrate Pollution Prevention Regulations
- 332 HM Government (2016) The Water Supply (Water Quality) Regulations
- 333 HM Government (2016) The Environmental Permitting Regulations
- 334 HM Government (2016) The Air Quality Standards Regulations
- 335 Department for Communities and Local Government (2014) National Planning Policy for Waste [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/364759/141015_National_Planning_Policy_for_Waste.pdf
- 336 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (2012) The Water White Paper [online]. Available at: <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201213/cmselect/cmenvfru/374/37</u> <u>4.pdf</u>

- 337 HM Government (2012) National Policy Statement for Waste Water [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/69505/pb13709-waste-water-nps.pdf</u>
- 338 HM Government (2010) Building Regulations [online]. Available at: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploa</u> <u>ds/attachment_data/file/431943/BR_PDF_AD_C_2013.pdf</u>
- 339 Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (2009) Safeguarding our Soils: A Strategy for England [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/69261/pb13297-soil-strategy-090910.pdf
- 340 HM Government (2008) Future Water: The Government's water strategy for England [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/69346/pb13562-future-water-080204.pdf
- 341 Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs (2007) The Air Quality Strategy for England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/Government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/69336/pb12654-air-quality-strategy-vol1-070712.pdf</u>
- **342** HM Government (2003) The Urban Waste Water Treatment Regulations. [online]. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/1994/2841/made</u>
- 343 Essex County Council (2019) Greater Essex Growth and Infrastructure Framework 2016-2036 [online]. Available at: <u>https://data.essex.gov.uk/dataset/20kr8/greater-essex-growth-and-infrastructure-framework-2016-2036</u>
- 344 Essex County Council and Southend-on-Sea Borough Council (2017) Essex and Southend-on-Sea Waste Local Plan [pdf]. Available at: <u>https://assets.ctfassets.net/knkzaf64jx5x/5MMZ5nNFmOClpF56igb0Jc/e6f</u> <u>7ab4cba4ed1198c67b87be7b375e7/waste-local-plan-2017-</u> <u>compressed.pdf</u>

345 Essex local authorities (2007) Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Essex 2007-2032 [pdf]. Available at: https://www.loveessex.org/media/1541/waste_strategy.pdf

346 Essex County Council and Ringway Jacobs (2018) Air Quality Management Plan – A127 [pdf]. Available at: https://cmis.essex.gov.uk/essexcmis5/Document.ashx?czJKcaeAi5tUFL1 DTL2UE4zNRBcoShgo=c1Z5yCz9Qbxj%2BJG%2BkqVqC7SE1v7QbweG umXptVO53r89mJZeHuolug%3D%3DandrUzwRPf%2BZ3zd4E7lkn8Lyw %3D%3D=pwRE6AGJFLDNlh225F5QMaQWCtPHwdhUfCZ%2FLUQzgA 2uL5jNRG4jdQ%3D%3DandmCTIbCubSFfXsDGW9IXnlg%3D%3D=hFfIU dN3100%3DandkCx1AnS9%2FpWZQ40DXFvdEw%3D%3D=hFfIUdN310 0%3DanduJovDxwdjMPoYv%2BAJvYtyA%3D%3D=ctNJFf55vVA%3Dand FgPIIEJYlotS%2BYGoBi5oIA%3D%3D=NHdURQburHA%3Dandd9Qjj0ag 1Pd993jsyOJqFvmyB7X0CSQK=ctNJFf55vVA%3DandWGewmoAfeNR9x qBux0r1Q8Za60lavYmz=ctNJFf55vVA%3DandWGewmoAfeNQ16B2MHu CpMRKZMwaG1PaO=ctNJFf55vVA%3D

Report produced by LUC

Bristol

12th Floor, Colston Tower, Colston Street, Bristol BS1 4XE 0117 929 1997 bristol@landuse.co.uk

Cardiff

16A, 15th Floor, Brunel House, 2 Fitzalan Rd, Cardiff CF24 0EB 0292 032 9006 cardiff@landuse.co.uk

Edinburgh

Atholl Exchange, 6 Canning Street, Edinburgh EH3 8EG 0131 202 1616 edinburgh@landuse.co.uk

Glasgow

37 Otago Street, Glasgow G12 8JJ 0141 334 9595 glasgow@landuse.co.uk

London

250 Waterloo Road, London SE1 8RD 020 7383 5784 london@landuse.co.uk

Manchester

6th Floor, 55 King Street, Manchester M2 4LQ 0161 537 5960 manchester@landuse.co.uk

landuse.co.uk

Landscape Design / Strategic Planning & Assessment Development Planning / Urban Design & Masterplanning Environmental Impact Assessment / Landscape Planning & Assessment Landscape Management / Ecology / Historic Environment / GIS & Visualisation